FUNDAMENTAL FACTS ABOUT MUNTAL HEALTH 2016

exist

causing

save

carry ninhr

resilience

lea

gain

nro

плло

11

introduced

lin

С

von

arow

* close

ht

mana

aidels

and

reasons

score

kni

onment indicate extra

Mental Health Foundation

preventative

Acknowledgements:

We acknowledge and thank all those who contributed to the preparation of this report: Jenny Edwards, Isabella Goldie, Iris Elliott, Josefien Breedvelt, Lauren Chakkalackal, Una Foye, Amy Kirk-Smith, Jodie Smith, Steliana Yanakieva, Zaariyah Bashir and Jess Amos. We would also like to thank our funder The Constance Travis Charitable Trust.

Suggested citation:

Mental Health Foundation. (2016). Fundamental Facts About Mental Health 2016. Mental Health Foundation: London.

Contents

Foreword	5
Introduction to the 2016 edition of Fundamental Facts	7
Glossary of terms	10
-	13
1. The extent of mental health problems	13
1.1 The prevalence and impact of mental health problems	
1.2 What are the main types of mental health problems?	17
1.3 Suicide and self-harm	22
1.4 Challenging myths and stereotypes: Violence and mental health	27
2. Differences in the extent of mental health problems	28
2.1. Mental health across the lifetime	28
2.1.1 Family and parenting	28
2.1.2 Children's and young people's mental health	32
2.1.3 Adult mental health	36
2.1.4 Older adults	38
2.1.4.1 Older adults and mental health	38
2.1.4.2 Factors contributing to older people's mental health	40
2.2 Other groups experiencing a higher prevalence of mental health problems	42
2.2.1. Black, Asian and minority ethnic groups	42
2.2.2 Refugee, asylum-seeking and stateless people	43
2.2.3 Disability	45
2.2.3.1 Learning disability	45
2.2.3.2 Physical disability	46
2.2.3.3. Sensory impairment	47
2.2.4 Lesbian, gay, bisexual and/or transgender	48
2.2.5 Carers	49
2.2.6 Domestic violence	51
2.2.7 Complex needs and multiple disadvantages	52
2.2.7.1 Homelessness	52
2.2.7.2 The prison population	54
2.2.7.3 Substance misuse and dependence	55

3. Social factors associated with mental health problems 56 3.1 Introduction 56 3.2 Social determinants of mental health 56 3.3 Poverty and disadvantage 57 3.3.1 Debt 59 59 3.3.2 Unemployment 3.3.3. Housing and environment 60 3.4 Inequality as a determinant of mental health 61 62 3.5 Social support and relationships 62 3.5.1 Family and childhood 62 3.5.2 Couple relationships 3.5.3 Community 62 4. Prevention, treatment and care 63 4.1. Prevention and early intervention 63 65 4.1.1 Interventions during childhood, early years and in school settings 4.1.2 Early intervention and psychosis 66 4.1.3 Prevention and the workplace 66 4.1.4 Suicide prevention 66 4.2 How many people seek help and use services? 67 4.3 Extent of treatment and care 71 4.4 Mental health legislation 73 74 4.5 Treatment and care modalities 5. The cost of mental health problems 83 5.1 Overall global and nationwide costs of mental health problems 83 5.2 Economic and societal costs 84 5.3 Mental health research costs 87 5.4 Mental health investments and divestments 88 89

References

Foreword

 \mathbb{M}

This year's Fundamental Facts follows the recent publication of the 2014 Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey (APMS). This highlights that, every week, one in six adults experiences symptoms of a common mental health problem, such as anxiety or depression, and one in five adults has considered taking their own life at some point. Nearly half of adults believe that, in their lifetime, they have had a diagnosable mental health problem, yet only a third have received a diagnosis. The APMS brings to the fore the widening gap between the mental health of young women and young men. Women between the ages of 16 and 24 are almost three times as likely (at 26%) to experience a common mental health problem as their male contemporaries (9%) and have higher rates of self-harm, bipolar disorder and posttraumatic stress disorder. This is clearly an issue that needs a deeper look and a strategy for addressing the factors that are causing it.

Another group at particular risk includes people in mid-life, with a noticeable increase in the prevalence of common mental health problems for both men and women between the ages of 55 and 64.

There are some very worrying levels of poor mental health among people receiving Employment and Support Allowance. Two thirds report common mental health problems and the same percentage report suicidal thoughts, with 43.2% having made a suicide attempt and one third (33.5%) self-harming, indicating that this is a population in great need of targeted support.

Despite an increase in people accessing treatment, around a third of all people with a mental health problem have sought no professional help at all.

At the centre of the Mental Health Foundation's research and programme work is the belief that many mental health problems are preventable. There is far more scope for interventions that reduce the incidence of people developing mental health problems and also support recovery. There are solutions that we know are not yet being commonly applied, as well as gaps in our knowledge that need to be filled. The Foundation sees its role as being to address both the knowledge gap and the implementation gap.

The demographic inequalities in the prevalence and risks associated with mental health problems are reflected in treatment. People who are white British, female or in mid-life are more likely to receive treatment, while people in black ethnic groups have particularly low treatment rates. People with low incomes are more likely to have requested but not received mental health treatment.

Too often, we approach mental health problems by considering what individuals, families and communities are lacking. It is far more productive to use approaches that build on the knowledge, skills and relationships within communities. We believe that the right information, cocreated and communicated through the right channels, can engage people and motivate them to have greater understanding of mental health, to see how we can all take steps to reduce our risks of becoming ill, and to advocate service and policy change to support good mental health. We intend for Fundamental Facts to help us answer the question: What can we do, both individually and collectively, to improve mental health in our society?

Public information is at the heart of what we do. Our online A–Z at www.mentalhealth.org.uk is consulted by hundreds of thousands of people every year and Fundamental Facts is one of our most popular publications.

Fundamental Facts is a resource for everyone interested in good mental health and preventing mental health problems from developing. Please share it and help us to advocate a prevention revolution in thinking about mental health.

nny Colwords.

Jenny Edwards CBE Chief Executive Mental Health Foundation

Introduction to the 2016 edition of Fundamental Facts

The Mental Health Foundation has a vision of a world with good mental health for all. To achieve this, we aim to help people understand, protect and sustain their mental health. Central to this is the need for evidence and data that can help us to answer the questions asked about mental health by a wide range of people - not only professionals and service planners, but also people with experience of mental health problems, communities that experience high levels of mental health inequity, politicians and the media. To help people understand mental health, we have committed to creating Fundamental Facts on a regular basis to illustrate that, while we still have a lot to learn about mental health, there is a lot about mental health that we know and can act on now.

The first Fundamental Facts was produced in 2007 to mark the landmark APMS in England.¹ Since 2015, Fundamental Facts has become a regular publication by researchers at the Mental Health Foundation. This 2016 edition of Fundamental Facts has been created to coincide with the release of the newest APMS results from England. The findings of the 2014 APMS show that, for most mental health problems, rates have either remained unchanged since 2007 or have deteriorated over time. However, the rates of individuals seeking and receiving treatment have risen significantly since the 2007 survey, with over a third of individuals with symptoms of a common mental health problem receiving treatment.

In addition to the full UK report, this edition highlights the publication of a Fundamental Facts for each of the devolved nations in the UK, as we recognise that Northern Ireland, Scotland and Wales have unique health and social care structures and mental health needs. With each publication, we aim to strengthen the range of statistics that we include.

As the UK's leading public mental health charity, we draw together not only illustrative statistics on conditions and services, but also figures relating to the social, political and economic factors that impact on mental health. Fundamental Facts now also provides the statistics that inform readers about mental health equity, with the inclusion of information on protected characteristics and socioeconomic status and mental health.

¹This study is the source of the statistic that '1 in 4' people experience mental health problems in any year. The Foundation's 2016 Fundamental Facts report will present the findings of England's 2014 APMS published in September 2016. (Please note that due to reliability issues with the '1 in 4' statistic, '1 in 6' is recommended with regards to reporting figures of people who have experienced common mental health problems in any week.)

We have structured Fundamental Facts to reflect the many ways in which mental health is understood. We begin with an overview of mental health problems (Chapter 1), and then consider differences in the extent of mental health problems both across the life course (children and adolescents, adults and older adults) and with regard to groups who experience inequalities (Chapter 2). We have drawn together statistics about population groups that are exposed to greater risk, and that have higher rates of mental health problems and lesser access to opportunities to protect their mental health.

A significant body of work now exists that emphasises the need for a lifecourse approach to understanding and tackling mental and physical health inequalities. Disadvantage starts before birth and accumulates throughout life. This approach takes into account the differential experience and impact of social determinants throughout life (Chapter 3). We know that certain population subgroups are at higher risk of mental health problems because of greater exposure and vulnerability to unfavourable social, economic and environmental circumstances, which intersect with factors including gender, ethnicity and disability. Actions that



Figure 1: Diagram of the social determinants of mental health adapted from The Determinants of Health

Dahlgren, G., & Whitehead, M. (1993). Tackling inequalities in health: What can we learn from what has been tried? Background paper for *The King's Fund International Seminar on Tackling Health Inequalities*. Ditchley Park, Oxford: The King's Fund.

(8)

M

prevent mental health problems and promote mental health are an essential part of the efforts to improve the health of the UK and to reduce health inequities.¹ Treatment and care data highlights service use and the operation of legislation (Chapter 4). To make the case for investment in mental health, we have described the extent of the cost of mental health problems in society today (Chapter 5).

A note on the data: mental health is a complex field, so we have selected statistics that help to illustrate many of the challenges facing individuals, families, communities and wider society. We have used statistics from reputable sources such as government, research and policy organisations and peerreviewed publications, and referenced all the statistics so that you can check the source and delve deeper if you wish.

A word of caution: these are illustrative statistics and not the whole picture. They are drawn from many different sources, collected on different dates, and gathered in different places from people with different characteristics (for example, age, sex and ethnicity). They should not be combined into simplistic equations to make comment – or policy or service decisions.

Where available, the Mental Health Foundation has used UK content in the compilation of this report, with comparisons across the devolved nations where possible; however, gaps in the coverage were noted in some areas that we deemed important to include. Where data was limited, we have included European, North American and global content, noting throughout the text where we have needed to rely on non-UK data. In addition, we have tried our best to find equivalent statistics for all countries in the devolved nations; however, there were a number of areas where very little data was available.

Estimates of the numbers of people who experience mental health problems may vary due to measurements being taken with different sample populations and with different measuring tools. For example, some measurements look at the incidence of a disorder - that is, the rate of new cases in a period of time - and some measurements may look at the prevalence or the proportion of people with a disorder at a specific time. Similarly, some studies may use tools that measure mental health problems using narrow definitions, while other studies may use a broader definition. Indeed, cultural beliefs and differences across regions may also affect how people respond to studies and how data is measured. All of these factors may influence the quality of the data and, therefore, caution should be taken when interpreting and comparing data from one region to another. Unless stated otherwise, data reported in Fundamental Facts should not be compared across countries, and cultural differences should be taken into account when interpreting the data.

While there are a number of studies conducted on mental health, some are more scientifically robust than others and some are more recent. Fundamental Facts is a compilation of current and key statistics in mental health. We have left the data to speak for itself.

M

Glossary of terms

M

(10)

Absenteeism: The pattern of being absent from work.

Asylum seeker: A person who has left their country of origin and formally applied for asylum (i.e. protection) in another country, but whose application has not yet been concluded.²

Confidential inquiry: The purpose of a confidential inquiry is to detect areas of deficiency in clinical practice and devise recommendations to resolve them. Inquiries can also make suggestions for future research programmes. Confidential inquiries are 'confidential' in that details of the patients/cases remain anonymous, though reports on the overall findings are published.

Deprivation: The damaging lack of material benefits considered to be basic necessities in society.

Devolved nations: 'The devolved nations' makes reference to the other areas of the UK controlled by their own government: Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland.

Epidemiology: Epidemiology is the study of how often diseases occur in different groups of people and why.³

Global health: The area of study, research and practice that prioritises improving health and achieving equity in health for all people worldwide. **Health inequalities:** Health inequalities are preventable and unjust differences in health status experienced by certain population groups. People in lower socioeconomic groups are more likely to experience chronic ill health and die earlier than those who are more advantaged. Health inequalities are not only apparent between people of different socioeconomic groups – they exist between different genders and different ethnic groups.

Hyperkinetic: Hyperkinetic disorder is the generic term used to describe severe attention deficit hyperactivity disorder – an enduring disposition to behave in a restless, inattentive, distractible and disorganised fashion.⁴

Incidence: Incidence measures the rate of new cases of a disease or condition. Incidence is calculated as the number of new cases of a disease or condition in a specified time period (usually a year) divided by the size of the population under consideration who are initially disease-free.⁵

Informal carers: People who look after a relative or friend who needs support because of age, physical or learning disability, or illness, including mental illness. This might be unpaid care.⁶

Literature review: A literature review is a search and evaluation of the available literature/research/evidence in a subject or chosen topic area. **Longitudinal study:** This is when a research study observes the outcome across a period of time, usually in years.

Manic/hypomanic symptoms: These are symptoms related to bipolar disorder that include elevated mood, decreased need for sleep, racing thoughts and excessive involvement in pleasurable activities irrespective of the consequences. Diagnostically, mania must last for at least seven days, whereas hypomania has to last for at least four days.

Maternal mental health: The mental health of expectant and new mothers. Meta-analysis: This is a statistical test for assimilating research findings.

Observational study: This is research in which the researcher observes the outcomes or behaviours of individuals without attempting to change or influence the outcome.

Paternal mental health: The mental health of expectant and new fathers. Presentism: The lost productivity that occurs when employees come to work ill and perform below par because of their illness.

Presentism: The lost productivity that occurs when employees come to work ill and perform below par because of their illness.⁷

Prevalence: Prevalence measures how much of some disease or condition there is in a population at a particular point in time. The prevalence is calculated by dividing the number of persons with the disease or condition at a particular time point by the number of individuals examined.⁸ **Public health:** The health of the population as a whole, especially as monitored, regulated, and promoted by the state.

Refugee: A person who, owing to a well-founded fear of being persecuted for reasons of race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion, is outside the country of his nationality and is unable or, owing to such a fear, is unwilling to use the protection of that country; or who, not having a nationality and being outside the country of his former habitual residence as a result of such events, is unable or, owing to such a fear, is unwilling to return to it. In the UK, a person is officially a refugee when they have their claim for asylum accepted by the government.⁹

Risk factors: The presence of risk factors means that someone is more vulnerable to or at an increased probability of developing a mental health condition. These can be physical, psychological, social or biological.

Social cohesion: The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) defines a cohesive society as one that works towards the wellbeing of all of its members, fights exclusion and marginalisation, creates a sense of belonging, promotes trust, and offers its members the opportunity of upward mobility. Its basic components include concerns around social inclusion, social mobility and social capital.¹⁰ **Social determinants:** The social determinants of health are the conditions in which people are born, grow, live, work and age. These circumstances are shaped by the distribution of money, power and resources at the global, national and local levels. The social determinants of health are mostly responsible for health inequities – the unfair and avoidable differences in health status seen within and between countries.¹¹

Social inequality: Social inequality is the existence of unequal opportunities and rewards for different social positions or statuses within a group or society. This may be in relation to race, culture, economic background or class.

Socioeconomic status: Socioeconomic status is commonly known as the social standing or class of an individual or group. It is usually measured as a combination of education, income and occupation.¹²

Systematic review: A systematic review is a type of literature review that collects and critically analyses multiple research studies or papers.

Unsecured debts: An unsecured debt is an obligation or debt that does not have a specific asset, like a house or car, serving as collateral for the payment of the debt.

Wellbeing: This is a measure of social progress and relates to creating the conditions in society for individuals to thrive. The World Health Organization defines wellbeing as a state where everyone is able to realise their potential, can cope with the normal stresses of life, can work productively and fruitfully and is able to make a contribution to their community.¹³

1. The extent of mental health problems

 \mathbb{M}

1.1 The prevalence and impact of mental health problems

Mental health problems are a growing public health concern. This chapter provides an overview of the prevalence of mental health problems, both globally and in the UK, and details on the main types of problems and their impact on mortality, disability and suicidal intent. The association between violence and mental health issues is also explored.

Global

- A recent index of 301 diseases found mental health problems to be one of the main causes of the overall disease burden worldwide.¹⁴ (They were shown to account for 21.2% of years lived with disability worldwide.)
- According to the 2013 Global Burden of Disease study, the predominant mental health problem worldwide is depression, followed by anxiety, schizophrenia and bipolar disorder.¹⁵
- In 2013, depression was the second leading cause of years lived with disability worldwide, behind lower back pain. In 26 countries, depression was the primary driver of disability.¹⁶
- Depressive disorders also contribute to the burden of suicide and heart disease on mortality and disability; they have both a direct and an indirect impact on the length and quality of life.¹⁷

 The World Health Organization (WHO) estimates that between 35% and 50% of people with severe mental health problems in developed countries, and 76 – 85% in developing countries, receive no treatment.¹⁸

The UK

Measuring the prevalence of mental health problems is challenging for many reasons: underfunding, the hidden nature of mental health issues, and the variation in diagnostic practices across the country. The devolved nations measure mental health in different ways, which makes it difficult to determine whether areas have more or fewer mental health problems due to differences in the methods used. Therefore, we need to be cautious about directly comparing statistics, as they are not always resulting from similar surveying techniques.

The Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey (APMS), which has been carried out every seven years since 1993, offers some of the most reliable data for the trends and prevalence of many different mental health problems and treatments. The survey carried out in 2014 and published in 2016 is the source of many of the prevalence figures cited in this section.

Each of the APMS surveys in the series used the revised Clinical Interview Schedule (CIS-R). The CIS-R is an interviewer-administered structured interview schedule that assesses the

presence of non-psychotic symptoms in the week prior to interview. It is used to provide prevalence estimates for 14 types of common mental health problem symptoms and six types of common mental health problems, which include: depression, generalised anxiety disorder (GAD), panic disorder, phobias, obsessive compulsive disorder (OCD) and common mental disorders not otherwise specified (CMD-NOS). The CIS-R is also used to produce a score that reflects the overall severity of common mental health problem symptoms. A CIS-R score of 12 or more is the threshold applied to indicate that a level of common mental health problem symptoms is present and warrants primary care recognition. A CIS-R score of 18 or more indicates more severe or pervasive symptoms of a level likely to warrant intervention, e.g. medication or psychological therapy.¹⁹

- One in six (17%) of people over the age of 16 had a common mental health problem in the week prior to being interviewed. This is an increase from the 2007 survey, which found that 16.2% had a common mental health problem in the past week.²⁰
- Since 2000, there has been a slight steady increase in the proportion of women with symptoms of common mental health problems (CIS-R score of 12 or more), with this increase in prevalence mostly evident at the severe end of the scale (CIS-R 18 or more). Men overall have remained relatively stable.²¹

Nearly half (43.4%) of adults think that they have had a diagnosable mental health condition at some point in their life (35.2% of men and 51.2% of women). A fifth of men (19.5%) and a third of women (33.7%) have had diagnoses confirmed by professionals.²²

- A third of people (36.2%) who self-identified as having a mental health problem in the 2014 APMS have never been diagnosed by a professional.²³
- In 2014, 19.7% of people in the UK aged 16 and older showed symptoms of anxiety or depression – a 1.5% increase from 2013. This percentage was higher among females (22.5%) than males (16.8%).²⁴
- The APMS (2014) reports that, in England, the rates of common mental health problems are highest in the South West (20.9%), North West (19%), West Midlands (18.4%) and London (18%). They are lowest in the South East (13.6%) and the East (14.4%).
- In the 2015 Welsh Health Survey, 13% of adults (aged 16 and over) living in Wales were found to be currently receiving treatment for a mental health problem.²⁵
- In the 2014–15 Northern Ireland Health Survey, 19% of respondents showed signs of a possible mental health problem.²⁶
- In the 2014 Scottish Health Survey, it was found that 16% of adults exhibited signs of a possible psychiatric disorder, according to the General Health Questionnaire (GHQ-12) scores.²⁷

(14)



Figure 1a: APMS prevalence of common mental health problems by sex

Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.

- Findings from the APMS (2014) show that all types of common mental health problems were more prevalent in women than in men, with significance for GAD, phobias, panic disorder and CMD-NOS. See Figure 1a for the prevalence of common mental health problems by sex.²⁸
- The gap in rates of common mental health problems between young men and women (aged 16–24) has been growing. In 1993, young women were twice as likely (19.2%) to have symptoms of a common mental health problem compared to young men (8.4%). In 2014, these symptoms were nearly three times more common in young women

(26.0%) than in men (9.1%). Anxiety was found to be more common in young women than in other age groups.²⁹

 Health surveys across the devolved nations found similar gender patterns in the distribution of common mental health problems.

	Women (%)	Men (%)
Wales ³⁰	16	10
Northern Ireland ³¹	20	16
Scotland ³²	17	14

Table 1a: Gender patterns of common mental health problems in the devolved nations



Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.

- Findings from the APMS (2014) show that, with the exception of panic disorder, all types of mental health problems were more prevalent in people of working age (aged 16–64) than those aged 65 and over. See Figure 1b for the prevalence of common mental health problems by age group.³³
- Since the last survey in 2007, the APMS (2014) shows an increase in common mental health problems among late-mid-life men and women (aged 55–64), suggesting that this population group may be particularly vulnerable to the impact of the economic recession.³⁴
- In the survey, common mental health problems were also found to be more prevalent in certain groups of the population, including black women, adults under the age of 60 who are living alone, women who live in large households, unemployed adults, those in receipt of benefits and those who smoke cigarettes.³⁵

1.2 What are the main types of mental health problems?

Common mental health problems

- According to the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE), common mental health problems include depression, GAD, social anxiety disorder, panic disorder, OCD, and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD).³⁶ The APMS (2014) does not include PTSD as a common mental health problem.
- In 2013, there were 8.2 million cases of anxiety disorder, more than 1 million cases of addiction and almost 4 million cases of mood disorders, including bipolar disorder, in the UK.³⁷
- A 2006 meta-analysis of 26 epidemiologic studies of children and adolescents born in Britain between 1965 and 1996 found that the one-year prevalence of depression in mid- to lateadolescence was between 4% and 5%.³⁸

- According to the APMS (2014), in England, one in six (17%) of adults met the diagnostic criteria for at least one common mental health problem in the week prior to being surveyed.³⁹
- The prevalence of mental health problems has increased for each common mental health problem, with the exception of panic disorder, for adults over the age of 16 (see Table 1b).
- In 2014, 17.5% of working-age adults (16–64 years old) had symptoms of common mental health problems. However, for those aged over 65, the rate is much lower (10.2% of 65–74 year olds and 8.1% of those aged 75+).⁴⁰
- For working-age adults, the proportion of common mental health symptoms (CIS-R score of 12+) has remained stable between 2000 and 2014; however, the prevalence of severe mental health symptoms (CIS-R score of 18+) has increased (7.9% in 2000, 8.5% in 2007, and 9.3% in 2014).⁴¹

Mental health condition	2007 (%)	2014 (%)
GAD	4.4	5.9
Depression	2.3	3.3
Phobias	1.4	2.4
OCD	1.1	1.3
Panic disorder	1.1	0.6
CMD-NOS	9.0	7.8

Table 1b: Prevalence of common mental health problems (adults 16+)

Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014.* Leeds: NHS Digital.

 In the UK, women are almost twice as likely as men to be diagnosed with anxiety disorders.⁴² From the APMS (2014) results it can be deduced that, in England, 6.8% of all women were diagnosed with general anxiety disorder compared to 4.9% of all men.⁴³

Post-traumatic stress disorder

- About one third of adults in England report having experienced at least one traumatic event in their lifetime. Rates were similar for both men (31.5%) and women (31.2%).⁴⁴
- Overall, 4.4% of adults screened positively for PTSD in the last month. This is in contrast to the number of adults who believed they had PTSD, which was lower (3.3%).⁴⁵
- Of those who screened positively for PTSD, only one in eight (12.8%) had been diagnosed by a health professional, while less than half (47.9%) were receiving mental health treatment. Almost 40% of those who had screened positively for PTSD had not spoken to their GP about mental health in the last year.⁴⁶
- Traumatic experiences were found to be associated with lone households, with households containing a lone adult under the age of 60 and households with no children having the highest rates of traumatic experience (39.2%) and PTSD (10.8%).⁴⁷

- Working-age adults who are economically inactive are more likely to have experienced a traumatic event (38.2%) or PTSD (10.5%) compared to those who are in employment (29.7% and 2.7% respectively).⁴⁸
- Those on out-of-work benefits had higher rates of PTSD (25.2% of men and 45.9% of women) than those not receiving out-of-work benefits (3.6% of men and 4.9% of women).⁴⁹

Severe mental health problems

Psychotic mental health conditions

- The prevalence of psychotic conditions in the past year has remained relatively unchanged between the 2007 and 2014 APMS. Less than one adult in a hundred had a psychotic disorder in the past year. In 2007, the estimate was 0.4% and for 2014 it is 0.7%. As the numbers of positive cases were low (23 in 2007 and 26 in 2014), researchers pooled data from the 2007 and 2014 surveys to create a larger sample and found, using the combined dataset, the overall prevalence of a psychotic disorder in the past year to be 0.5% of the adult population.50
- The combined data shows no difference in the prevalence rate found for men and women (0.5% and 0.6% respectively). The highest prevalence for both men and women was found among those aged 35–44 (1.0% and 0.9% respectively) (see Figure 1c).⁵¹



Figure 1c: APMS prevalence of a psychotic disorder in the past year (2007 and 2014 combined) by age and sex

Bebbington, P., Rai, D., Strydom, A., Brugha, T., McManus, S., & Morgan, Z. (2016). Chapter 5: Psychotic disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.

- Psychotic disorder was found to be associated with ethnic group, and prevalence rates in the past year were higher among black men (3.2%) than men from any other ethnic group (0.3% white, 1.3% Asian, and no cases observed in mixed/other ethnic groups (using combined 2007 and 2014 data)). No significant differences were observed for ethnic groups among women.⁵²
- Higher rates of psychotic disorder were observed in those living alone (1.1%) and were lower in people living with others (0.6% with children and 0.4% with other adults (using combined 2007 and 2014 data)).⁵³

Bipolar disorder

Since the APMS series started, this is the first year in which bipolar disorder was measured; therefore, no trend data can be drawn against previous years. The Mood Disorder Questionnaire (MDQ) was used to assess the presence of bipolar disorder. A positive screen required the evidence of at least seven lifetime manic/hypomanic symptoms and moderate or serious functional impairment.⁵⁴

Findings from the APMS (2014) showed that 2.0% of the population screened positive for bipolar disorder. Rates did not differ significantly between men and women,⁵⁵ though they did differ significantly between age groups. Prevalence rates were highest in younger age groups: 3.4% of 16–24 year olds, 0.4% of those aged 65–74 and none of those aged over 75 (see Figure 1d).



2014. Leeds: NHS Digital.

Autism spectrum disorder

- Based on data collected from the APMS in 2007 and 2014, it is estimated that 0.8% of adults have autism spectrum disorder (ASD). Men are estimated to have higher rates of ASD (1.5%) than women (0.25%). No clear differences were found in the levels of ASD by ethnicity or age; however, this is considered to be due to the low sample size within the surveys.⁵⁶
- Adults with ASD were found to have lower levels of education, with higher rates of ASD being recorded in those with no qualifications (1.5%) compared to those with degree-level qualifications (0.2%).⁵⁷

Personality disorders

 For those aged 16 and older, over 1 in 10 (13.7%) screened positively for any personality disorder, with similar rates found for both men and women. In adults aged 18–64, 3.3% screened positively for antisocial personality disorder (4.9% in men and 1.8% in women) and 2.4% of 16–64 year olds screened positively for borderline personality disorder (similar rates were found between genders).⁵⁸

Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder

 In the 2014 APMS, 1 in 10 (9.7%) adults screened positively for attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). This was similar

(20)

for both men (10.0%) and women (9.5%). Rates of ADHD in adults appear to have risen from the 8.2% recorded in the 2007 APMS results.⁵⁹

- The rates of ADHD appear to decrease with age, with the highest rates of ADHD recorded in those aged 16–24 (14.6%).⁶⁰
- Employment status was found to be strongly associated with ADHD levels, with levels of ADHD found to be twice as high in those who were unemployed (14.6% for unemployed men and 14.5% for unemployed women) than those who are employed (7.3% of employed men and 6.7% for employed women). These rates were higher in those who were economically inactive, with one in four men and one in seven women who were economically inactive screening positively for ADHD (see Figure 1e).⁶¹ The term 'unemployed' refers to those who have been out of work for the past four weeks, but

are available to return to work within two weeks, while 'economically inactive' also includes students, those looking after the home, the long-term sick or disabled, and retirees.

- One in three people receiving Employment and Support Allowance (ESA) screened positively for ADHD compared to one in eleven who did not receive out-of-work benefits.⁶²
- One in three adults (32.2%) who screened positively for ADHD were receiving treatment (medication, counselling or therapy) for a mental health or emotional problem.⁶³
- Almost a quarter of individuals who screened positively for ADHD were receiving treatment for anxiety (23.8%) or depression (22.9%).⁶⁴
- In 2014, 7.8% of adults with a positive screening of ADHD reported that they had requested a particular mental health treatment in the past 12 months but had not received the requested treatment.⁶⁵



Figure 1e: APMS positive ADHD screen by employment status and sex

Brugha, T., Asherson, P., Strydom, A., Morgan, Z., & Christie, S. (2016). Chapter 8: Attention-deficit/ hyperactivity disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014.* Leeds: NHS Digital.

(21)

IMD

1.3 Suicide and self-harm

Suicide and self-harm are not mental health problems themselves, but they are linked with mental distress. Self-harm is not necessarily linked with suicide, but can increase the risk of suicide. In contrast to statistics on the prevalence of mental health problems, suicide statistics are collected systematically across the UK through coroners' reports. We therefore have a much clearer picture of the number of people who die by suicide than of those affected by mental health problems.

- According to the Office for National Statistics (ONS), in 2014, a total of 6,122 suicides were recorded in the UK for people aged 10 and older (10.8 deaths per 100,000 population). This equates to approximately one death every two hours – a 2% decrease from 2013. Of these, 75.6% were male and 24.4% were female.⁶⁶
- People with a diagnosed mental health condition have been shown to be at a higher risk of attempting and completing suicide,⁶⁷ with more than 90% of suicides and suicide attempts having been found to be associated with a psychiatric disorder.⁶⁸
- The National Confidential Inquiry into Suicide and Homicide by People with Mental Illness (2015) found that, from 2003–13, there were 18,220 suicides by people who had had mental health service contact over the past year in the UK.⁶⁹

- As the previous figures indicate, suicide rates have consistently been lower for women than for men. Between 2007 and 2013, the suicide rate for women in the UK stayed constant, while the rate for men increased significantly. (However, between 2013 and 2014, the suicide rate for women increased in England and Scotland.)⁷⁰
- In 2014, suicide was the leading cause of death for men under 50 years of age in England and Wales, and for women aged 20–34.⁷¹ The demographic with the highest suicide rate (of 23.9 per 100,000 population) was men aged 45–59.⁷²
- Recent statistics show that 72% of people who died by suicide between 2002 and 2012 had not been in contact with their GP or a health professional about these feelings in the year before their suicide.⁷³
- In England, more than 4,882 suicides (among people aged 10 and over) were registered in 2014 – a 3% increase from the previous year. Although males account for nearly three quarters of this figure, the overall increase was driven by a 14% rise in suicide among females.⁷⁴
- There is significant regional variation in suicide rates across England; the highest rate was 13.2 deaths by suicide per 100,000 population in North East England, while the lowest was 7.8 deaths per 100,000 population in London.⁷⁵
- In Northern Ireland, a total of 268 suicides were registered in 2014. Males accounted for over 75% of this figure (207 deaths).⁷⁶

 The number of suicides in Northern Ireland amounts to a rate of 16.4 per 100,000 population. This was the highest of the devolved nations in 2014, compared to 10.3 in England, 9.2 in Wales and 14.5 in Scotland.⁷⁷

Suicide attempts

- The APMS (2014) shows that a fifth of adults (20.6%) reported that they had thought of taking their own life at some point in their lives. Higher rates were reported by women (22.4%) than by men (18.7%).⁷⁸
- The same study found that young people aged 16–24 were more likely to report suicidal thoughts than any other age group, with women in this age group having the highest levels

of suicidal thoughts than any other group (see Figure 1f).⁷⁹

- Rates of suicidal thoughts in the past year have increased from 3.8% in 2000 to 5.4% in 2014. This considerable increase was found for both men and women. Significant increases were found for men aged 55–64, which nearly tripled between 2007 (1.9%) and 2014 (5.3%) (see Figure 1g overleaf).⁸⁰
- One in 15 (6.7%) of adults in England are estimated to have made a suicide attempt at some point in their life. This was found to be higher for women (8.0%) than men (5.4%).⁸¹
- A 2014 UK survey found that one in six people tried to take their own life while on a waiting list for psychological therapy.⁸²



Figure 1f: Suicidal thoughts ever by age and sex

McManus, S., Hassiotis, A., Jenkins, R., Dennis, M., Aznar, C., & Appleby, L. (2016). Chapter 12: Suicidal thoughts, suicide attempts, and self-harm. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.

(23)





Self-harm

Self-harm is a broad category covering any deliberate self-injury, and can occur with or without suicidal intent. Self-harm is especially common among younger people, and is linked to anxiety and depression, although it also affects adults and those with no diagnosed mental health problem.

Unlike in the case of suicide, it is very difficult to gather reliable statistics about self-harm; most studies focus on hospital admissions (90% of which are for selfpoisoning, often with suicidal intent), but many cases of self-harm do not lead to hospital admission.⁸³

The number of hospital admissions due to intentional self-harm has been rising over the last decade, from 91,341 in September 2005–August 2006 to 112,096 in September 2014–August 2015 – a decrease of 1.8% from the previous 12-month period, when there were 114,105 admissions. There were 69,800 female admissions (a 0.6% decrease from the 70,209 admission episodes recorded in the previous 12 months) and 42,282 male admissions (a 3.6% decrease from the 43,871 admissions the year before). Women and girls comprise the majority (62%) of admissions for intentional self-harm.⁸⁴

- A 2016 observational study of self-harm among people (aged 15 and over) presenting to hospital in England between 2000 and 2012 found that rates of self-harm were 362 per 100,000 population in males and 441 per 100,000 population in females (who accounted for 58.6% of the episodes recorded).⁸⁵
- Self-harm commonly co-occurs with depression, anxiety, borderline personality disorder and eating disorders.⁸⁶
- In 2014, statistics found that 1 in 15 people (7.3%) had self-harmed at some point in their life. This was higher in women (8.9%) than in men (5.7%). The rates did not differ by ethnic group.⁸⁷

- The highest rates of self-harm were reported by women aged 16–24, in which one in four (25.7%) reported having self-harmed, compared to 9.7% of men in this age group.⁸⁸
- The rates of self-harm have increased by 4% over the last 14 years (see Figure 1h).⁸⁹
- The main reason for self-harm behaviour was reported as being to relieve unpleasant feelings or emotions (by 76.7% of adults).⁹⁰
- Half of those who had self-harmed (50.1%) reported seeking help, 26.4% went to their GP, 25.5% had attended the hospital or specialist medical/psychological services, and 21.7% asked family or friends for help or support. This was equal for both men and women; however, young people aged 16–24 were less likely to seek help from medical or psychological services, reporting higher help-seeking rates with family or friends.⁹¹

- Two thirds (66.9%) of 16–34 year olds reported not seeking help for self-harm.⁹²
- A 2015 study in Ireland found that 12.1% of adolescents had selfharmed at some point in their lives. Only 9% of young people had sought professional help prior to self-harming, and 12% after selfharming.⁹³
- Rates of reported deliberate self-harm among British military personnel increased by 36% between 2010–11 and 2014–15. Although some of this increase may be due to improved methods of capturing data and increased awareness, the data clearly shows that some groups are particularly at risk, such as women (4 per 1,000 personnel compared to 2.1 men per 1,000 personnel in 2014–15), and those aged under 20 (5.5 per 1,000 compared to 1.6 per 1,000 aged 30–39). Army personnel were also at greater risk than those in the naval forces or the RAF.94



Figure 1h: Percentage of people who have self-harmed

McManus, S., Hassiotis, A., Jenkins, R., Dennis, M., Aznar, C., & Appleby, L. (2016). Chapter 12: Suicidal thoughts, suicide attempts, and self-harm. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.

(25)

Risk factors

- Non-fatal self-harm is the strongest risk factor for subsequent suicide; a 2014 systematic review found that 1 in 25 patients presenting to hospital for self-harm will die by suicide within five years,⁹⁵ while a 2013 literature review found that up to 16% of survivors try again within a year, with 2% of repeat attempts being fatal.⁹⁶
- Employment status was associated with suicidal thoughts, suicide attempts and self-harm in workingage adults (i.e. 16–64 years). This was strongest for men, with higher rates being reported among those who were economically inactive.⁹⁷
- Two thirds (66.4%) of people in receipt of ESA had thought about taking their life, almost half (43.2%) had made a suicide attempt, and a third (33.5%) reported self-harming, indicating that this is a population in great need of support. People in receipt of other benefits also had higher rates of suicidal thoughts, suicide attempts and self-harm than those not in receipt of these benefits (see Figure 1i).⁹⁸
- Living alone was found to be a predictor of suicidal thoughts, with people under 60 who lived alone being found to be more likely to have suicidal thoughts than those of the same age who were living with others.⁹⁹



Figure 1i: Suicide attempts by employment status

McManus, S., Hassiotis, A., Jenkins, R., Dennis, M., Aznar, C., & Appleby, L. (2016). Chapter 12: Suicidal thoughts, suicide attempts, and self-harm. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.

(26)

1.4 Challenging myths and stereotypes: Violence and mental health

"Most people with mental health problems are not violent and most people who are violent are not mentally ill."¹⁰⁰

> Professor Dame Sally Davies UK Chief Medical Officer

Fundamental Facts can help to challenge myths and stereotypes. One of the most discriminatory stereotypes is the incorrect association between mental health problems and violent behaviour. The media may play a role in portraying people with mental health problems as violent. A 2011 study on discrimination in England reported that 14% of national newspaper articles addressing mental health issues referred to those with mental health problems as being a danger to others.¹⁰¹

 People with severe mental health problems are much more likely to harm themselves than they are to harm others. In 2013, 1,876 suicides were recorded among mental health inpatients in the UK, compared to 51 homicides.¹⁰²

- A recent analysis found that the rate of violence over a four-year period among those with severe mental health problems was 2.88%, compared to 0.83% in the general population. Rather than mental illness causing violence, the two were found to be connected mainly through the accumulation of other risk factors, such as substance abuse and childhood abuse/neglect.¹⁰³
- People with mental health problems are more likely to be victims of violence than those without mental health problems. A 2013 British survey among persons with severe mental health problems found that:
 - 45% had been victims of crime in the previous year
 - One in five had experienced a violent assault
 - People with mental health problems were five times more likely to be a victim of assault and any crime than those without
 - Women with severe mental health problems were 10 times more likely to experience assault than those without
 - People with mental health problems were more likely to report that the police had been unfair compared to the general population¹⁰⁴

M

2. Differences in the extent of mental health problems

M

2.1. Mental health across the lifetime

The Mental Health Foundation takes a 'life-course' approach to mental health. A life-course approach calls for interventions and approaches across the lifespan, including before birth, early family-formation years, adolescence, adulthood and working age, and older adulthood. In each area, different challenges present themselves, as well as opportunities to intervene and support mental health. This chapter describes how mental health problems may present over the course of a lifetime, from birth all the way up until later life.

In this chapter, each of these life-course areas will be covered, giving the key statistics of how mental health affects us at each point in our lives.

2.1.1 Family and parenting

Starting a family and parenting can be a milestone in individuals' lives. Many parents with young, dependent children experience short- or long-term mental health problems and many would be affected by a mental health problem as a result of their parenting role. Children can cope well with short-term emotional and behavioural problems experienced by their parents; however, more severe and long-term parental mental health problems can have a significant negative impact on every aspect of a child's development.¹⁰⁵ It is important to note, however, that this is not to say that all children of parents who experience mental health problems will develop a problem themselves.

Debunking the myth

Although poor maternal and paternal mental health has been associated with poor outcomes in children, not all children of parents who have mental health problems are at risk. A number of biological dispositions, sociocultural contexts and psychological processes are likely to interact and can serve as protective factors or risk factors for both parents' and children's mental health.^{106,107}

Prevalence of maternal and paternal mental health problems

- In 2016, the Royal College of Psychiatrists reported that approximately 68% of women and 57% of men with mental health problems are parents.¹⁰⁸
- According to a report published in 2015, the most common mental health problems experienced during pregnancy and after birth are anxiety, depression and PTSD.¹⁰⁹

- Based on 2012 statistics, the number of women experiencing mental health problems per 1,000 maternities in the UK is:¹¹⁰
 - Postpartum psychosis: 2 per 1,000
 - Serious mental illness: 2 per 1,000
 - Severe depressive illness: 30 per 1,000
 - Mild-moderate depressive illness and anxiety states: 100–150 per 1,000
 - PTSD: 30 per 1,000
 - Adjustment disorders and distress: 150–300 per 1,000
- On average, 39% of those who experienced antenatal depression went on to have postnatal depression.¹¹¹ Similarly, on average, 47% of those with postnatal depression had also experienced antenatal depression. Almost 7% of women who reported severe depressive symptoms in pregnancy also experienced symptoms after childbirth.¹¹²
- A literature review from 2008 revealed that women with a history of serious affective disorders (e.g. depression, bipolar disorder or anxiety) are at increased risk of recurrence, even if they have been well during the pregnancy. Furthermore, between 3% and 10% of women would experience a new episode of affective problems just after birth.¹¹³

- In a 2011 report by the London School of Economics, King's College London and the Centre for Mental Health, it was found that approximately one in eight women experiences moderate to severe postnatal depression, which can severely affect every aspect of the development of her child.¹¹⁴
- Postnatal depression has been linked to both emotional and behavioural problems in children of affected mothers.¹¹⁵
- A recent longitudinal survey carried out by the National Childbirth Trust between 2013 and 2014 found that, among first-time fathers in the UK, more than a third (38%) were concerned about their mental health.¹¹⁶
- In a 2010 meta-analysis that included 43 studies from across the world, it was estimated that 10% of new fathers experience postnatal depression.¹¹⁷
- Mothers with a pre-existing mental health condition may be at a higher risk of developing another mental health problem. Evidence from a global systematic review and metaanalysis in 2016 has shown that a third of women diagnosed with bipolar and/or psychosis prior to birth were experiencing symptoms after giving birth.¹¹⁸
- A 2016 global review of longitudinal studies, which included 35,419 women, found evidence to support that postnatal depression is often a continuation of existing antenatal depression.¹¹⁹

29

- Perinatal mental health problems carry a total economic and social long-term cost to society of about £8.1 billion for each one-year cohort of births in the UK.¹²⁰
- In 2014, a confidential inquiry investigated the care of 237 women in the UK and the Republic of Ireland who died during or after pregnancy, or who survived and endured severe morbidity. Findings revealed that one in seven women died from suicide between six weeks and one year after giving birth. Almost a quarter of women who died between six weeks and one year after pregnancy died from mentalhealth-related causes.¹²¹

Access to prenatal and postnatal mental health services

Around 40% of the whole of the UK's services have no specialist perinatal mental health provision.¹²² Regarding access, 40% of women in both Scotland and England have no access to specialist perinatal support, with this figure being much higher for Wales and Northern Ireland, at 70% and 80% respectively.¹²³ (see Figures 2.1a and 2.1b provided by the Maternal Mental Health Alliance).¹²⁴

• There are only 17 specialist mother and baby units in the UK. None of these are located in Northern Ireland or Wales.¹²⁵



Red areas

No specialist team exists.

Pink areas

Some extremely basic level of provision exists but currently falls short of national standards and needs expanding.

Amber areas

Some basic level of provision exists but currently falls short of national standards and needs expanding.

Green areas

Women and families can access treatment that meets nationally agreed standards.

Figure 2.1a: UK specialist community perinatal mental health teams (current provision) Everyone's Business. (2014). UK specialist community perinatal mental health terms (current provision). Retrieved from everyonesbusiness.org.uk/?page_id=349 [Accessed 19/07/16].

(30)



Figure 2.1b: Mother and baby units in the UK Everyone's Business. (2014). *UK specialist community perinatal mental health terms (current provision)*. Retrieved from <u>everyonesbusiness.org.uk/?page_id=349</u> [Accessed 19/07/16].

2.1.2 Children's and young people's mental health

The Mental Health Foundation believes that many mental health problems are preventable and that there is considerable scope for increasing interventions that reduce the incidence of people developing mental health problems and increase the potential for sustained recovery after illness. Evidence has shown that most mental health problems start in childhood or adolescence. A key study in the area found that the average age of onset was much earlier for anxiety disorders (age 11) and impulse-control disorders (age 11) than for substance use disorders (age 20) and mood disorders (age 30).¹²⁶ Thus, it is important that research and interventions take account of this crucial time period.

The United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child defines a child as anyone under the age of 18.¹²⁷ Adolescence is defined as the period in human growth and development that occurs after childhood and before adulthood, typically between the ages of 10 and 19;¹²⁸ this varies within research and in law, where the term 'young person' is widely used to describe anyone aged 15–24, which accounts for the transition into early adulthood.¹²⁹

Childhood and adolescence can be a time of change and transition, which includes:

- Starting school
- Transferring from primary to secondary school
- Changes in friendship groups

- Going through puberty
- Exam pressures
- Family changes, e.g. new siblings, divorce, bereavement, moving house
- Sexual maturation and development, including sexual orientation
- Transition to university or work

The extent of mental health problems in children and adolescents is not well understood, with the lack of regular and up-to-date data on the prevalence of mental health problems during this stage being widely criticised. There is limited data regarding the scale of the problem and a lack of accurate information to understand this issue and its associations.

In 2014, The Child and Maternal (ChiMat) Health Intelligence Network noted that "the ability to provide robust national data to support local service planning is at best limited and planned improvements to this position have suffered from significant delays."¹³⁰

The next UK Child and Adolescent Mental Health Survey is due to be published in 2018. Current knowledge on the prevalence of child and adolescent mental health rates is significantly out of date, with the latest national statistics still needing to be drawn from the UK Child and Adolescent Mental Health Survey dating back to 2004.

How common are mental health problems for children and young people?

- Prevalence rates for child and adolescent mental health in the British Isles are out of date. The Child and Adolescent Mental Health Surveys, covering England, Scotland and Wales, were carried out by ONS in 1999 and 2004. In these surveys, it was found that 10% of children and young people (aged 5–16) had a clinically diagnosable mental health problem.¹³¹
- The same ONS surveys (1999, 2004), which comprised 7,977 interviews from parents, children and teachers, found the prevalence of mental health problems among children and young people (aged 5–16) to be:¹³²
 - 4% for emotional problems (depression or anxiety)
 - 6% for conduct problems
 - 2% for hyperkinetic problems
 - 1% for less common problems (including autism, tics disorder, eating disorders and selective mutism)
- A 2005 prevalence study carried out in the USA predicted that 75% of mental health problems are established by the age of 24, with 1 in 10 children and adolescents experiencing a clinically diagnosable mental health problem. This study suggests that lifetime prevalence estimates for the following mental health problems are as follows:¹³³
 - Anxiety disorders: 28.8%
 - Mood disorders: 20.8%

- Impulse-control disorders: 24.8%
- Substance use disorders: 14.6%
- Any mental health problem: 46.4%
- In 2013, the UK ranked 16th out of 29 developed countries in the UNICEF league table of child wellbeing, where rankings are based on child health and safety, education, behaviour, housing conditions and material wellbeing.¹³⁴
- England hospital statistics for 2014 recorded that there were 41,921 hospitalisations for self-harm in young people aged 10–24. Based on these rates, the prevalence for young people under 25 is estimated at 367 per 100,000 population in England – an increase from 330 per 100,000 population estimated in 2007–08.¹³⁵
- Eating disorders in young people under the age of 25 are recorded as double the rate of any other age in the UK – they are estimated to affect 164.5 young people per 100,000 population.¹³⁶
- 2015 UK data from the Higher Education Funding Council for England has shown that the proportion of university students who formally identify themselves as having mental health problems doubled between 2008–09 and 2013–14.¹³⁷ This may reflect, to an extent, different attitudes to the self-reporting of mental health problems.

Gender differences

- According to the ONS surveys (1999, 2004) the rates of mental health problems rise steeply in midto late-adolescence. For adolescents aged 11–16, the rate of mental health problems is 13% for boys (an increase from 10% of boys aged 5–10) and 10% for girls (an increase from 5% of girls aged 5–10), and this figure rises to around 23% by age 18–20.¹³⁸
- A 2015 English study of 3,366 adolescents found that, overall, adolescents experienced similar levels of mental health difficulties (i.e. emotional problems, peer problems, or hyperactivity and conduct problems) in 2014 as had been reported in 2009. There were, however, gender differences noted over time, with a significant increase in emotional problems in girls and a decrease in mental health difficulties in boys.¹³⁹
- A survey conducted in 2005 found that, in Great Britain, conduct disorders, hyperkinetic disorder and ASDs were more common in boys, and emotional problems were more common in girls.¹⁴⁰

Youth offending

 A review of joint inspections undertaken by the Healthcare Commission and HM Inspectorate of Probation in 2009 found that 43% of young people aged 18 or younger on community orders have emotional and mental health needs.¹⁴¹ According to a systematic review of interventions from 2001–08 in the UK, over a third of all children and young people accessing local drug and substance misuse services are referred from the youth justice system.¹⁴²

Bullying

- ONS (2015) reports that being bullied is strongly associated with mental ill health. Between 2011 and 2012, one in eight children (12%) aged 10–15 reported being bullied at school.¹⁴³
- The Ditch the Label cyberbullying survey suggests that new forms of bullying, such as cyberbullying, are increasing, with 6 in 10 young people reporting being victims of cyberbullying.¹⁴⁴
- Based on a 2008 meta-analysis, studies suggest that those who had been bullied had lower wellbeing and life satisfaction than those who had never been bullied.¹⁴⁵
- Over 60% of young people attending Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS) reported bullying as an important reason for their attendance.¹⁴⁶
- Of young people who have reported being bullied within the Ditch the Label 2016 survey:¹⁴⁷
 - 31% reported that they selfharmed
 - 33% had suicidal thoughts
 - 26% skipped class
 - 15% developed an eating disorder

- 15% developed anti-social behaviours
- 12% ran away from home as a result of bullying
- 12% used drugs and/or alcohol
- Research has shown bullying to have long-term adverse effects on individuals' mental health, with these experiences during adolescence found to be a predictor of poor mental health and depression in adulthood,^{148,149} as well as longterm physical health problems such as diabetes and cardiovascular disease¹⁵⁰ – the effects of which can be seen up to 40 years later.¹⁵¹

Effects

- A longitudinal study published in 2011 that analysed the data of 17,634 children from England, Scotland and Wales found associations between childhood psychological problems and the ability to work and earn as adults. Adults who had experiences of childhood psychological problems had a 28% lower net family income than those who did not experience such problems.¹⁵²
- A more recent longitudinal study in 2015 studied 6,719 children in England from the age of 13 who reported being bullied or victimised by their peers, and found that they were twice as likely to develop depression by age 18.¹⁵³

Treatment and care

The effects of mental health problems during childhood and adolescence can be significant and, as shown, can impact on adult mental health and wellbeing. However, with increasingly effective treatment options becoming more widely available and approaches that focus on prevention and early intervention services for young people, most children and young people should be able to recover and experience positive outcomes later on in life.

- A recent report (2015) by the Public Health Department in England cited that around 70% of children and adolescents who experience mental health problems have not had appropriate interventions at a sufficiently early age.¹⁵⁴
- Additional findings by The Children's Society (2015) included that one third of children and teenagers with mental health issues in England failed to access specialist care and were made to wait up to 66 days on average for an initial assessment.¹⁵⁵

Abuse and neglect

• Extensive evidence on the impact of abuse during childhood has shown that it increases the risk of most mental health problems, including PTSD, suicide, depression, anxiety, low self-esteem, OCD, phobias, substance abuse, eating disorders, and personality disorders.¹⁵⁶ In 2016, for the first time, the Crime Survey for England and Wales included questions relating to experience of abuse in childhood among adults aged 16–59. The findings give a much clearer picture than was previously available of the prevalence of abuse since around the 1960s: 9% of those surveyed had experienced psychological abuse, 7% physical abuse, 7% sexual abuse, and 8% had witnessed domestic violence or abuse in the home. Women were more likely to report that they had suffered abuse than men, particularly in the case of sexual abuse (11% of women compared to 3% of men).¹⁵⁷

- However, contemporary abuse and neglect data is difficult to collect, and many abused and neglected children and young people are under the radar of data systems. A National Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children (NSPCC) report in 2013 estimated that there were more children suffering from abuse and/or neglect than are known to social services and that, for every protection plan, another eight children have suffered maltreatment.¹⁵⁸ A 2016 follow-up revealed that this gap continues to exist.159
- Between 2011 and 2015, across all four nations (England, Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland), there has been a 50% or more increase in police-recorded child sexual offences against under 18s.¹⁶⁰

 In England and Wales, neglect is the most common reason for being subject to a child protection plan or placed on a child protection register.¹⁶¹

In 2015, there were 49,700 children subject to a child protection act in England,¹⁶² 2,751 in Scotland,¹⁶³ 2,935 in Wales¹⁶⁴ and 1,969 in Northern Ireland.¹⁶⁵ However, caution must be exercised when comparing across countries, as data collected in the devolved regions may differ due to differences in the measuring tools used and samples selected. It should also be noted that children on the child protection register may include those considered to be at risk of abuse; therefore, this may lead to figures being either an overestimation or an underestimation of the issue.

2.1.3 Adult mental health

Within the Economic and Social Research Council's (ESRC's) 2016 European evidence briefing, it was highlighted that adults and those in midlife are often ignored and overlooked within mental health policy and research work.¹⁶⁶ This section highlights the key statistics related to adult mental health, including how the workplace can impact on mental wellbeing, and the impact of relationships developing during this time of life.

Employment and mental health

Throughout our adult life, the majority of us will be in work and will experience a range of changing mental health states, from poor to good mental health across our working life.

(36)
- 64% of people with common mental health problems are employed; therefore, in the UK, there is an estimated 4.6 million people in work who may have a common mental health problem. That equates to 1 in 6.8 employed people experiencing mental health problems in the workplace.¹⁶⁷
- A 2008 review commissioned for the Health, Work and Wellbeing Programme highlighted that symptoms associated with mental health problems (e.g. sleep problems, fatigue, irritability and worry) affect one sixth of the working-age population of Great Britain at any one time and can impair a person's ability to function at work.¹⁶⁸
- Women in full-time employment were twice as likely to have a common mental health problem as full-time employed men (19.8% vs 10.9% respectively).¹⁶⁹
- Evidence suggests that 12.7% of all sickness absence days in the UK can be attributed to mental health conditions.¹⁷⁰
- Workers with sickness absence due to mental ill health are seven times more likely to have further absence than those with physical healthrelated sick leave.¹⁷¹
- A 2014 study revealed that one in five of those who disclosed that they had a mental health problem to their employers felt that they had been sacked or forced out of their jobs as a result.¹⁷²

Relationships

- Being happily married or in a stable relationship is linked to both physical and mental health benefits, including lower morbidity and mortality.¹⁷³ People in a stable relationship have greater life satisfaction, lower stress levels, lower blood pressure and better heart health than individuals who are single.¹⁷⁴
- In 2015, more than 9 in 10 adults aged 16 and over in the UK reported that they had one or more close friends whom they could confide in (93%), who supported them (92%) or who they could escape or have fun with (90%).¹⁷⁵
- Overall, social networks tend to decrease during adulthood; adults have been reported to spend as little as 10% of their time with friends.¹⁷⁶
- Findings by Relate in 2014 show that more men report having no friends (11%) compared to women (7%), with men having lower satisfaction in their friends than women (73% of men rated their friendships as good or very good, compared to 81% of women).¹⁷⁷
- Those in full-time work in the UK spend more time with colleagues than with family or friends. The 2014 Relate report highlighted that employees were about as likely to have daily contact with work colleagues (62%) as they were with their own children (64%), and over 4 in 10 (44%) were more likely to have daily contact with their bosses than with their mothers (26%) or friends (16%).¹⁷⁸

2.1.4 Older adults

We have included people aged 50 years and over within this section to take account of the range of research studies in this area. There is no clear definition within research as to what defines an 'older adult'; therefore, age ranges in many studies vary widely.

- An ageing population can have implications on individual, social and economic levels. Life expectancy at birth has seen a significant rise across the world. For instance, the estimated average life expectancy for 2010–15 was 78 years in developed countries, and this figure is expected to rise to 83 years by 2045–50.179 Such an increase in longevity can put significant pressure on the world economy due to an increase in age-related illnesses and an increased need for healthcare and the associated healthcare costs.
- In a 2015 report published by the United Nations, the number of people aged over 60 made up 12% of the global population, and is expected to almost double, reaching 22% by 2050. The global percentage of people aged 80 years or over was 1.7% and is projected to almost triple to 4.5% by 2050.¹⁸⁰
- In the UK, the proportion of the population that is composed of older adults is increasing. According to ONS (2016), there are more people in the UK aged 60 or over than there are under the age of 18. The proportion of older people aged 65 or over has grown by 21% in the last 10 years, now representing 17.8% of

the total population. The number of people aged 85 or older has increased by 31%, now representing 2.3% of the total UK population.¹⁸¹

2.1.4.1 Older adults and mental health

Depression and anxiety

In a 2010–11 UK survey measuring national wellbeing across people aged 16 and older, the average percentage of all respondents feeling anxious or depressed was 19%. Depression or anxiety was noted to be highest among those aged 50–59 and those of 80 years and older:¹⁸²

Age range	% feeling anxious or depressed
50–54 years	22%
55–59 years	21%
60–64 years	16%
65–69 years	14%
70–74 years	15%
75–79 years	17%
80 and over	20%

- A 2012 systematic review of depression in older adults found that between 4.6% and 9.3% of older adults experience major depression, and an average of 17.1% experience depressive disorders.¹⁸³
- An English health survey with older people in 2005 found that depression affected 22% of men and 28% of women aged 65 or over.¹⁸⁴

- The Royal College of General Practitioners reports that fewer than one in six older people with depression discuss their symptoms with their GP. Furthermore, only half receive suitable treatment.¹⁸⁵
- In 2008–09, 4% of adults accessing the Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) programme were aged over 64. This increased to 6.6% of those aged 65 and older completing treatment in 2013–14; however, there is still much to be done to reach the 12% set out in 'Talking Therapies: A four-year plan of action'.¹⁸⁶
- It is estimated that up to 40% of older adults living in a care home experience depression, and it often remains undetected.¹⁸⁷
- It is estimated that up to 60% of older adults who have had a stroke may experience depression, as well as up to 40% of those with coronary heart disease, cancer, Parkinson's, and Alzheimer's disease.¹⁸⁸

Delirium

Delirium is a condition that results in confused thinking and reduced awareness. The changes associated with delirium usually occur rapidly within hours or days and, if responded to quickly, delirium can be fully recovered from.

• A study on the prevalence of mental health problems in hospitalised older adults in England, conducted in Nottingham, found that 27% of older adults aged 70 and over had delirium.¹⁸⁹ Pre-existing dementia is one of the most prominent risk factors for delirium in elderly patients, with a reported two thirds of all cases of delirium occurring in older people with pre-existing dementia.¹⁹⁰

Dementia

- In 2015, a report from Alzheimer's Disease International (ADI) estimated the number of people living with dementia worldwide to be 46.8 million, and predicted this number to double by 2030.¹⁹¹
- ADI also reports that dementia is primarily prevalent in older people, although 2–8% of all cases of dementia are estimated to be early-onset dementia (dementia diagnosed under the age of 65). In Europe, the peak incidence is among those aged 80–89.¹⁹²
- In 2015, an estimated 850,000 people lived with dementia in the UK. Of these, 84% lived in England, 8% in Scotland, 5% in Wales and 2% in Northern Ireland.¹⁹³
- It has been estimated that the total cost of dementia in the UK is £26.3 billion, with an average cost of £32,250 per person. According to Alzheimer's Society, this is enough to pay energy bills for a year for every household in the UK.¹⁹⁴
- People with learning disabilities, in particular those living with Down's syndrome, have a greater risk of developing dementia. It has been estimated that one in five people with learning disabilities will develop dementia,¹⁹⁵ and that a third of people with Down's syndrome will develop dementia in their 50s.¹⁹⁶

2.1.4.2 Factors contributing to older people's mental health

Participation in meaningful activities

- Meaningful activities can include employment, volunteering, education and learning, personal interests, hobbies and everyday activities. Participation in meaningful activities helps older adults retain their sense of purpose and promotes engagement and stimulation.¹⁹⁷
- An English survey in 2012 found that 29% of people aged 65 and over and 21% of people aged 75 and over participated in volunteering.¹⁹⁸
- An evaluation of peer-support groups for people with dementia living in extra care housing with 21 tenants, carried out by the Mental Health Foundation, found that participants with early-stage dementia showed improvements in wellbeing, social support and practical coping strategies.¹⁹⁹
- Studies have found that high levels of social engagement could benefit the physical health,²⁰⁰ cognition,²⁰¹ and life satisfaction of older adults.²⁰²

Relationships: Social isolation and loneliness

- Social isolation and loneliness can affect many people, but it has been suggested that older adults can be vulnerable, especially given the higher numbers of them living alone.²⁰³
- A 2015 ONS analysis reported that those aged 80 and over are twice as likely (29%) to report feeling lonely than those in the 65–79 age group (14%).²⁰⁴

- A report by Age UK in 2015 states that perceived loneliness increases with age and that there are many factors associated with loneliness in older adults, including living arrangements, marital status, housing, health and income, as well as other changes in circumstances including decreased social participation, retirement and bereavement.²⁰⁵
- A survey in 2014 carried out by Age UK found that 2.9 million people aged 65 and over felt that they had no one to go to for support. 39% of people interviewed said that they felt lonely and one in five said that they felt forgotten.²⁰⁶
- In a systematic review of 70 studies published in 2015, it was found that social isolation, loneliness, and living alone increased the risk of premature death. The increased likelihood of death was 26% for reported loneliness, 29% for social isolation and 32% for living alone.²⁰⁷

Physical health

- Older people can suffer from poor physical health. The International Longevity Centre reported that 50.8% of men and 56.7% of women aged 80 and over report having a long-standing physical health problem.²⁰⁸
- In a 2013 British survey by ONS, the likelihood of someone reporting a long-standing illness was closely associated with age. The survey revealed that 69% of people aged 75 and over reported having a longstanding illness compared with 15% of people aged 16–24.²⁰⁹

 WHO reports that those with physical health conditions, such as heart disease, have higher rates of depression than those who are physically well.²¹⁰ Results of a World Mental Health Survey published in 2007 highlighted that the risk of depression was over seven times more common in those with two or more long-term physical health conditions.²¹¹

Community and environment

- In a global systematic review conducted in 2009 using 33 studies, it was found that neighbourhood environment was an important factor in the health and functioning of older adults. In particular, neighbourhood socioeconomic disadvantage was found to be associated with poor health, e.g. poorer physical functioning, poorer self-rated health status and poorer cognitive ability.²¹²
- A later study, in 2012, found that neighbourhood social cohesion was significantly associated with the wellbeing of older adults. Single and poorer adults reported lower wellbeing than better-off, married adults; however, these effects were mediated by neighbourhood cohesion.²¹³
- In a 2011 survey in England and Wales, it was found that older adults were more likely to live alone compared to younger people. Of those aged 16 and over in England and Wales who were living alone, less than 4% were aged 16–24, 17% were aged 50–64 and 59% were aged 85 and over.²¹⁴

- In the UK National Survey carried out between 2009 and 2010, it was found that 69% of adults aged 50–54 agreed or strongly agreed that they belonged to their neighbourhood. This figure rose to 84% for those aged 70 and over. The national average for all respondents was 66%.²¹⁵
- A 2015 survey in the UK with people with dementia found that 29% did not feel a part of their community.²¹⁶

2.2 Other groups experiencing a higher prevalence of mental health problems

2.2.1. Black, Asian and minority ethnic groups

Limited research has been conducted in this area within the UK, which translates into little being known as to the impact of mental health on black, Asian and minority ethnic (BAME) communities. The lack of adequate and sufficient data on BAME groups contributes to the problems of misdiagnoses, underdiagnoses and fewer treatments accessed.

- BAME communities are generally considered to be at increased risk of poor mental health.²¹⁷ The APMS (2014) found the prevalence of common mental health problems to vary significantly by ethnic group for women, but not for men. Non-British white women were the least likely to have a common mental health problem (15.6%), followed by white British women (20.9%) and black and black British women (29.3%).²¹⁸ Black adults were also found to have the lowest treatment rate of any ethnic group, at 6.2% (compared to 13.3% in the white British group).²¹⁹
- In contrast, a 2015 study by Stewart-Brown and colleagues found that those of African-Caribbean, Indian and Pakistani origin showed higher levels of mental wellbeing than other groups; this was found to be largely attributed to higher levels of wellbeing found among men.²²⁰

- Findings from the 2014 APMS show depression to be more prevalent among black women, while panic disorder appears to be more prevalent among women in black, Asian and mixed or other ethnic groups. However, these findings were not significant because of the small sample sizes, and therefore caution should be taken when interpreting these results.²²¹
- A review published in 2015 exploring the association between ethnicity, mental health problems and socioeconomic status found people from black ethnic minority backgrounds to have a higher prevalence of psychosis compared with the white majority population. This effect was still observed after controlling for socioeconomic status.²²²
- A 2008 study found that women of Pakistani and Bangladeshi origin were at an elevated risk of schizophrenia after adjustment for socioeconomic status.²²³
- Studies show that PTSD is higher in women of black ethnic origin and this association is related to the higher levels of sexual assaults that they experience;²²⁴ however, women of black ethnic origin are less likely to report or seek help for assaults or trauma.²²⁵
- In a report by the National Institute for Mental Health (2003), it was noted that people of black African-Caribbean and South Asian origin are less likely to have mental health problems detected by their GP.²²⁶

- Disproportionate rates of people from BAME populations have been detained under the Mental Health Act 1983. A 2016 UK study examining the Mental Health Act 2007 assessments found this to be disproportionality associated with higher rates of mental health conditions and poorer levels of social support, but not due to ethnicity.²²⁷
- In Northern Ireland, the suicide rate among male Irish Travellers is 6.6 times that of men in the general population. This group also continues to experience discrimination, with 65% of people reporting that they would not accept an Irish Traveller as a close friend.²²⁸

2.2.2 Refugee, asylum-seeking and stateless people

- A total of 65.3 million people were forcibly displaced worldwide in 2015. By year end 2015, there was a total of 123,000 refugees, pending asylum cases and stateless persons in the UK.²²⁹ In Scotland, there were 1,029 asylum applications made in 2012 according to the data from that year.²³⁰
- There were 1,571 asylum seekers living in Wales in the first quarter of 2013. This number has fallen from a peak of 2,616 in the first quarter of 2007. The number of refugees in Wales is unknown, but is estimated at between 6,000 and 10,000.²³¹

- In the absence of any official data, the Law Centre has provided estimates of numbers of asylum seekers based on information compiled from various organisations, including the Northern Ireland Strategic Migration Partnership, the Home Office Official Immigration Statistics (UK-wide), the Home Office NI Asylum Stakeholders Forum and the Refugee and Asylum Forum. The Centre found that there were almost 200 applications for asylum in Northern Ireland in the year ending August 2015.²³²
- Research suggests that asylum seekers and refugees are more likely to experience poor mental health than the local population,²³³ including higher rates of depression, PTSD and other anxiety disorders.^{234,235}
- Increased vulnerability to mental health problems is linked to both pre-migration experiences, in particular exposure to war trauma,²³⁶ and the post-migration conditions that refugees often face, including separation from family, difficulties with asylum procedures or detention, unemployment and inadequate housing.²³⁷

M

 A 2015 study found that one third of trafficked boys and girls had experienced physical or sexual violence (or both) and, of those, 23% had sustained a serious injury. Mental health issues were common: more than half of young trafficked survivors (56%) screened positive for depression, a third (33%) for an anxiety disorder and a quarter (26%) for PTSD. 12% reported that they had tried to harm or kill themselves in the month before the interview, while 15.8% reported having suicidal thoughts in the past month.²³⁸

- For displaced and refugee children, exposure to violence has been shown to be a key risk factor towards a child developing mental health problems, whereas stable settlement and social support in the host country have a positive effect on the child's psychological functioning.²³⁹
- Research looking at the mental health service usage in Leeds and using qualitative data indicates that asylum seekers are five times more likely to have mental health needs than the general population and more than 61% will experience serious mental distress.²⁴⁰
- Secondary healthcare data indicates that refugees and asylum seekers are less likely to receive mental health support than the general population.²⁴¹

- Preliminary findings from research conducted in Scotland found that this population feels isolated from mental health services, as mental health is a predominantly Western concept, and services are built on models that are often not accessible or meaningful to BAME communities.²⁴²
- In 2011, the Sanctuary Scotland project's evaluation report identified that mental health problems are a major public health issue for asylumseeking and refugee women.²⁴³
- A 2009 study carried out by the Scottish Refugee Council with 349 refugees found that:²⁴⁴
 - 57% of women were likely to have PTSD
 - 20% of women reported suicidal thoughts in the past seven days
 - 22% of women stated that they had tried to take their own lives
- Research in Northern Ireland found that 47% of refugees stated that they had suffered with stress in the last 12 months; 31% with depression; and 25% with post-traumatic stress. This was attributed to financial worries and unemployment (46% and 49% respectively), as well as missing their family in their home country (58%). Only 5% of those who answered the question indicated that they had availed assistance from medical or mental health services as a result.²⁴⁵

2.2.3 Disability

2.2.3.1 Learning disability

The definition of learning and intellectual disability refers to limited functioning in three areas:²⁴⁶

- Social skills (e.g. communicating with others)
- Conceptual skills (e.g. reading and writing)
- Practical ability (e.g. clothing/ bathing oneself)

These terms are often used

interchangeably. Mental health problems among people with a learning disability are often overlooked, underdiagnosed and left untreated as a result of poor understanding, awareness, evidence in this area and symptoms mistakenly being attributed as the person's learning disability. The statistics presented in this section highlight that this is an important area to consider, with the prevalence of mental health problems presenting as higher in this group compared to the general population.

- From 2013 census data, it is estimated that there are 900,900 adults (aged 18 and older) with intellectual disabilities in England, with 206,132 (23%) known to social services.²⁴⁷
- In 2014, there were 26,036 adults with intellectual disabilities across Scotland – the equivalent of six people per 1,000 in the general population.²⁴⁸
- As of March 2015, there are 15,010 people registered with intellectual disabilities in Wales, of which 86%

live in community placements and 14% in residential establishments.²⁴⁹

- According to the 2011 census figures, there are 40,177 people in Northern Ireland who reported having a learning difficulty, an intellectual difficulty, or a social or behavioural difficulty

 the equivalent of 2.2% of the population.²⁵⁰
- According to the APMS (2014), people with lower intellectual ability had higher rates of symptoms of common mental health problems (25%) compared to those with average (17.2%) or above-average (13.4%) intellectual functioning.²⁵¹
- People with learning disabilities present with a higher prevalence of mental health problems compared to those without. In a 2007 UK population-based study of 1,023 people with learning disabilities, it was found that 54% have a mental health problem.²⁵²
- The prevalence of diagnosed mental health conditions is estimated to be 36% among children with intellectual disabilities compared to 8% among children without. Increased prevalence is particularly marked for ASD, ADHD and conduct disorders.²⁵³
- Increased risk of exposure to social disadvantage has been associated with increased prevalence of mental health problems.²⁵⁴
- Public Health England estimates that, in 2015, up to 35,000 adults with a learning disability were prescribed an antipsychotic, an antidepressant or both without appropriate clinical justification.²⁵⁵

2.2.3.2 Physical disability

More than 15 million people – 30% of the UK population – live with one or more long-term condition(s) and more than 4 million of these will also have a mental health problem.²⁵⁶ The connection between physical and mental health is twofold, with those who have a physical health problem being at an increased risk of developing mental health problems; the same is true for the opposite (mental health problems increase the risk of physical health problems).

- According to the 2014 APMS, people with symptoms of a common mental health problem are more likely than those who do not have symptoms to have a long-term physical condition. This association between physical and mental health was further exemplified by the finding that over a third of people with severe symptoms (37.6%) have a long-term physical condition, compared to a quarter (25.3%) of those with no or few symptoms of a common mental health problem: a pattern that is found in both men and women.²⁵⁷
- Wellbeing scores (calculated using the Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Well-being Scale, e.g. WEMWBS) were lower for people with longterm physical conditions (51.O3) compared to those without a longterm physical condition (53.15).²⁵⁸
- People with severe symptoms of a common mental health problem are twice as likely to have asthma as people with no or few symptoms.²⁵⁹

- Rates of CMD-NOS were found to be higher in those with cancer and diabetes. Low wellbeing was found to be higher in those with diabetes (11%) than those without diabetes (5.1%).²⁶⁰
- Both asthma and high blood pressure were associated with a wide range of different mental health problems, including depression, anxiety disorders and PTSD.²⁶¹
- A 2012 report published by The King's Fund and Centre for Mental Health highlighted that individuals with physical health problems are at an increased risk of poor mental health, particularly depression and anxiety.²⁶²
- This report also showed that:²⁶³
 - Long-term conditions account for 80% of GP consultations
 - 30% of people with a long-term physical health condition also have a mental health problem
 - 46% of people with a mental health problem also have a longterm physical health problem
- A meta-analysis of 22 studies shows that, for patients with chronic heart disease, those with depression have higher rates of complications and are more likely to undergo invasive procedures.²⁶⁴

 People with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) are 2.5 times more likely to experience depression and anxiety than the general population.²⁶⁵ In a 2008 study, the prevalence of depression for those with COPD ranges between 10% and 42%, while that of anxiety ranges between 10% and 19%.²⁶⁶ Co-morbid depression and COPD are associated with longer hospitalisations and increased symptom burden.²⁶⁷

 The rates of mental health problems are higher in people who develop cancer compared to the general population. Rates of distress vary between 3% and 24%. The prevalence of depression ranges from 3% in patients with lung cancer to 28% in patients with cancer of the brain.²⁶⁸

2.2.3.3. Sensory impairment

Around 350,000 people are registered as blind or partially sighted in the UK:

- 291,100 in England²⁶⁹
- 34,492 in Scotland²⁷⁰
- 16,939 in Wales²⁷¹
- 8,000 in Northern Ireland (RNIB estimate)²⁷²

In 2010, 56,400 people in England were recorded on the deaf register and 156,000 were registered as hard of hearing. 88,500 people in England are registered as deafblind.²⁷³ Individuals experiencing sensory impairments have been found to be at a higher risk of having mental health problems across the life course; however, this can be overlooked when considering the needs of this group.

- A 2011 survey, carried out by the University of Cambridge and Deafblind UK, found that, among 439 deaf and blind people in the UK, 61% reported psychological distress.²⁷⁴
- A 2015 study including 298 people from England, Scotland and Wales found that individuals who are deaf have high levels of depression, with 31% of women and 14% of men selfreporting levels of depression.²⁷⁵
- A 2013 literature review suggests that older people with hearing loss are 2.5 times more likely to develop depression than those without hearing loss.²⁷⁶
- Children who are deaf are also more likely to experience mental health problems. Estimates suggest a 40% prevalence rate of mental health problems in deaf children, compared to a 25% prevalence in children without hearing loss.²⁷⁷
- For older adults who are visually impaired, the prevalence of major depressive disorder (5.4%) and anxiety disorders (7.5%) is significantly higher in visually impaired older adults compared to their normally-sighted peers. The most prevalent anxiety disorders are agoraphobia and social phobia.²⁷⁸

(47)

2.2.4 Lesbian, gay, bisexual and/or transgender

- A national English Survey using 2009–10 data found that 27,497 of respondents registered with the NHS who described themselves as gay, lesbian or bisexual were two to three times more likely to report having a psychological or emotional problem compared to their heterosexual counterparts.²⁷⁹ Mental health inequalities such as these have been found across the UK, in England, Scotland and Wales.²⁸⁰
- Evidence suggests that people who identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual and/or transgender (LGB&/T) are at a higher risk of experiencing poor mental health.²⁸¹ This includes a higher risk of a range of mental health problems,²⁸² including depression,²⁸³ suicidal thoughts and self-harm,²⁸⁴ and alcohol and substance misuse.²⁸⁵ This higher prevalence can be related to a wide range of factors, including discrimination, isolation and homophobia.²⁸⁶
- In a 2011 British survey with 6,861
 respondents, it was found that 1 in
 10 gay and bisexual men aged 16–19
 attempted to take their own life in
 the year prior to the survey. Further,
 1 in 16 gay and bisexual men aged
 16–24 had attempted to take their
 own life in the previous year. The
 survey also found that 1 in 7 gay and
 bisexual men were experiencing
 moderate to severe levels of mixed
 depression and anxiety.²⁸⁷
- A UK study found that bisexual women have poorer mental health

than lesbian women, with higher rates of marijuana use, eating disorders, self-harming, anxiety and depression.²⁸⁸

- In Scotland, two in five LGB&/T young people consider themselves to have a mental health condition, with higher levels of poor mental health reported by transgender individuals (66.7%) and bisexual women (63%).²⁸⁹
- In Northern Ireland, of 571 LGB&/T individuals surveyed by The Rainbow Project, 35.3% reported experiences of self-harm, 25.7% had attempted suicide, 46.9% had experiences of suicidal ideation, and 70.9% had experience of depression.²⁹⁰ LGB&/T people are substantially more likely than the Northern Ireland population to use drugs and are nearly three times as likely to have taken an illegal drug in their lifetime (62% vs 22%), and 57% of LGB&/T respondents to the survey reported drinking to a hazardous level compared to 24% of adults in England.²⁹¹
- High levels of mental health issues appear to start early in LGB&/T young people. A 2016 American study looking into the mental health of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Questioning (LGBQ) youth in primary care settings using an online screening tool during routine visits found that:²⁹²
 - Bisexual and questioning females have higher scores of depression, anxiety and traumatic distress than heterosexual females

- Lesbians, bisexual females and questioning females all exhibited significantly higher lifetime suicide scores than heterosexual females
- Bisexual females exhibited the highest current suicide scores
- Gay and bisexual males had higher scores on the depression and traumatic distress subscales than did heterosexual males
- Gay males also exhibited higher scores on the anxiety subscale than heterosexual males, with bisexual males exhibiting higher scores as well, though this was nonsignificant

2.2.5 Carers

Carers provide invaluable support and help to their family, friends and loved ones, whether this is for physical or mental health problems. The mental health of carers is often neglected despite many carers having poor mental health. This is also true for young carers, whose long-term outcomes in education, employment and training can be significantly impacted by the caring role that they take on.

 A 2010 literature review found that looking after a family member with a mental health problem can have a significant impact on carers' own mental health. The review found that the mental health problems of carers included emotional stress, depressive symptoms and, in some cases, clinical depression.²⁹³ In the 2011 census, there was a total of 6.5 million people in the UK who were carers – a rise of 11.5% from 2001 statistics. Just over half of carers in the UK are female (58%) and 42% are male.²⁹⁴

	Number of carers 2001	Number of carers 2011
England	4,877,060	5,430,016
Northern Ireland	185,086	213,980
Scotland	481,579	492,031
Wales	340,745	370,230
UK total	5,884,470	6,506,257

- The National Carers Strategy in 2008 found that 71% of carers have poor physical or mental health.²⁹⁵
- Carers UK's annual survey (2015) with over 5,000 carers across the UK revealed that 84% of carers feel more stressed, 78% feel more anxious and 55% reported that they suffered from depression as a result of their caring role, which was higher than findings in 2014. In 2014, 82% had increased stress, 73% reported anxiety and 50% were affected by depression as a result of their caring role.²⁹⁶
- According to the 2011 ONS report for England and Wales, there are 5.8 million unpaid carers, representing over a tenth of the population.²⁹⁷

(49)

M

- The Scottish Health Survey estimates that there are 759,000 carers aged 16 and older in Scotland – 17% of the adult population, with 29,000 young carers. 83% of these carers report that they are unpaid.²⁹⁸
- In Northern Ireland, the 2011 census reported that 213,980 people were carers.²⁹⁹ However, in 2016, only 3,286 individuals were offered a carer's assessment.³⁰⁰
- The diagnosis of the patient was a factor associated with the development of depression among carers. Older carers supporting those with physical health conditions are at the highest risk of developing depression. However, it is important for clinicians to assess the mental health of all carers, regardless of the patient diagnosis.³⁰¹

Young carers

The term 'carer' can be problematic when applied to children and young people, and is not really appropriate for a five-year-old living with a parent who has mental or physical health problems or addictions. It is used here to reflect the studies drawn upon.

 The 2011 census data shows that there are 177,918 young unpaid carers (between the ages of 5 and 17) in England and Wales – an increase of almost 19% from 2001. Of these, just over half were female (54%) and 46% were male.³⁰²

- According to a report published in 2014 by NHS England, of the 225,000 young carers in England, 68% have had experiences of bullying at school.³⁰³
- One in 2O young carers misses school as a result of their caring responsibilities and is 1.5 times more likely to have a special educational need or a disability. Young carers are 1.5 times more likely to be from a BAME background and to speak English as a second language.³⁰⁴
- Caring responsibilities have been found to have a significant impact on a young carer's life, with an increased likelihood of disadvantage and health difficulties, as well as a lower likelihood of educational attainment.³⁰⁵
- Research conducted in England between 2009 and 2010 shows that young carers (aged 16–18) are at an increased risk of not being in education, employment or training³⁰⁶ which has been associated with mental health problems and social isolation in young people.³⁰⁷
- 38% of young carers report having a mental health problem, yet only half report receiving additional support from a member of staff at school.³⁰⁸

M

2.2.6 Domestic violence

- Levels of domestic violence account for between 15% and 25% of all recorded violent crimes.³⁰⁹ From 2013 to 2014, it is estimated that 1.4 million women in England and Wales were victims of domestic abuse in the last year.³¹⁰
- Over 59,000 incidents of domestic violence were reported in Scotland in 2013–14.³¹¹
- 13,000 domestic abuse crimes in Northern Ireland were recorded in 2014–15.³¹²
- In the UK, a total of 7.1% of women and 4.4% of men reported having experienced any type of domestic abuse in 2012–13; however, these figures only account for official reports of violence.³¹³ This is equivalent to an estimated 1.2 million female victims of domestic abuse and 700,000 male victims.³¹⁴ Therefore, an average of 5.7% of adults aged 16–59 in the UK have experienced intimate-partner violence in the last year.
- Domestic violence has an estimated overall cost to mental healthcare of £176 million.³¹⁵
- The relationship between domestic violence and mental health is bidirectional, with research suggesting that women experiencing abuse are at a greater risk of mental health conditions and that having a mental health condition makes one more vulnerable to abuse.³¹⁶
- In a 2009 UK study, lifetime prevalence of domestic violence among women with mental health problems was found to range between 30% and 60%.³¹⁷

- In a study conducted in England and
 Wales in 2015, women with experience of domestic violence had high rates of depression, anxiety and PTSD.³¹⁸
- The increasing severity of domestic violence is related to poorer mental health.³¹⁹
- Domestic violence is associated with depression, anxiety, PTSD and substance abuse in the general population.³²⁰
- Exposure to domestic violence has a significant impact on children's mental health, with poorer educational outcomes and higher levels of mental health problems being found across the literature.³²¹
- A 2016 report found that violence and abuse are associated with poverty: people who are in poverty are more likely to have suffered violence and abuse than those who are not. This is true for both women and men. Among women in poverty, 38% have experienced violence and abuse compared with 27% of women not in poverty.³²²
- The same report found that mental illness is more strongly linked with violence and abuse than it is with poverty. Over half of women who are both in poverty and have experience of extensive violence and abuse meet the diagnostic threshold for a common mental disorder. This rate is three times higher than for women in poverty who have little or no experience of violence. However, women who experience physical violence from a partner (without having suffered other abuse in their lives) are much more vulnerable to anxiety and depression if they are also dealing with poverty than if they are not.323

2.2.7 Complex needs and multiple disadvantages

- There is a huge overlap between the offender, substance misusing and homeless populations. For example, in any given year, two thirds of people using homeless services are either in the criminal justice system or in drug treatment services.³²⁴
- The distribution varies widely across the country, and is heavily concentrated in northern cities, and some seaside towns and Central London boroughs.³²⁵
- The combination of structural poverty with family stress appears to be associated with complex needs.
 85% of adults within the complex needs group have experienced childhood trauma, including parental violence, addiction, abuse, neglect, starvation or mental health issues.³²⁶
- A study found that the quality of life reported by people experiencing severe mental health problems is worse than that reported by many other low-income and vulnerable groups, particularly with regard to mental health and social isolation.³²⁷
- It is estimated that, in England, there are 58,000 people who experience the multiple disadvantages of offending, substance misuse and homelessness; and 55% of these individuals have a diagnosed mental health problem.³²⁸

2.2.7.1 Homelessness

Homelessness is an increasing issue within the UK. Evidence shows that there is a considerable link between homelessness and mental health problems; however, this link is often overlooked. The following statistics aim to explore this link and describe the impact.

- An ONS report published in 2011 reported that twice as many people in the UK compared to the EU cited mental health problems as a reason for being homeless (26% and 13% respectively).³²⁹
- A census survey on 1,286 participants living in urban homelessness communities in the UK in 2011 found high levels of histories of neglect, abuse and traumatic experiences in childhood continuing into adult life.³³⁰
- In 2014, 80% of homeless people in England reported that they had mental health issues, with 45% having been diagnosed with a mental health condition.³³¹
- Studies have reported a higher prevalence of mental health problems in the homeless population in comparison to the general population, including major depression, schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. Statistics suggest the prevalence of mental health conditions in this population to be at least 25–30% of the street homeless and those in direct access hostels.³³²

- Drawing on the findings from two surveys carried out in 2013–14 by Homeless Link with data from 250 English accommodation providers:
 - 38% of people in accommodation projects needed additional support with at least one other issue
 - 32% of people in projects had a mental health problem
 - 32% of people in projects had drug problems
 - 23% of people had had alcohol problems³³³
- Research from the USA estimates that two thirds of homeless people present with characteristics consistent with personality disorder, many of whom are thought to be undiagnosed.³³⁴
- In a Scottish study dating back to 2002, 70% of homeless people were found to have at least one diagnosable personality disorder and 40% two or more mental health problems.³³⁵
- In 2013–14, in Scotland, of those households accepted as homeless (e.g. hostels, B&Bs, squats, friends'/ family homes), 13% of persons living as 'household homeless' report having mental health problems and 12% report drug- or alcoholdependency issues.³³⁶

- A 2012 UK study included 452 interviews with people who had experienced homelessness and other domains of deep social exclusion (e.g. institutional care, substance misuse and gang membership). The authors found that the majority of respondents had experienced a range of troubled childhoods influenced by school and/or family problems. Many also reported traumatic experiences such as sexual or physical abuse and neglect.³³⁷
- Women experience some risk factors for both mental illness and homelessness to a greater extent than men. Histories of physical and sexual violence as a child, and prior and subsequent to becoming homeless are common and more likely in women. Women were also more likely than men to give relationship breakdown and violence as a reason for becoming homeless than men.^{338,339}
- According to a 2014 report, homeless women can be further experience sexual and domestic violence, separation from children, bereavement and relationship breakdowns.³⁴⁰
- Homelessness also has a considerable impact on children. Homelessness increases the risk of preterm birth and low birth weight, while homeless infants experience significant development delays between 4 and 30 months,³⁴¹ which can negatively impact on their cognitive, behavioural and academic development.³⁴²

 The most prevalent health problems among homeless individuals are substance misuse (62.5%), mental health problems (53.7%) or a combination of the two (42.6%). In England, given that these problems are causally linked with homelessness, they add significantly more costs to homelessness due to the need for health and social care support. Unfortunately, the exact figure of estimated costs is unavailable at present.³⁴³

2.2.7.2 The prison population

- Prisoners have been shown to have significantly higher rates of mental health problems than the general population (see table below).³⁴⁴
- In a survey for England and Wales published in 2012, it was found that 36% of prisoners are considered to have a disability and/ or mental health problem. The survey found that 18% of prisoners report symptoms of anxiety and depression, 11% report a form of

physical disability, and 8% report both (the figures have been rounded and therefore do not add up to 36%).³⁴⁵

- Data from the same survey found that, at the time of measuring, 49% of female prisoners reported experiencing anxiety and depression, compared with 23% of men. It's important to note that there was no differentiation between whether the individuals had these problems before entering prison or as a result of being in prison.³⁴⁶
- In a 2013 survey of 1,435 prisoners, covering both England and Wales, it was found that 29% of prisoners who reported recent drug use also indicated experiencing anxiety and depression, compared with 20% of prisoners who did not report recent drug use.³⁴⁷
- A report on UK prisons by HM Inspectorate of Prisons UK in 2011 found that up to one in three prisoners tested positive in random drug tests, and 13% developed a drug problem while in prison.³⁴⁸

	Prisoners	General population
Schizophrenia and delusional disorder	8%	O.5%
Personality disorder	66%	5.3%
Neurotic disorder (e.g. depression)	45%	13.8%
Drug dependency	45%	5.2%
Alcohol dependency	30%	11.5%

- In a 2016 report from the Prisons & Probation Ombudsman, there were 199 reported self-inflicted deaths. Prisoners who completed suicide had significantly higher rates of mental health problems than other prisoners; at least 17% of selfinflicted deaths had been identified as being due to the individuals having a severe and enduring mental health problem.³⁴⁹
- It is estimated worldwide that suicide rates within prisons are four to five times those of the general population.³⁵⁰
- Many prisoners at risk of suicide and self-harm are battling with multiple complex issues, with 42% of prisoners who died from selfinflicted means identified as having two or more mental health issues.³⁵¹

2.2.7.3 Substance misuse and dependence

- According to the 2014 APMS data, 16.6% of adults in England report drinking to hazardous levels. Using the Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT), a measure of hazardous drinking, 1.2% of adults scored levels of hazardous drinking that indicated probable dependence.³⁵²
- Men had higher rates of hazardous drinking than women, with between a quarter and a third of men aged 16–64 drinking to dangerous levels.³⁵³

- Individuals with probable alcohol dependence are twice as likely to be taking psychotropic medication for common mental health conditions, such as anxiety and depression, as those with low levels of drinking.³⁵⁴
- Only a third of adults with probable alcohol dependence recalled having ever been diagnosed by a health professional as having alcohol or drug dependence.
- According to APMS (2014) figures, 35.4% of men and 22.6% of women have taken illegal drugs at least once in their lives. The survey found that 11.3% of men and 6.0% of women had used illegal drugs in the past year.³⁵⁵
- A total of 3.1% of adults showed signs of drug dependence, with cannabis being found to have the highest dependence rate (2.3%). Men were more likely to be dependent on illegal drugs (4.3%) than women (1.9%).³⁵⁶
- Comparisons show that drug dependence rates have remained stable across the years (1993– 2014).³⁵⁷
- Half of those with drug dependence (50.1%) were receiving mental health treatment in 2014. The results also showed that adults with drug dependence were more likely to be using psychological therapy (5.5% for those dependent on cannabis and 30.7% for those dependent on other drugs) compared to other adults (2.6%).³⁵⁸

(55)

3. Social factors associated with mental health problems

 \mathbb{M}

There are a number of factors known to be associated with mental health problems, with effects that have the potential to persist and cumulate across generations. Mental health problems can both result from social factors like poverty and unemployment, and increase one's likelihood of experiencing these factors, especially where support is lacking or inadequate. In this section, we highlight some of the more pervasive yet intervenable factors, with particular attention given to the socioeconomic factors that contribute to mental health inequalities.

3.1 Introduction

Certain population subgroups are at a higher risk of mental health problems because of greater exposure and vulnerability to unfavourable social, economic, and environmental circumstances, which intersect with factors including gender, ethnicity and disability; and lesser access to protective resources. Please see Figure 1 in the 'Introduction to the 2016 edition of Fundamental Facts' section to understand how these processes can interact.

3.2 Social determinants of mental health

- WHO defines social determinants of health as the circumstances in which people are born, grow, live, work and age. These conditions are influenced by the distribution of money, power and resources operating at global, national and local levels.³⁵⁹
- Increasingly, it is recognised that these conditions impact mental (as well as physical) health. Recent research highlights the extent to which life circumstances can determine mental health and create inequalities between societies and communities.^{360,361}
- Although genetic and biological factors are important influences on mental health, this section focuses on social factors, which occur on individual, family, community and societal levels. They include factors such as household income, educational attainment, material circumstances, employment, social support/isolation and gender.³⁶²

3.3 Poverty and disadvantage

- A growing body of evidence, mainly from high-income countries, has shown that there is a strong socioeconomic gradient in mental health, with people of lower socioeconomic status having a higher likelihood of developing and experiencing mental health problems. In other words, social inequalities in society are strongly linked to mental health inequalities.³⁶³ These are defined as socially produced, systematic differences in mental health between social groups that are avoidable and therefore unjust.^{364,365,366}
- A 2006 paper exploring the results from WHO's Mental Health Survey found that socioeconomic disadvantage (e.g. low education, unemployment, poverty or deprivation) was associated with increased mental health problems.³⁶⁷ This gradient does appear to stop at a point – for example, people who earn above a certain average income do not experience more or fewer mental health problems, nor do they report feeling more or less happy.³⁶⁸
- Children and adults living in households in the lowest 20% income bracket in Great Britain are two to three times more likely to develop mental health problems than those in the highest.³⁶⁹

- In 2004, evidence from the Child and Adolescent Mental Health Survey found that the prevalence of severe mental health problems was around three times higher among children in the bottom quintile of family income than among those in the top quintile.³⁷⁰
- Analysis of data from the Millennium Cohort Study in 2012 found children in the lowest income quintile to be 4.5 times more likely to experience severe mental health problems than those in the highest,³⁷¹ suggesting that the income gradient in young people's mental health has worsened considerably over the past decade.
- A 2013 systematic review covering 23 countries found that socioeconomically disadvantaged young people were two to three times more likely to develop mental health problems than their peers from socioeconomically advantaged families. This association was strongest among younger children (i.e. those aged 12 and younger), and improvement in socioeconomic status significantly reduced mental health problems.³⁷²
- Parental educational qualifications and their occupational group are also strong predictors of mental health problems in children. Lower educational qualifications and lower status occupational groups are both correlated with mental health problems in children. Parental income and education have been found to be more strongly correlated with children's mental health than parental occupation.³⁷³



Figure 3a: Percentages of 11-year-old children with severe mental health problems by family income in 2012

Gutman, L., Joshi, H., Parsonage, M., & Schoon, I. (2015) *Children of the new century: Mental health findings from the Millennium Cohort Study*. London: Centre for Mental Health.

Understanding the relationship between disadvantage and mental health

It is important to note that low income does not necessarily lead to higher rates of mental health problems, but that social factors associated with lower income and socioeconomic status, such as debt, can adversely affect mental health. It is not yet possible to measure the relative importance of such factors; those explored in more detail in this section do not necessarily have a greater impact on mental health, but are intended to provide examples of what the impact of social determinants can look like. It can be difficult to determine the direction of the relationship between socioeconomic adversity and mental health problems, since mental ill health can also increase an individual's vulnerability to adverse circumstances, e.g. unemployment.

- Results from the APMS (2014) found that employment status is linked to mental health outcomes, with those who are unemployed or economically inactive having higher rates of common mental health problems than those who are employed (see Figure 3b).³⁷⁴
- Analysis of data from the WHO Mental Health Surveys in 2012 found that income was not associated with mental health conditions, whereas unemployment and disability were strongly associated with them. Lower educational attainment and living in urban environments increased the risk of mood disorders (e.g. anxiety and depression).³⁷⁵
- In addition to poorer physical health, people with mental health problems are more likely to be homeless, are more likely to live in areas of high social deprivation, have fewer qualifications, and are less able to secure employment.³⁷⁶



Figure 3b: Prevalence of common mental health problems by employment status Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014.* Leeds: NHS Digital.

3.3.1 Debt

- Unsecured debt is strongly associated with depression, suicide and substance abuse.³⁷⁷
- Data from a survey conducted in 2000 by the British National Survey of Psychiatric Morbidity of 8,580 people in England, Wales and Scotland found that the more debts people had, the more likely they were to have some form of mental health problem (controlling for income and other sociodemographic variables).³⁷⁸

3.3.2 Unemployment

• Employment is generally beneficial for mental health. However, the mental health benefits of employment depend on the quality of work; work that is low paid, insecure or poses health risks can be damaging to mental health.³⁷⁹

- Data from both the 2007 APMS and the 2014 APMS shows that employed adults are less likely to have a common mental health problem than those who are economically inactive or unemployed. The rates of common mental health problems in people aged 16–64 were found to be:³⁸⁰
 - 14.1% in those in full-time employment
 - 16.3% in those in part-time employment
 - 28.8% in those who are unemployed and looking for work
 - 33.1% in those who are economically inactive
- Unemployed women were more likely to have a common mental health problem than unemployed men (34.6% vs 24.5% respectively).³⁸¹
- Those who were economically inactive were more likely to have a psychotic disorder (2.3%) than those in employment (0.1%) (using combined data from 2007 and 2014).³⁸²
- According to the APMS (2014), adults aged 16–64 were more likely to screen positive for bipolar disorder if they were unemployed (3.9%) or economically inactive (4.3%) compared to their counterparts who were employed (1.9%).³⁸³

According to the APMS (2014), two thirds of people aged 16–64 on ESA had a common mental health problem compared to 16.9% of adults not on ESA,³⁸⁴ while 12.4% of people in receipt of out-of-work benefit related to disability screened positive for bipolar disorder compared to 2% of the general population.³⁸⁵

- Among 16–64 year olds in receipt of an out-of-work benefit, such as Jobseeker's Allowance or ESA, 7.3% were identified as having a psychotic disorder in the past year compared to 0.2% of people not in receipt of these benefits. For those specifically in receipt of ESA, one in seven (13.4%) screened positive for a psychotic disorder in the past year.³⁸⁶
- Unemployment has been associated with an increased likelihood of suicide, with this association being greater for men than for women.³⁸⁷

3.3.3. Housing and environment

- Home ownership, as opposed to renting, has been found to have a positive impact on mental health.³⁸⁸
- Controlling for socioeconomic status, a WHO study of eight European cities found poor-quality housing to adversely affect mental wellbeing, with effects exacerbated by poor physical neighbourhood quality (e.g. public space, private gardens, security and access to amenities).³⁸⁹
- Those on housing benefit are more than twice as likely to have a common mental health problem than those not in receipt of it (35.1% vs 14.9%).³⁹⁰

3.4 Inequality as a determinant of mental health

While an individual's socioeconomic status affects their mental health (those of lower status are more likely to have mental health problems than those of higher status), national levels of income inequality also play an important role in determining the prevalence of mental illness across societies, especially in highincome countries.³⁹¹

- Preliminary analysis of data from WHO's World Mental Health Surveys has found that rates of mental illness increase as countries get richer, in contrast to rates of physical illness and mortality.³⁹²
- A study of nine high-income countries found that higher levels of inequality (i.e. income differences) are associated with increased levels of mental health problems, particularly anxiety disorders, impulse-control disorders and severe mental health problems.³⁹³
- The negative effect of unemployment on mental health has been found to be stronger in countries with more unequal income distributions (controlling for level of economic development).³⁹⁴ It has been suggested that inequality may affect mental health by reducing social capital (i.e. the links between individuals – links that bind and connect people within and between communities),³⁹⁵ or by increasing 'status anxiety' (i.e. concerns about one's position or status in society).³⁹⁶

- A 2014 study in England found that, for mothers of lower socioeconomic status, the negative mental health effects of living in a poorer neighbourhood were greater than any positive mental health effects of socioeconomic congruity in the neighbourhood. That is, any benefits of socioeconomic congruity may have been counteracted by neighbourhood deprivation.³⁹⁷
- Similarly, a 2013 study of neighbourhoods in Wales found that a neighbourhood's level of deprivation compared to the national standard was a more significant determinant of residents' mental health than income differences within a neighbourhood.³⁹⁸

3.5 Social support and relationships

3.5.1 Family and childhood

- Childhood circumstances such as poor attachment, neglect, abuse, lack of quality stimulation, conflict and family breakdown can negatively affect future social behaviour, educational outcomes, employment status and mental and physical health.³⁹⁹ Conversely, children and young people who have good personal and social relationships with family and friends have higher levels of wellbeing.⁴⁰⁰
- A 2015 survey of children attending CAMHS found that family relationship problems were the single biggest presenting problem.⁴⁰¹ Similarly, 'family relationships' were the leading reason why children contacted Childline in 2015.⁴⁰²
- Analysis of findings from the Millennium Cohort Study has found that children's behavioural problems are strongly associated with the quality of their parents' relationship, with a poorer-quality relationship predicting greater behavioural problems, especially among children in lower-income families.⁴⁰³
- Preventative interventions with parents that focus on their relationship as a couple can help to enhance children's wellbeing and reduce emotional and behavioural difficulties.^{404,405}

3.5.2 Couple relationships

- Being happily married or in a stable relationship impacts positively on mental health. A 2008 study found that high marital quality was associated with lower stress and less depression. However, participants who were single had better mental health outcomes than those who were unhappily married.⁴⁰⁶
- Recent studies from Ireland and the USA have found that negative social interactions and relationships, especially with partners/spouses, increase the risk of depression, anxiety and suicidal ideation, while positive interactions reduce the risk of these issues.^{407,408}

3.5.3 Community

- Social cohesion (a measure of how closely knit communities are) has been shown to counteract the adverse effects of deprivation; a longitudinal study published in 2014 found that people in neighbourhoods with higher levels of social cohesion experienced lower rates of mental health problems than those in neighbourhoods with lower cohesion, independent of socioeconomic factors.⁴⁰⁹
- Analysis of data from the English Longitudinal Study of Ageing in 2011 found that neighbourhood social cohesion was associated with a reduction in depressive symptoms in older people.⁴¹⁰

4. Prevention, treatment and care

M

This section outlines the statistics and facts associated with the number of people accessing support for their mental health problems, as well as information on access and effectiveness. Additionally, this section will provide information on some key approaches in the treatment of mental health; however, the approaches highlighted do not cover the full scope of treatment options available in mental health. Finally, it is important to note that treatment choice is based on individual characteristics and preference.

4.1. Prevention and early intervention

Prevention of mental health problems, as well as the promotion of mental wellbeing, can be undertaken on a universal, selective or an indicated basis. Universal interventions target the entire population, while selective interventions target high-risk groups or communities, and indicated preventions target individuals showing early detectable signs of certain mental health problems.⁴¹¹ Prevention can occur in various settings, including the community, the home, educational settings and workplaces, and throughout the life course.⁴¹² It is important to bear in mind that efforts in relation to the prevention of mental health problems occur across a range of sectors, impacting on social factors, education and the systems that we live in.

Despite the cost-effectiveness of preventing mental health problems in the long term, there are gaps in the research base on prevention of mental ill health. Investment in research typically examines the underlying causes and treatment of mental health problems and, as a result, prevention strategies are not well understood. However, prevention is a growing area of interest in mental health research.

- A 2016 Cochrane review of depression prevention programmes found that prevention programmes are associated with a reduction in depression diagnoses and depressive symptoms at up to 12 months' followup when applied on an indicated basis; however, programmes delivered to universal populations were not found to be effective.⁴¹³
- In England, early interventions and home treatment for mental health problems can reduce hospital admissions, shorten hospital stays and require fewer high-cost intensive interventions. This can potentially result in a saving of up to £38 million per year.⁴¹⁴
- Internet-based training for GPs in psychosomatic conditions (where physical symptoms have no known physical cause), and cognitive behavioural therapy (CBT) for 50% of adults presenting with unexplained medical symptoms, can potentially bring a saving of £639 million over three years, mainly due to reductions in sickness and absence from work.⁴¹⁵

- At the universal level, improving mental health literacy can lead to better mental health outcomes, especially in communities where greater stigma is experienced or groups are at high risk of developing problems.⁴¹⁶
- The case for the potential impact of prevention is strong, given that even with optimal care, studies suggest that less than 30% of the burden of mental health problems can be avoided by treatment.⁴¹⁷ On the other hand, prevention programs have shown small but significant reductions in depression, anxiety, antisocial behaviour and substance use, further cementing the case for a prevention approach.⁴¹⁸
- There is a growing evidence base for prevention programmes related to improving outcomes for parental mental health, including the development of universal programmes such as:⁴¹⁹
 - The Beardslee Preventive Intervention Program (PIP) uses a family-based approach that works by promoting resilience in children and increasing positive interactions within the family. Findings from a 2007 randomised trial found that the intervention produced positive effects in parental and child resilience, increased communication and improved family functioning. These outcomes were sustained even 4.5 years after involvement.⁴²⁰

- The Let's Talk About Children programme, which uses a manual for a two-session discussion with parents with a mental health problem, found that the e-learning resource was effective at enhancing parents' practices – for example, assessing the impact of their mental health problem on their parenting and their child's development. The programme also provides information and resources to families.⁴²¹
- Parents Under Pressure (PUP) is a promising programme for supporting parenting in families where parents abuse drugs or alcohol. Findings from the PUP trial found that, at the threeand six-month follow-ups, PUP families showed significant reductions in problems across multiple domains of family functioning, including a reduction in potential child abuse, rigid parenting attitudes and child behaviour problems.⁴²²

4.1.1 Interventions during childhood, early years and in school settings

- Families with children at higher risk of conduct disorders cost an estimated £210 million, but £5.2 billion⁴²³ could be saved in the long term or potentially £150,000 per case, if early-intervention approaches are used.⁴²⁴
- The promotion and prevention of conduct disorders through social and emotional learning programmes is estimated to result in an £83.73 return for every £1 invested, while the return on school-based interventions to reduce bullying is £14.35 (based on 2009–10 prices).⁴²⁵
- The Good Behaviour Game (GBG) is a two-year classroom management strategy targeted at six to eight year olds and designed to improve aggressive/disruptive classroom behaviour and prevent later conduct problems/antisocial behaviour. The programme, delivered to all children in this age band, costs around £100 per child. However, the savings over time are estimated to result in more than £50 for each £1 invested in the programme.⁴²⁶
- Prevention of conduct disorders in Wales for a one-year cohort of births is estimated to result in a potential long-term saving of £247.5 million. The estimated cost of prevention approaches is virtually negligible at £9.9 million, compared to the amount of savings produced. Furthermore, promotion of positive mental health through exercise, healthy eating and leisure can bring an additional saving of £1,113.75 million at a cost of £20 million.⁴²⁷

- Mindfulness for different members of the school community (pupils and teachers) is an emerging development within the field of prevention. An evaluation of the Mindfulness in Schools Project has found that mindfulness interventions can improve the mental, emotional, social and physical health and wellbeing of young people who take part. It was shown to reduce stress, anxiety, reactivity and bad behaviour, improve sleep and selfesteem, and bring about greater calmness and relaxation.^{428,429}
- Research into the prevention of eating disorders has found positive outcomes for schoolsbased prevention programme the Body Project. Results show that the programme has led to reduced levels of eating disorder risk factors, symptomology and onset of eating disorder for high-school-aged girls and young women following participation in the programme. The findings have been replicated by independent research teams and using online approaches. The Body Project is currently the only eating disorder prevention programme that has been warranted by the American Psychological Association as an efficacious intervention.430

4.1.2 Early intervention and psychosis

- The estimated annual savings from early diagnosis of psychoses over 6–10 years is estimated at approximately £14 million to £68 million respectively.⁴³¹
- The total direct cost per patient with psychosis in early intervention services is £10,927, compared to the standard care rate of £16,704. The saving mainly occurs due to a lower need for inpatient care.⁴³²

4.1.3 Prevention and the workplace

- Better mental health support in the workplace can save UK businesses up to £8 billion a year.⁴³³
- Introducing a workplace • intervention in the form of an employee screening and care management for those living with (or at risk of) depression was estimated to cost £30.90 per employee for assessment, and a further £240.00 for the use of CBT to manage the problem, in 2009. According to an economic model, in a company of 500 employees where two thirds are offered and accept the treatment, an investment of £20,676 will result in a net profit of approximately £83,278 over a twoyear period.434
- Promoting wellbeing at work through personalised information and advice, a risk-assessment questionnaire, seminars, workshops and web-based materials will cost approximately £80 per employee per year. For a company with 500 employees, where all employees undergo the intervention, it is estimated that an initial investment of £40,000 will result in a net return of £347,722 in savings, mainly due to reduced presenteeism (lost productivity that occurs due to an employee working while ill) and absenteeism (missing work due to ill health).435

4.1.4 Suicide prevention

- Installing safety barriers at heights, even if the averted suicide attempts are diverted to other methods of suicide, will result in £40 million in savings over 10 years.⁴³⁶
- Suicide awareness and prevention training, if delivered to all GPs in England, is estimated to cost £8 million. Such training, combined with CBT for individuals at risk of suicide, has an estimated cost of £19 million over 10 years, which is negligible compared to the net savings of £1.27 billion that can result over a 10-year period.⁴³⁷

1M

4.2 How many people seek help and use services?

Treatment statistics

- The 2014 APMS found that one adult in eight (12.1%) reported receiving mental health treatment, with 10.4% receiving medication and 3% receiving psychological therapy. The overlap within the statistics is due to 1.3% of those receiving treatment reporting receiving both medication and psychological therapy.⁴³⁸
- For those with common mental health problems, 36.2% reported receiving treatment. The proportion of people with a common mental health problem using mental health treatment has significantly increased. Around one person in four aged 16–74 with symptoms of a common mental health problem was receiving some kind of mental health treatment in 2000 (23.1%) and 2007 (24.4%). By 2014, this has increased to more than one in three (37.3%) (see Figure 4a).⁴³⁹



Figure 4a. Percentage of people with common mental health problems receiving treatment in 2000, 2007 and 2014

Lubian, K., Weich, S., Stansfeld, S., Bebbington, P., Brugha, T., Spiers, N., ... Cooper, C. (2016). Chapter 3: Mental health treatment and services. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014.* Leeds: NHS Digital.

(67)

Type of common mental health condition	Percentage receiving treatment
Depression	59.4%
OCD	52.1%
Phobias	51.6%
GAD	48.2%
CMD-NOS	24.7%
Panic disorder	20.9%

Table 4a: Treatment uptake by type of common mental health condition

Lubian, K., Weich, S., Stansfeld, S., Bebbington, P., Brugha, T., Spiers, N., ... Cooper, C. (2016). Chapter 3: Mental health treatment and services. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014.* Leeds: NHS Digital.

- Treatment rates varied by type of common mental health problem, as outlined in Table 4a above.⁴⁴⁰
- The most used treatment for those with a common mental health problem was medication, with only 11.8% of people reporting receiving psychological therapies. CBT was the most commonly reported psychological therapy, followed by counselling and psychotherapy.⁴⁴¹
- In 2014, 1.7% of people reported asking for treatment but not receiving it; this included 10.3% of those with severe symptoms of a common mental health problem. Analysis found that 16–34 year olds and those from lower-income households were more likely not to receive treatment, even if they asked for it.⁴⁴²
- Between 2014 and 2015, there were a total of 125,710 admissions to a mental health or learning disability hospital in England, reflecting a 3.5% increase from the previous year. During the same time period, there has been an increase in discharges by 1.7% and the average occupied bed days increased by 4.9%.⁴⁴³
- In England, within CAMHS, the number of NHS-funded beds for children and adolescents rose from 1,128 in 2006 to 1,264 in January 2014. Leicestershire and Lincoln had the greatest increase (by 19%) in bed occupancy, followed closely by 15% in East Anglia.⁴⁴⁴ As of April 2016, 46 additional children's beds have been provided in areas of relative shortage such as Yorkshire and the Humber.⁴⁴⁵

- Across England, there were 3,372 inpatient admissions to child and adolescent psychiatry specialities between 2014 and 2015.446
- Between 2014 and 2015, there were 20,900 admissions and discharges in psychiatric specialities in Scotland – similar to the previous year (20,700).⁴⁴⁷
- In 2014 and 2015, there were 9,762 admissions to mental health facilities in Wales (excluding safety detention facilities) – a decrease of 5% from 2013–14.⁴⁴⁸
- Across the UK, a substantial proportion of people don't access any mental health support. For instance, only 65% of people with psychotic mental health conditions, and 25% of adults with depression and anxiety-related conditions, are thought to receive treatment.⁴⁴⁹
- It is estimated that 75% of people with mental health problems in England may not get access to the treatment they need.⁴⁵⁰
- A meta-analysis carried out in Canada by Dagani et al. (2016) shows that the average length of time between the onset of bipolar disorder and its management and treatment is 5.8 years. These findings highlight the need for more reliable methods of diagnosing bipolar disorder during the early stages of the symptoms to increase the opportunity for early intervention, which might improve symptoms or even prevent the development of bipolar disorder in some cases.⁴⁵¹

- Using combined data from the 2007 APMS and the 2014 APMS, findings showed that four fifths (80.6%) of adults with a psychotic condition in the past year were receiving some form of treatment, compared to 9.3% of those without a psychotic condition. Almost all of those receiving treatment were on medication and about half combined medication with psychological therapy.⁴⁵²
- Data from the APMS (2014) showed that 6 out of 10 people who screen positive for bipolar disorder were not in receipt of psychotropic medication or psychological therapy (59.9%). One in eight of the respondents had unsuccessfully requested a particular mental health treatment in the past 12 months.⁴⁵³
- The type of medication received by people who screened positive for bipolar included:⁴⁵⁴
 - Medication for anxiety (30.0%)
 - Medication for depression (29.6%)
 - Medication to directly treat bipolar disorder (14.5%)

Treatment inequalities

- According to 2014 statistics, women are more likely than men to receive treatment for all mental health conditions, with 15% of women receiving treatment compared to 9% of men.⁴⁵⁵
- Young people aged 16–24 were found to be less likely to receive mental health treatment than any other age group.⁴⁵⁶
- White British people are more likely to receive mental health treatment (13.3%) compared to BAME groups (7%). The lowest percentage of people receiving treatment were those from black ethnic minority groups (6.2%).⁴⁵⁷

4.3 Extent of treatment and care

This section mainly covers England, as there is little information available for the extent of treatment and care in other regions in the UK, which brings about difficulties in comparisons for the extent of treatment and care across the UK.

Primary care

- In 2014, a total of 12.5% of people reported talking to their GP about their mental health, with 44.1% of those with CMD-NOS symptoms reporting contact with their GP.⁴⁵⁸
- Many people with mental health • problems will be seen mainly by their GP and will have only limited access to specialist mental health services.⁴⁵⁹ For example, 22% of people in England surveyed in the Community Mental Health Survey in 2015 said that they felt they did not have enough contact with mental health services to meet their needs.460 To remedy this, in 2016, NHS England has committed to expanding the primary care workforce, including an investment in providing 3,000 extra mental health therapists to work in primary care by 2020 to better support the mental health of all people.461
- According to the Care Quality Commission (CQC), on average, one in four patients requires mental health treatment. In England, between 2013 and 2014, there were nearly 3 million adults on local GP registers for depression and approximately 500,000 for serious mental health problems.⁴⁶²

Secondary care

- Data for 2015–16 on secondary care in England will be available from November 2016; consequently, slightly older data is highlighted in this section. The latest data shows that between 2014 and 2015, 1,836,996 people were in contact with mental health and learning disability services. This is the equivalent to 1 in 27 persons (4%) being in contact with secondary mental health services during that year.⁴⁶³
- Individuals in contact with mental health and learning disability services between 2014 and 2015 in England spent a total of 8,523,323 days in hospital in the year. This is an increase of 4.9% compared to last year's figure (8,128,143).⁴⁶⁴
- Regional data on access to treatment and care, as well as on completion rates and IAPT recovery, is available via Public Health England's Fingertips (<u>fingertips.phe.</u> <u>org.uk/profile-group/mental-health</u>).

Community care

 In England, out of the 1,836,996 people that were in contact with mental health services between 2014 and 2015, 94% did not spend any time in mental health hospitals, which indicates that most of the care was provided in the community.⁴⁶⁵

- The most common community and day-care services used by those with common mental health problems were seeing a psychiatrist (6.8%), seeing a community psychiatric nurse (5.4%), seeing an outreach or family support worker (5.4%), seeing a social worker (5.2%) and going to self-help/support groups (4.8%) (see Figure 4b).⁴⁶⁶
- A 2014 survey carried out by the We Need to Talk Coalition in England found that, out of 2,000 people who tried to access talking therapies, only 15% of them were offered the full range of recommended therapies by NICE.⁴⁶⁷
- Between 2014 and 2015, there were 21 million outpatient and community contacts arranged for mental health

service users in England, such as day-care services, criminal justice liaison and division services, and asylum services.⁴⁶⁸

 In Wales, 240 patients engaged in supervised community treatment (SCT) in 2014–15. Of those patients who engaged in SCT, there were 91 recalls to hospital, 78 revocations and 138 discharges in 2014–15.⁴⁶⁹

Informal care

Informal care is also a crucial part in the treatment of mental health difficulties; informal care is described in more detail in section 2 of this document, 'Differences in the extent of mental health problems'. Please refer to section 2 if you wish to know more about informal care in mental health.



Figure 4b: Community and day-care services used in the past year in people with and without CMD-NOS

Lubian, K., Weich, S., Stansfeld, S., Bebbington, P., Brugha, T., Spiers, N., ... Cooper, C. (2016). Chapter 3: Mental health treatment and services. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014.* Leeds: NHS Digital.

(72)
4.4 Mental health legislation

The Mental Health Act (1983, amended 2007)

The Mental Health Act is the law in England and Wales that allows people with a mental health problem to be admitted, detained and treated without their consent to protect them or for the protection of others. Different laws operate in Scotland and Northern Ireland: the Mental Health (Care and Treatment) (Scotland) Act 2003 and the Mental Health (Northern Ireland) Order 1986.

The laws provide for safeguards that protect the rights of people subject to the Act. The statistics below outline the number of cases across the UK:

 Between 2014 and 2015, there has been an increase in the total number of people admitted under the Mental Health Act. In England this increased by 10%,⁴⁷⁰ and in Wales, it increased by 14%)⁴⁷¹ while Northern Ireland and Scotland saw a decrease of 0.9⁴⁷² and 5.7%⁴⁷³ respectively. The points below explore these statistics further.

- In England, by March 2015, there was a total of 25,117 people detained under the Mental Health Act. Of these, 19,656 were detained in hospital and 5,461 were being treated in the community. The Act was used 58,399 times to detain patients in hospital for longer than 72 hours, which was a 10% increase from the previous year (53,176).⁴⁷⁴ The 2015–16 data for those detained under the Mental Health Act in England will be published in November 2016.
- In Scotland, in 2014–15, there was a 5.7% decrease in the number of individuals aged 45–64 who were detained in an emergency.⁴⁷⁵
- Between 2014 and 2015, 1,921 inpatients were formally admitted under the Mental Health Act in Wales – an increase of 14% from 2013–14.⁴⁷⁶
- In Northern Ireland, between 2014 and 2015, there were 987 compulsory admissions in hospitals under the Mental Health (Northern Ireland) Order 1986 – a slight decrease from the previous year (996). Of these admissions, the majority were admissions of men (54.5%) compared to admissions of women (45.5%).⁴⁷⁷

The Mental Capacity Act (2005)

The Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards were introduced in 2009 and are a part of the Mental Capacity Act (MCA). These are used to protect the rights of people who have been assessed as lacking the mental capacity to make certain decisions for themselves. The MCA provides a framework for the guidance of people who have to make decisions on behalf of someone else.⁴⁷⁸

- The CQC has stated that, in 2013, approximately 2 million people in England and Wales may lack the capacity to make certain decisions for themselves at some point due to illness, injury or disability.⁴⁷⁹
- From 2009 to 2014, the number of Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards applications had been consistently low. From 2011–14, the CQC had only received notifications for 37% of applications to supervisory bodies.⁴⁸⁰ However, following the Supreme Court ruling in March 2014, which clarified the test for when people are deprived of their liberty, applications increased from 13,715 in March 2014 to 137,540 in March 2015 in England.⁴⁸¹
- Following the Supreme Court ruling in 2014, the number of applications for the Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards in Wales saw an increase from 631 in 2013–14 to 10,679 during April 2014–March 2015.⁴⁸²

4.5 Treatment and care modalities

This section highlights key approaches currently present in mental health service provision, as well as trends in the uptake and delivery of services. For further information on treatment and care, please see the NHS Choices website (http://www.nhs.uk/pages/home. aspx) or NICE guidelines (https://www. nice.org.uk/guidance).

Improving Access to Psychological Therapies

The IAPT programme was launched in 2008 with the aim of improving the quality and accessibility of mental health services in the UK by focusing on providing improved access to psychological treatments – primarily talking therapies (e.g. CBT, counselling and self-help support). IAPT pathways vary in each of the devolved nations. For instance, Scotland has set Local Delivery Plan Standards for NHS boards to increase access to psychological therapies.⁴⁸³

- In March 2016, 118,989 referrals were received by IAPT in England, of which 53.5% were self-referrals. The average number of attended treatment sessions was 6.4.⁴⁸⁴
- There were 51,000 referrals of 15–19 year olds to psychological therapies between 2013 and 2014 in England.⁴⁸⁵

- In England, CBT was the most common form of talking therapy in the IAPT programme, accounting for 34% of the total appointments attended in 2014–15 (approximately 3.5 million appointments were attended).⁴⁸⁶
- Following recommendations • issued by NICE, there has been an increase in funding for psychological therapies through the IAPT programme. From 2011–15, there has been a £60-million investment in Children and Young People's Improving Access to Psychological Therapies programmes from NHS England and the Children and Young People's Mental Health and Wellbeing Taskforce,⁴⁸⁷ and a £400-million investment in IAPT.488 Additionally, NHS England plans to invest a further £10 million into IAPT in 2015–16, aiming to ensure that 75% of those referred to an IAPT service will be treated within six weeks of referral and 95% within 18 weeks.489 Investments are also crucial to providing training to develop qualified therapists, and also to providing top-up training for existing therapists who deliver NICE-approved modalities for treating people with depression and anxiety.490
- Between 2014 and 2015, IAPT services received 1.2 million referrals in England, of which 815,665 entered treatments.⁴⁹¹ This is an increase of 43% of referrals since 2012–13, and a 15% increase in the percentage of referrals that enter treatments.⁴⁹²

- In January–March 2016, there were 362,000 referrals to the IAPT service in the UK; 73% of referrals received an assessment within 28 days. Of people who finished treatment, 46% were assessed as making a reliable recovery.⁴⁹³ Reliable recovery is recorded when a person moves from above the clinical threshold to below the threshold following a course of psychological therapy.⁴⁹⁴
- The number of persons moving to recovery through IAPT treatment has been on the increase. Over 285,000 people are reported to have reliably improved after finishing a course of treatment between 2014 and 2015 alone – a reliable improvement rate of 60.8% across England⁴⁹⁵ and a slight increase from the 60% of 2013–14.⁴⁹⁶ Data for IAPT referral rates, recovery rates and waiting times in 2015–16 were released in October 2016.
- One study examining the cost of IAPT in England over the period 2009–10 calculated that the cost per recovered person ranged from £1,043 (low intensity) to £2,895 (high intensity).⁴⁹⁷

(75)

Self-management and peer support interventions

- Self-management is used to describe the methods, skills and strategies people use to effectively manage themselves towards achieving certain objectives. For those with long-term mental health problems, this may involve providing training and support that focuses on the development of skills that can help them manage and gain greater control over their life.⁴⁹⁸
- Peer support can be described as the support that people with lived experience of a mental health problem or learning disability give to one another. Support may be social, emotional or practical in nature. A key feature of peer support is that the support is mutually offered and reciprocal.⁴⁹⁹ There are few studies in the UK that have evaluated the effectiveness of these groups for people with mental health problems. The majority of groups that have been studied usually have small numbers of participants and use qualitative methods.
- In Northern Ireland, between 2014 and 2015, 13,069 patients enrolled in a patient education/selfmanagement programme, which was approximately a 6% increase from the previous year (12,385). Of these, 16% attended a programme specifically for dementia.⁵⁰⁰

- In Wales, a study conducted by Cyhlarova et al. (2015) found that a self-management and peersupport intervention delivered by service users to 132 people led to overall significant improvements in wellbeing and health-promoting lifestyle behaviours both at 6 and 12 months after the intervention had finished.⁵⁰¹
- Through the Rain is a Scottish peersupport project that employs peer workers to provide one-to-one support to individuals with mental health difficulties, as well as to groups, to support them in finding their own solutions to challenges they face and to enable them to manage their wellbeing and live satisfying and fulfilling lives. Of the 36 people who took part in the Through the Rain self-management course between 2014 and 2015, 32 reported that they were more confident about managing their wellbeing afterwards.⁵⁰²
- A 2012 survey conducted by Together for Mental Wellbeing with 44 respondents across England revealed that 75% of the respondents said that they offered peer support to others, while 45% revealed that they received and offered peer support through the groups they attended. These groups included informal peer-run services and various other voluntary sector groups.⁵⁰³

(76)

Digital technologies

- Technology is a fundamental part of day-to-day life in Britain today; therefore, it is not surprising that people across the UK have embraced it as part of their healthcare. The Aviva Health Check Report conducted in 2015 showed that 63% of those surveyed in the UK use the Internet to read about how to manage a condition or illness, be it physical or mental. Additionally, 39% of people use the Internet to get information on how to improve their health and wellbeing.⁵⁰⁴
- Computerised cognitive behavioural therapy (CCBT) is a form of psychological treatment that appears to be accessible and costeffective, and suitable for people who prefer using a computer than talking to a therapist about their private feelings. However, they still benefit from occasional meetings or phone calls with a therapist to guide and monitor their progress. There may be different forms of modality some of which use more or less support from a therapist. CCBT is believed to be most effective for treating mild-moderate depression.
- A 2010 systematic review of the evidence from around the globe suggests that CCBT is effective on a comparable level to clinic-delivered CBT at reducing anxiety in children. This finding was reported to be sustained over time.⁵⁰⁵

 In 2015, a study in England with 23 adolescents revealed that CCBT led to improvements in depression and anxiety. This improvement was sustained at 12-month follow-up.⁵⁰⁶

IM

- Gilbody et al. (2015) conducted a study with adults with depressive symptoms who received treatment via CCBT, GP care or neither (controls). This study found that there were no additional improvements in depression from using CCBT compared to usual GP care after four months of treatment.⁵⁰⁷
- Data collected by the Health and Social Care Information Centre (HSCIC) on IAPT found that, in England, CCBT was the secondto-least most common form of psychological therapy, with only 11,168 appointments in 2014–15. However, for referrals with problems of depression or depressive symptoms, CCBT had the highest rate of recovery (58.4%).⁵⁰⁸
- One significant issue to consider with CCBT is adherence to this treatment, as studies highlight that adherence to CCBT is very poor (17%).⁵⁰⁹

Apps and wearables

 Healthcare mobile apps are being used to access information about, and monitor, nutrition. According to Aviva's Health Check Report in 2015, 9% of respondents use a nutrition tracker app and 31% said they are open to the idea of using such apps in the future.⁵¹⁰

Mindfulness

- Mindfulness is an integrative, mindbody-based approach that can help people manage their thoughts and feelings and change the way they relate to experiences. The aim of mindfulness is to pay attention to the present moment without judgement and use techniques that draw on meditation, breathing and yoga.⁵¹¹
- Mindfulness-based cognitive therapy (MBCT) has been recommended by NICE as a preventative practice for people with recurrent depression.⁵¹² A 2016 meta-analysis of randomised control trials found that MBCT was an effective intervention for relapse prevention in recurrent major depressive disorder.⁵¹³
- In 2014, Williams et al. conducted a study in England and Wales with 255 people with major depressive disorder. They found that MBCT provided the most significant protection against relapse for patients with increased vulnerability due to childhood trauma, with a relapse rate of 41% compared to other interventions: cognitive psychological education had a relapse rate of 54%; and treatment as usual, such as medication and attending mental health practitioners and other services, had a relapse rate of 65%.⁵¹⁴

- After conducting a follow-up of an online mindfulness course, Krusche et al. (2013) found that perceived stress, anxiety and depression decreased at course completion and further decreased at one-month follow-up.⁵¹⁵
- A recent systematic review and meta-analysis carried out by Taylor et al. (2016) examining the effectiveness of mindfulnessbased interventions for reducing depression, anxiety and stress, and improving mindfulness skills in the perinatal period, failed to find any significant post-intervention benefits for depression, anxiety or stress of mindfulness-based interventions in comparison to control groups.⁵¹⁶
- A meta-analysis of the effectiveness of online mindfulness-based interventions in regards to the improving of mental health and wellbeing showed that online mindfulness-based interventions had a beneficial impact on depression, anxiety, wellbeing, mindfulness and stress.⁵¹⁷

- Online mindfulness has been found to be a positive application of mindfulness, with a research study published by the University of Oxford in November 2013 providing evidence of the effectiveness of the Be Mindful online course. The study examined the effects of the course for 273 people who had completed it, and showed that, on average, after one month, they enjoyed:⁵¹⁸
 - A 58% reduction in anxiety levels
 - A 57% reduction in depression
 - A 40% reduction in stress

A 2016 study by the University of Surrey found that those who completed Be Mindful had lower levels of work-related rumination and fatigue, and improved sleep quality compared with those on a waiting list. The effects were maintained at three- and six-month follow-ups, suggesting that online mindfulness interventions can have positive effects for work-related mental health problems and stress.⁵¹⁹

Medication

Drugs are prescribed for various mental health problems, ranging from depression to bipolar disorder; it is always important to seek medical advice before amending medication.

- In the UK, Aviva's Health of the Nation Report conducted in 2012 with 202 GPs showed that 75% of GPs prescribed medication even though they felt that psychological therapies would be more effective.⁵²⁰ Views have not much changed since 2005, where 78% of NHS GPs prescribed antidepressants despite believing that an alternative treatment might have been more appropriate.⁵²¹
- In 2015, Aviva's Health Check Report showed that, of those surveyed across the UK, treatment by drugs was the most popular method used for those with depression, with 48% being placed on medicine such as antidepressants. Additionally, of those who suffered from stress, the largest proportion (24%) was prescribed drugs such as antidepressants or sleeping pills.⁵²²
- Northern Ireland has consistently had higher antidepressant prescribing costs per capita than other UK regions. The volume of antidepressant prescribing here has been steadily increasing over recent years. The cost of antidepressants fell considerably during 2012, but rose again slightly in 2013. During 2012, prescribing costs per head of population was £1.71 here compared with £0.41 in Scotland and £0.26 in Wales.⁵²³

- In England, 61 million antidepressants were dispensed in 2015 – a 107% increase from 2005. This is a big difference from the 10.9 million antipsychotics that were dispensed in 2015, a 58% increase from 2005 (6.9 million).⁵²⁴
- In England, HSCIC (2015) found that prescriptions of antidepressants decreased in cost by £53.8 million (15.9%) from 2005–15; however, there was an increase in cost from 2014–15 of £19.7 million (7.4%).⁵²⁵
- The Community Mental Health Survey in England surveys people who receive care or treatment for a mental health condition. 84% of respondents of the survey in 2015 had said that they were receiving medication for mental health needs over the past 12 months.⁵²⁶
- 300,000 people in Northern Ireland have been prescribed antidepressant medication from their GP during 2014–15; more than 500 of those people are aged under 15.⁵²⁷
- A cohort study across Western countries between 2005 and 2012 found that the use of antidepressants by children aged 10–19 has increased across Western countries, with the UK showing one of the greatest increases (54.4%).⁵²⁸
- A study carried out in Scotland by Burton et al. (2012) with 28,027 patients revealed that new courses of antidepressants accounted for one sixth of the total antidepressant prescriptions in primary care.⁵²⁹

- A study by Cousins et al. (2016) conducted in England with 465 adolescents with depression found that the 88 individuals (19%) who were prescribed antidepressants before psychological treatment reported lower levels of healthrelated quality of life than those who were not prescribed medication prior to psychological treatment.⁵³⁰
- A study conducted by Marston et al. (2014) with 47,724 individuals who were prescribed antipsychotics found that less than 50% of the 13,941 people who received firstgeneration antipsychotics in the UK had any diagnosis of serious mental ill health, which included schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. Only 41% of the 27,966 people who received one of the three most common second-generation antipsychotics had any diagnosis of schizophrenia or bipolar disorder.⁵³¹

\mathbb{M}

Exercise

Exercise has been proven to be effective for various mental health issues – from those more common, such as depression and anxiety, to those less common, such as schizophrenia and dementia.

- In 2016, Carter et al. conducted a study analysing 26 adolescents with depression and found that, of those who engaged in an intervention of their choice, 72% had feelings of improved mood and enjoyment, alongside a reduction in depressive symptoms.⁵³²
- A systematic review conducted by Stanton and Happell (2014) found that aerobic exercise, such as using the treadmill, and walking or cycling performed for 30–40 minutes three times a week for at least a 12-week period, was effective at improving mental health outcomes in people with schizophrenia and schizoaffective disorder.⁵³³
- Browne et al. (2016) evaluated the impact of a walking intervention pilot programme for 16 individuals with schizophrenia spectrum disorder and found improvements in their physical and mental health.⁵³⁴
- Forbes et al. (2013) conducted a systematic review across the globe that found that exercise programmes may have a significant impact on improving cognitive functioning and that these programmes may have a significant impact on the ability of people with dementia to perform daily activities.⁵³⁵

Nutrition

- Evidence has found that good nutrition is important for our mental health. Eating properly can help us to maintain a balanced mood and feelings of wellbeing.⁵³⁶
- A study conducted by Stranges et al. (2014), in England, found that vegetable consumption was associated with high levels of mental wellbeing.⁵³⁷
- A systematic review conducted by O'Neil et al. (2014) showed that unhelpful dietary patterns, which included higher intake of foods with saturated fat, refined carbohydrates and processed food products, can lead to poorer mental health in children and adolescents, with a strong focus on disorders such as depression and anxiety.⁵³⁸
- Healthy eating has been found to be associated with better emotional health compared to unhealthy eating.⁵³⁹ For instance, Beyer and Payne (2016) found that patients with bipolar depression tend to have a poorer-quality diet that is high in sugar, fat and carbohydrates. Additionally, omega-3 – a fatty acid acquired most commonly by eating fish such as tuna, salmon and sardines – was shown to be helpful in the control of bipolar depressive symptoms.⁵⁴⁰

The arts

- Art therapy is a form of psychotherapy that uses a creative medium to aid people to explore and articulate their emotions and feelings.⁵⁴¹ Examples of art that can be used in this way can include the visual arts⁵⁴² and dance.⁵⁴³
- Evidence suggests that music therapy, when combined with standard care, is effective for improving depression symptoms among working-age people.⁵⁴⁴
- A systematic review conducted by Uttley et al. (2015) found that patients receiving art therapy for non-psychotic mental problems (such as depression, anxiety or trauma) had positive improvements in their mental health symptoms compared to the control group.⁵⁴⁵
- A systematic review conducted in 2011 by the Mental Health Foundation revealed that participatory arts have a significant, positive impact on the wellbeing of older people.⁵⁴⁶
- The benefits of music for those with dementia was evidenced in a 2014 study, which found that the effects of music go beyond the reduction of behavioural and psychological symptoms, and individual preference of music was preserved throughout the process of dementia in that individuals at all stages of dementia can access music.⁵⁴⁷

5. The cost of mental health problems

M

Mental health problems pose emotional and financial costs to individuals, their families and society as a whole. However, there is room to decrease this cost and the distress associated with mental health problems by investing in preventative approaches to tackle these issues. Globally, the financial burden of mental health problems is greatly disproportionate to the expenditure for treatment and prevention. In this section, we present direct and indirect costs associated with mental health problems, as well as the estimated savings that could be made through prevention and early intervention approaches. The statistics presented below mainly apply to England, with fewer references for Northern Ireland, Scotland and Wales due to the limited data available in these areas.

5.1 Overall global and nationwide costs of mental health problems

Global overview

 According to a report published by WHO in 2011, untreated mental health problems account for 13% of the total global burden of disease. It is projected that, by 2030, mental health problems (particularly depression) will be the leading cause of mortality and morbidity globally.⁵⁴⁸ According to WHO's Atlas (2014), globally, governments are the most commonly cited source of funding for mental health services, with non-governmental and not-for-profit organisations coming second, followed by employers (through social health insurance) and household income (private insurance and out-of-pocket).⁵⁴⁹

The UK

- The 2013 Chief Medical Officer's report estimated that the wider costs of mental health problems to the UK economy are £70–100 billion per year 4.5% of gross domestic product (GDP).⁵⁵⁰ However, estimating this figure is very complex and an earlier study carried out by Centre for Mental Health found that, taking into account reduced quality of life, the annual costs in England alone were £105.2 billion.⁵⁵¹
- Levels of poor mental health in Northern Ireland continue to be higher than elsewhere in the Republic of Ireland and the UK. The total cost of mental health problems in Northern Ireland is estimated at £3.5 billion, or 12% of Northern Ireland's national income.⁵⁵²
- The overall cost of mental health problems in Wales for 2007–08 was estimated at £7.2 billion a year, which is larger than the amount spent on health and social care costs for all other illnesses in the same year a total of £6.1 billion.⁵⁵³ The total cost of mental health problems in Scotland (including human cost, health and social care costs, and output losses from missed employment) for 2009–10 is estimated at £10.7 billion.⁵⁵⁴

5.2 Economic and societal costs

Mental health problems are associated with large direct costs for individuals and society, such as the provision of health and social care, and indirect costs including lost employment.

Economic and societal costs due to lost employment

- In 2015, employees in the UK took 138.7 million working days off because they were ill or in pain, according to the ONS's Labour Force Survey. That is approximately 4.4 days per person employed.⁵⁵⁵
- Recent statistics show that the number of days absent from work due to sickness, per person employed in the UK in 2015, is 4.4 days; this is 60% of the number of days taken per person employed in 1993 (7.2 days).⁵⁵⁶
- In 2015, common mental health problems (e.g. anxiety, depression and stress) and more serious mental health problems were the third most important cause of sick leave. In 2015, mental-health-related issues were found to lead to approximately 17.6 million days' sick leave, or 12.7% of the total sick days taken in the UK.⁵⁵⁷
- Research carried out by Oxford Economics suggests that 181,600 people cannot join the labour force because of their mental health problems.⁵⁵⁸

- According to calculations by Oxford Economics, it is estimated that the UK GDP in 2015 could have been over £25 billion higher than what it was if not for the economic consequences of mental health problems to both individuals and businesses. This value is a total of 1.3% higher than what it was.⁵⁵⁹
- About £7.3 billion of this total (87%) is from long-term illness, while £1.1 billion (13%) arises from common mental health problems.⁵⁶⁰
- In Scotland, in 2009–10, employers' costs associated with mental health problems were estimated at £2.15 billion a year. In addition, the burden of unemployment on society was estimated to be £1.44 billion.⁵⁶¹
- In 2015, an estimated 93,100 people were out of the labour force because they were caring for someone with a mental health problem. A further 27,800 people were working reduced hours in order to care for someone with a mental health problem.^{562,563}
- It has been estimated that the cost to UK GDP of workers either leaving the workforce entirely, or going part time in order to care for someone with a mental health problem, was £5.4 billion in 2015, with over 91% of this amount being due to those leaving the labour force entirely.⁵⁶⁴

Spending on the mental health workforce

- The Centre for Workforce Intelligence has reported that, from 2003–13, the number of psychiatrists in England increased by 40%, from 2,920 to 4,084.⁵⁶⁵
- According to the same report, a 33% growth in the employment of clinical psychologists has been observed between 2003 and 2013, while the number of mental health nurses has fallen from 44,916 to 38,590 between 2002 and 2013. Furthermore, despite the increasing demand for mental health professionals, between 2009 and 2013, an almost 10% fall has been observed among the mental health and learning disability nursing workforce, from 47,355 to 42,762.566

Health and social care costs

- Based on 2007 data, a report published by The King's Fund estimates that mental-health-related social and informal care costs in England amount to £22.5 billion a year. These costs are projected to increase to £32.6 billion by 2030, which is mainly due to a £9 billion increase in treatment and care for people with dementia.⁵⁶⁷ These figures, however, are based on 2007 costs, and are likely to be an underestimate.
- Over £1.7 billion of costs associated with perinatal mental health problems are borne by the public sector, with the majority (£1.2 billion) falling to the NHS. For example, the average cost to society of perinatal depression is around £74,000, of which £23,000 relates to the mother and £51,000 to the child.⁵⁶⁸

- Perinatal anxiety alone costs about £35,000 per case, while perinatal psychosis costs around £53,000 per case. These figures are likely to be an underestimate of the real burden of costs associated.⁵⁶⁹
- A Centre for Mental Health report (2014) estimates that perinatal depression, anxiety and psychosis carry a total long-term cost of about £8.1 billion for each one-year cohort of births in the UK, or just under £10,000 for every single birth in the country. The figure is likely to be much larger if including other mental health problems, such as eating disorders.⁵⁷⁰
- Between 600,000 and 750,000 people in the UK have an eating disorder at any one time; the estimated direct economic cost of these illnesses is estimated to be between £6.8 and £8 billion per year.⁵⁷¹
- An estimate suggests that the NHS will acquire an additional expenditure of around £280 million per year in England, in order to provide perinatal mental health care up to a national standard.⁵⁷²
- In 2012–13, the total cost of psychoses to the NHS was estimated at £2 billion per year.⁵⁷³
- In 2009–10, substance-misuserelated treatment cost the NHS approximately £3 billion.⁵⁷⁴
- In England, the total cost of alcohol misuse, in 2009–10, was estimated at £23.1 billion.⁵⁷⁵
- In 2009–10, the output loss in England due to substance misuse was estimated to be £7.2 billion.⁵⁷⁶

Missed opportunities

- The average annual cost of lost employment (per employee) in England is estimated at £7,230 due to depression and £6,850 due to anxiety in 2005–06.⁵⁷⁷
- In England, the average cost per completed suicide of those of working age is estimated to be £1.7 million, including loss of life, output, police and funeral costs, based on 2009 prices.⁵⁷⁸
- Based on 2008 data, the total social and economic cost for schizophrenia and bipolar disorder was estimated to be £3.9 billion and £9.2 billion a year respectively.⁵⁷⁹
- Mental ill health and its associated output losses in Wales in 2007–08 were estimated to be £2,681 million per year, of which £1,161.50 million is due to sickness and other in-work costs, £1,409.60 million is due to unemployment, and £110 million is due to premature mortality.⁵⁸⁰ Unfortunately, specific data for Northern Ireland and Scotland is unavailable.

5.3 Mental health research costs

According to an MQ report on mental health research funding in the UK, published in April 2015:⁵⁸¹

- On average, the UK invests approximately £115 million per year in mental health research.
- The Wellcome Trust, the National Institute for Health Research, and the Medical Research Council provide 85% of the funding for mental health research in the UK.
- Even though UK institutions are carrying out cutting-edge mental health research, they receive only 5.5% of the UK research budget dedicated to this area. In contrast, investment in cancer research is four times higher, at 19.6%.
- Funds spent on depression research make up 7.2% of the total mental health research expenditure, followed by psychosis at 4.9%, substance misuse at 4.8% and schizophrenia at 4.4%.
- In 2011, the amount spent on cancer research was £521 million, resulting in approximately £1,571 per cancer patient, while the average spent on mental health was £115, equating approximately to £9.75 per adult with a mental health problem.
- Mental health research accounts for just 3.1% of charity-funded research in the UK, compared to over 30% for cancer, 13.5% for infectious diseases and 7.6% for cardiovascular research.

- The return on investment for mental health research to the public is calculated at 37%, meaning that, for every £1 spent, 37p goes back to the public. Despite the rate of return on public investment, general public funding on mental health is virtually non-existent. For example, for every £1 the government spends, the public invests £2.75 for cancer, £1.35 for heart and circulatory problems, and only O.3p (or one third of a penny) for mental health.
- According to an MQ report on mental health research funding in the UK published in April 2015 the average yearly spend on mental health research per condition breaks down as follows;
 - The average yearly spend on schizophrenia and bipolar disorder research is £12.6 million, or £61.39 per adult
 - The average yearly spend on autism research is £2 million, or £3.98 per adult
 - The average yearly spend on depression research is £9 million, or £1.55 per adult
 - The average yearly spend on OCD research is £0.5 million, or £0.89 per adult
 - The average yearly spend on anxiety research is £1.7 million, or £0.21 per adult
 - The average yearly spend on eating disorders research is £0.5 million, or £0.15 per adult

5.4 Mental health investments and divestments

- According to a 2013 survey published by the Department of Health, the total investment in adult mental health services for 2011–12 was £6.629 billion, while this was a 1.2% in cash increase compared to 2010–11, it was a real-terms decrease (taking inflation into account) of 1%⁵⁸² from £2.859 billion in 2010–11 to £2.830 billion in 2011–12.⁵⁸³
- According to the same report, priority was given to three areas (i.e. crisis resolution, early intervention and assertive outreach) and, overall, investment fell by £29.3 million.
 Only early intervention reported an increase.⁵⁸⁴ However, investment in psychological therapies, in real terms, increased by 6% in 2010– 11.⁵⁸⁵
- In 2015, Community Care reported that the funding across mental health NHS trusts dropped by 8.25% (or £600 million), in real terms, between 2010–11 and 2014–15.⁵⁸⁶ In addition, according to a BBC Freedom of Information request published in 2016, the funding for mental health in the UK has fallen by only 2% from 2013–14 to 2014– 15.⁵⁸⁷
- For 2015, mental health spending in Scotland has increased by just 0.1% and is projected to fall by 0.4% in 2016. In contrast, spending in Wales decreased by 1.1% in 2014–15 and is expected to rise by 1.2% in 2015– 16.⁵⁸⁸

 According to the BBC Freedom of Information request, Northern Ireland was the only country that saw an increase in spending on mental health by 1% in 2015, and by 2.6% in 2016.⁵⁸⁹

Conclusions

The financial gap in mental health expenditure is one of the biggest concerns of health professionals and researchers. The number of individuals with mental ill health is expected to rise significantly in the near future.⁵⁹⁰ Given the relationship between mental and physical health, urgent action is needed to overcome barriers to treatment and prevention. Much can be done to avoid the impact of mental health problems and to promote wellbeing; therefore, raising awareness of mental health costs and potential savings through prevention and early intervention is vital.

References

 (\mathbb{M})

- WHO. (2014). Social Determinants of Mental Health. Retrieved from <u>apps.who.int/iris/</u> <u>bitstream/10665/112828/1/9789241506809_eng.pdf?ua=1</u> [Accessed 12/09/16].
- Refugee Council. (2016). *Definitions*. Retrieved from refugeecouncil.org.uk/policy_research/the_truth_about_ asylum/the_facts_about_asylum [Accessed 17/08/16].
- Coggon, D., Rosem, G., & Barkerm, D.G.P. (2004). *Epidemiology for the uninitiated* (5th ed.). London: BMJ Books. Retrieved from <u>bmj.com/about-bmj/resources-</u> <u>readers/publications/epidemiology-uninitiated/1-what-</u> <u>epidemiology</u> [Accessed 01/08/16].
- Taylor, E. (1994). Syndromes of attention deficit and overactivity. In M. Rutter, E. Taylor, & L. Hersov (Eds.), *Child* and Adolescent Psychiatry: Modern Approaches (pp. 285–307). Oxford: Blackwell Scientific Publications.
- 5. Last, J.M. (2001). A Dictionary of Epidemiology (4 ed.). New York, NY: *Oxford University Press*.
- Aldridge, H., & Hughes, C. (2016). Informal carers and poverty in the UK: An analysis of the Family Resources Survey. New Policy Institute. Retrieved from <u>npi.org.uk/</u> files/2114/6411/1359/Carers and poverty in the UK -<u>full_report.pdf</u> [Accessed 17/08/16].
- Cooper, C., & Dewe, P. (2008). Well-being Absenteeism, presenteeism, costs and challenges. Occupational Medicine (Oxford), 58, 522–524.
- 8. Last, J.M. (2001). A Dictionary of Epidemiology (4 ed.). New York, NY: *Oxford University Press*.
- Refugee Council. (2016). *Definitions*. Retrieved from refugeecouncil.org.uk/policy_research/the_truth_about_ asylum/the_facts_about_asylum [Accessed 17/08/16].
- OECD. (2011). Perspectives on Global Development 2012: Social Cohesion in a Shifting World. OECD Publishing. Retrieved from: <u>un.org/esa/socdev/ageing/documents/</u> <u>social-cohesion.pdf</u> [Accessed 07/11/2016].
- WHO. (2016). What are social determinants of health? Retrieved from <u>who.int/social_determinants/sdh_definition/</u> <u>en/</u> [Accessed 01/08/16].
- APA. (2016). Socioeconomic status. Retrieved from apa.org/topics/socioeconomic-status [Accessed on 07/11/2016].
- WHO. (2016). Mental health: A state of well-being. Retrieved from <u>who.int/features/factfiles/mental_health/en/</u> [Accessed 16/08/16].
- Vos, T., Barber, RM., Bell, B., Bertozzi-Villa, A., Biryukov, S., Bolliger, I., ...Murray, CJ.. (2013). Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 301 acute and chronic diseases and injuries in 188 countries, 1990–2013: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease study. *The Lancet, 386*(9995), 743–800.
- 15. Ibid
- 16. Ibid.

- Ferrari, A.J., Charlson, F.J., Norman, R.E., Patten, S.B., Freedman, G., Murray, C.J.L., ... & Whiteford, H.A. (2013). Burden of Depressive Disorders by Country, Sex, Age, and Year: Findings from the Global Burden of Disease study 2010. *PLOS Medicine*, *10*(11).
- Demyttenaere, K., Bruffaerts, R., Posada-Villa, J., Gasquet, I., Kovess, V., Lepine, J.P., ... & Chatterji, S. (2004). Prevalence, severity, and unmet need for treatment of mental disorders in the World Health Organization World Mental Health Surveys. JAMA, 292(21), 2581–2590.
- Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. Ibid.

- 23. Ibid.
- Evans, J., Macrory, I., & Randall, C. (2016). Measuring national well-being: Life in the UK, 2016. ONS. Retrieved from ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/ wellbeing/articles/measuringnationalwellbeing/2016#howgood-is-our-health [Accessed O3/10/16].
- 25. The Welsh Government. (2016). *Welsh Health Survey 2015*. Retrieved from <u>gov.wales/statistics-and-research/welsh-health-survey/?lang=en</u> [Accessed 03/10/16].
- Bell, C., & Scarlett, M. (2015). *Health Survey Northern Ireland: First Results 2014/15*. Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety. Retrieved from <u>health-ni.</u> <u>gov.uk/sites/default/files/publications/dhssps/hsni-first-</u> <u>results-14-15.pdf</u> [Accessed 21/06/16].
- Brown, L., Christie, S., Gill, V., Gray, L., Hinchliffe, S., Ilic, N., ... & Leyland, A.H. (2015). The Scottish Health Survey 2014. Edinburgh: The Scottish Government. Retrieved from <u>gov.</u> <u>scot/Publications/2015/09/6648/0</u> [Accessed 21/06/16].
- Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 29. Ibid.
- The Welsh Government. (2016). Welsh Health Survey 2015. Retrieved from <u>gov.wales/statistics-and-research/welsh-health-survey/?lang=en</u> [Accessed 03/10/16].
- Bell, C., & Scarlett, M. (2015). *Health Survey Northern Ireland: First Results 2014/15*. Retrieved from <u>health-ni</u>. <u>gov.uk/sites/default/files/publications/dhssps/hsni-first-results-14-15.pdf</u> [Accessed 03/10/16].
- Brown, L., Christie, S., Gill, V., Gray, L., Hinchliffe, S., Ilic, N., ... & Leyland, A.H. (2015). *The Scottish Health Survey 2014*. Edinburgh: The Scottish Government. Retrieved from <u>gov</u>. <u>scot/Publications/2015/09/6648/0</u> [Accessed 21/06/16].

(89)

^{22.} Ibid.

 (\mathbb{H})

- 33. Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 34. Ibid.
- 35. Ibid
- NICE. (2011). Common mental health disorders: Guidance and guidelines. Retrieved from <u>nice.org.uk/guidance/cg123</u> [Accessed 25/08/16].
- Fineberg, N., Haddad, P., Carpenter, L., Gannon, B., Sharpe, R., Young, A., ... & Sahakian, B. (2013). The size, burden and cost of disorders of the brain in the UK. *Journal of Psychopharmacology*, 27(9), 761–770.
- Costello, E.J., Egger, H., & Angold, A. (2006). Is there an epidemic of child or adolescent depression? *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 47(12), 1263–1271.
- 39. Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 40. Ibid
- 41. Ibid
- 42. Martín-Merino, E., Ruigómez, A., Wallander, M.A., Johansson, S., & García-Rodríguez, L.A. (2009). Prevalence, incidence, morbidity and treatment patterns in a cohort of patients diagnosed with anxiety in UK primary care. *Family Practice, 27*(1), 9–16.
- 43. Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- Fear, N.T., Bridges, S., Hatch, S., Hawkins, V., & Wessely, S. (2016). Chapter 4: Post-traumatic stress disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 45. Ibid
- 46. Ibid.
- 47. Ibid.
- 48. Ibid.
- 49. Ibid
- Bebbington, P., Rai, D., Strydom, A., Brugha, T., McManus, S., & Morgan, Z. (2016). Chapter 5: Psychotic disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 51. Ibid
- Marwaha, S., Sal, N., & Bebbington, P. (2016). Chapter 9: Bipolar disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014.* Leeds: NHS Digital.

- 53. Ibid.
- 54. Ibid.
- 55. Ibid.
- 56. Brugha, T., Cooper, S.A., Gullon-Scott, F.J., Fuller, E., Ilic, N., Ashtarikiani, A., & Morgan, Z. (2016). Chapter 6: Autism spectrum disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 57. Ibid.
- Moran, P., Rooney, K., Tyrer, P., & Coid, J. (2016). Chapter 7: Personality disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014.* Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 59. Brugha, T., Asherson, P., Strydom, A., Morgan, Z., & Christie, S. (2016). Chapter 8: Attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 60. Ibid.
- 61. Ibid.
- 62. Ibid.
- 63. Ibid.
- 64. Ibid.
- 65. Ibid.
- 66. ONS. (2016). Suicides in the United Kingdom: 2014 Registrations. Retrieved from ons. gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/ birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/bulletins/ suicidesintheunitedkingdom/2014registrations [Accessed 25/09/16].
- Hawton, K., Houston, K., Haw, C., Townsend, E., & Harriss, L. (2003). Comorbidity of Axis I and Axis II Disorders in Patients Who Attempted Suicide. *The American Journal of Psychiatry,* 160(8), 1494–1500.
- Conwell, Y., Duberstein, P.R., Cox, C., Herrmann, J.H., Forbes, N.T., & Caine, E.D. (1996). Relationships of age and axis I diagnoses in victims of completed suicide: A psychological autopsy study. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, 153(8), 1001–1008.
- 69. University of Manchester. (2015). National Confidential Inquiry into Suicide and Homicide by People with Mental Illness: Annual Report 2015: England, Northern Ireland, Scotland and Wales July 2015. Manchester: University of Manchester.
- ONS. (2016). Suicides in the United Kingdom: 2014 Registrations. Retrieved from ons. gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/ birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/bulletins/ suicidesintheunitedkingdom/2014registrations [Accessed 25/07/16].
- ONS. (2015). Mortality Statistics: Deaths Registered in England and Wales (Series DR), 2014 Release. Retrieved from webarchive.nationalarchives.gov. uk/20160105160709/http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/rel/vsob1/ mortality-statistics--deaths-registered-in-england-andwales--series-dr-/2014/index.html [Accessed 25/07/16].

- ONS. (2016). Suicides in the United Kingdom: 2014 Registrations. Retrieved from <u>ons.</u> gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/ birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/bulletins/ suicidesintheunitedkingdom/2014registrations [Accessed 25/07/16].
- Hewlett, E., & Horner, K. (2015). Mental Health Analysis Profiles: OECD Working Paper No. 81. Retrieved from <u>oecd.org/officialdocuments/</u> <u>publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=DELSA/HEA/WD/</u> <u>HWP(2015)4&docLanguage=En</u> [Accessed 19/01/16].
- ONS. (2016). Suicides in the United Kingdom: 2014 Registrations. Retrieved from ons. gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/ birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/bulletins/ suicidesintheunitedkingdom/2014registrations [Accessed 25/09/16].
- 75. Ibid.
- 76. Ibid.
- 77. Ibid
- McManus, S., Hassiotis, A., Jenkins, R., Dennis, M., Aznar, C., & Appleby, L. (2016). Chapter 12: Suicidal thoughts, suicide attempts, and self-harm. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 79. Ibid.
- 80. Ibid.
- 81. Ibid
- We Need to Talk Coalition. (2014, September). An urgent need: We Need to Talk's manifesto for better talking therapies for all. Broadway, London: Mind. Retrieved from mind.org.uk/media/1178860/we-need-to-talk-briefingseptember-2014.pdf [Accessed 25/07/16].
- Hawton, K., & James, A. (2005). ABC of Adolescence: Suicide and deliberate self-harm in young people. British Medical Journal, 330, 891–894. Retrieved from safeguardingpeterborough.org.uk/wp-content/ uploads/2014/11/SELF-HARM-BMJ-atricle1.pdf [Accessed 25/07/16].
- 84. Winter, J. (2015). Provisional monthly topic of interest: Hospital admissions caused by intentional self-harm. Health and Social Care Information Centre. Retrieved from content.digital.nhs.uk/catalogue/PUB19222/prov-monthes-admi-outp-ae-April%202015%20to%20August%20 2015-toi-rep.pdf [Accessed 23/08/16].
- Geulayov, G., Kapur, N., Turnbull, P., Clements, C., Waters, K., Ness, J., ... & Hawton, K. (2016). Epidemiology and trends in non-fatal self-harm in three centres in England, 2000– 2012: Findings from the Multicentre Study of Self-Harm in England. *British Medical Journal*, Retrieved from <u>dx.doi.</u> <u>org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010538</u> [Accessed 25/08/16].
- Nitkowski, D., & Petermann, F. (2011). Non-suicidal self-injury and comorbid mental disorders: A review. *Fortschritte Der Neurologie-Psychiatrie*, 79(1), 9–20.
- McManus, S., Hassiotis, A., Jenkins, R., Dennis, M., Aznar, C., & Appleby, L. (2016). Chapter 12: Suicidal thoughts, suicide attempts, and self-harm. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.

- 88. Ibid
- 89. Ibid.
- 90. Ibid.
- 91. Ibid.
- 92. Ibid.
- Doyle, L., Treacy, M.P., & Sheridan, A. (2015). Self-harm in young people: Prevalence, associated factors, and helpseeking in school-going adolescents. *International Journal* of Mental Health Nursing, 24(6), 485–495.
- 94. Ministry of Defence Statistics. (2016). Ad Hoc Statistical Bulletin: Deliberate Self Harm (DSH) in the UK Armed Forces. Ministry of Defence. Retrieved from gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/554772/20160922_Adhoc_Statistical_Bulletin_DSH_ in_the_UK_Armed_Forces_Revised_0.pdf [Accessed 28/09/16].
- 95. Carroll, R., Metcalfe, C., & Gunnell, D. (2014). Hospital presenting self-harm and risk of fatal and non-fatal repetition: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLOS One*, *9*(2).
- Cornaggia, C., Beghi, M., Rosenbaum, J., & Cerri, C. (2013). Risk factors for fatal and nonfatal repetition of suicide attempts: A literature review. *Neuropsychiatric Disease Treatment*, 9, 1725–1735.
- 97. McManus, S., Hassiotis, A., Jenkins, R., Dennis, M., Aznar, C., & Appleby, L. (2016). Chapter 12: Suicidal thoughts, suicide attempts, and self-harm. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 98. Ibid.
- 99. Ibid.
- 100. Howard, L., Shaw, S., Oram, S., Khalifeh, H., & Flynn, S. (2014). Violence and mental health. In N. Mehta (Ed.), Annual Report of the Chief Medical Officer 2013: Public Mental Health Priorities: Investing in the Evidence. London: Department of Health (pp. 227–238). Retrieved from gov. uk/government/publications/chief-medical-officer-cmoannual-report-public-mental-health [Accessed 25/08/16].
- Thornicroft, A., Goulden, R., Shefer, G., Rhydderch, D., Rose, D., Williams, P., ... & Henderson, C. (2013). Newspaper coverage of mental illness in England 2008–2011. *The British Journal of Psychiatry, 202*, s64–s69.
- 102. University of Manchester. (2015). National Confidential Inquiry into Suicide and Homicide by People with Mental Illness: Annual Report 2015: England, Northern Ireland, Scotland and Wales July 2015. Manchester: University of Manchester.
- 103. Van Dorn, R., Volavka, J., & Johnson, N. (2012). Mental disorder and violence: Is there a relationship beyond substance use? *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology, 47*, 487–503.
- 104. Pettitt, B., Greenhead, S., Khalifeh, H., Drennan, V., Hart, T., Hogg, J., ... & Moran, P. (2013). At risk, yet dismissed: The criminal victimisation of people with mental health problems. London: Victim Support.

91

- 105. Siegenthaler, E., Munder, T., & Egger, M. (2012). Effect of Preventive Interventions in Mentally III Parents on the Mental Health of the Offspring: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 51*(1), 8–17.
- 106. Schneiderman, N., Ironson, G., & Siegel, S.D. (2005). Stress and Health: Psychological, Behavioural, and Biological Determinants. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology, 1*, 607–628.
- 107. Layous, K., Chancellor, J., & Lyubomirsky, S. (2014). Positive Activities as Protective Factors Against Mental Health Conditions. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 123(1), 3–12.
- 108. Royal College of Psychiatrists. (2016). Parental Mental Illness: The impact on children and adolescents. Information for parents, carers and anyone who works with young people. Retrieved from <u>rcpsych.ac.uk/healthadvice/</u> parentsandyouthinfo/parentscarers/parentalmentalillness. <u>aspx</u> [Accessed 19/07/16].
- 109. Ayers, S., & Shakespeare, J. (2015). Should perinatal mental health be everyone's business? *Primary Health Care Research & Development, 16*(4), 323–325.
- 110. Joint Commissioning Panel for Mental Health. (2012). Guidance for Commissioners of Perinatal Mental Health Services. Retrieved from jcpmh.info/wp-content/uploads/ jcpmh-perinatal-guide.pdf [Accessed 13/07/16].
- Underwood, L., Waldie, K., D'Souza, S., Peterson, E.R., & Morton, S. (2016). A review of longitudinal studies on antenatal and postnatal depression. *Archives of Women's Mental Health*, 19(5), 711-20. doi:10.1007/s00737-016-0629-1.
- 112. Ibid
- Oates, M. (2008). Postnatal affective disorders. Part 1: An introduction. *The Obstetrician & Gynaecologist, 10*(3), 145–150. doi:10.1576/toag.10.3.145.27416.
- 114. Knapp, M., McDaid, D., & Parsonage, M. (2011). *Mental Health Promotion and Mental Illness Prevention: The Economic Case*. Retrieved from <u>gov.uk/government/</u> <u>uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/215626/</u> <u>dh_126386.pdf</u> [Accessed O2/O7/16].
- 115. Greater Manchester Safeguarding Partnership. (2014). Children of Parents with Mental Health Difficulties. Retrieved from greatermanchesterscb.proceduresonline. <u>com/chapters/p_ch_par_mental_health_diff.html</u> [Accessed 19/07/16].
- 116. National Childbirth Trust. (2015). Dads in distress: Many new fathers are worried about their mental health. Retrieved from <u>nct.org.uk/press-release/dads-distress-</u> <u>many-new-fathers-are-worried-about-their-mental-health</u> [Accessed 14/09/16].
- 117. Paulson, J.F., & Bazemore, S.D. (2010). Prenatal and postpartum depression in fathers and its association with maternal depression: A meta-analysis. *The Journal of the American Medical Association*, 303(19), 1961–1969.
- Wesseloo, R., Kamperman, A., Munk-Olsen, T., Pop, V., Kushner, S., & Bergink, V. (2015). Postpartum relapse risk in bipolar disorder and postpartum psychosis: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *European Neuropsychopharmacology*, 25, S414. doi:10.1016/s0924-977x(15)30549-6.

- 119. Underwood, L., Waldie, K., D'Souza, S., Peterson, E.R., & Morton, S. (2016). A review of longitudinal studies on antenatal and postnatal depression. *Archives of Women's Mental Health*, 19(5), 711-20. doi:10.1007/s00737-016-0629-1.
- 12O. Bauer, A., Parsonage, M., Knapp, M., lemmi, V., & Adelaja, B. (2014). The costs of perinatal mental health problems. Retrieved from <u>everyonesbusiness.org.uk/wp-content/</u><u>uploads/2014/12/Embargoed-20th-Oct-Final-Economic-Report-costs-of-perinatal-mental-health-problems.pdf</u> [Accessed 30/08/16].
- 121. Knight, M., Kenyon, S., Brocklehurst, P., Neilson, J., Shakespeare, J., & Kurinczuk, J.J. (Eds.) on behalf of MBRRACE-UK. (2014). Saving Lives, Improving Mothers' Care: Lessons learned to inform future maternity care from the UK and Ireland Confidential Enquiries into Maternal Deaths and Morbidity 2009–12. Oxford: National Perinatal Epidemiology Unit, University of Oxford.
- 122. Bauer, A., Parsonage, M., Knapp, M., lemmi, V., & Adelaja, B. (2014). The costs of perinatal mental health problems. Retrieved from <u>everyonesbusiness.org.uk/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2014/12/Embargoed-20th-Oct-Final-Economic-Report-costs-of-perinatal-mental-health-problems</u> [Accessed 30/08/16].
- 123. Ibid.
- 124. Everyone's Business. (2014). UK specialist community perinatal mental health terms (current provision). Retrieved from <u>everyonesbusiness.org.uk/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2015/12/Accredited-Mother-Baby-Units.pdf</u> [Accessed 19/07/16].
- 125. Everyone's Business. (2014). UK specialist community perinatal mental health terms (current provision). Retrieved from <u>everyonesbusiness.org.uk/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2015/12/Accredited-Mother-Baby-Units.pdf</u> [Accessed 19/07/16].
- 126. Kessler, R.C., Berglund, P., Demler, O., Jin, R., Merikangas, K.R., & Walters, E.E. (2005). Lifetime prevalence and ageof-onset distributions of DSM-IV disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 62(6), 593–602.
- 127. Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. (1989). United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child. United Nations. Retrieved from <u>ohchr.org/EN/</u> <u>ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CRC.aspx</u> [Accessed 01/08/16].
- 128. WHO. (2016). Adolescent development. Retrieved from who.int/maternal_child_adolescent/topics/adolescence/ dev/en/ [Accessed 01/08/16].
- United Nations. (2016). Definition of Youth. Retrieved from un.org/esa/socdev/documents/youth/fact-sheets/youthdefinition.pdf [Accessed 01/08/16].
- 130. Parliament.uk. (2014). Children's and adolescents' mental health and CAMHS – Health Committee. Retrieved from publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201415/cmselect/ cmhealth/342/34205.htm [Accessed 01/08/16].
- Department of Health and the Scottish Executive. (2005). Mental health of children and young people in Great Britain, 2004. Retrieved from <u>hscic.gov.uk/catalogue/</u> <u>PUBO6116/ment-heal-chil-youn-peop-gb-2004-rep1.pdf</u> [Accessed 08/07/16].
- 132. Ibid.

- 133. Kessler, R.C., Berglund, P., Demler, O., Jin, R., Merikangas, K.R., & Walters, E.E. (2005). Lifetime prevalence and ageof-onset distributions of DSM-IV disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. Archives of General Psychiatry, 62(6), 593–602.
- UNICEF Office of Research. (2013). Child well-being in rich countries: A comparative overview. Retrieved from <u>unicef-</u> irc.org/publications/pdf/rc11 eng.pdf [Accessed 23/08/16].
- 135. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2015). Provisional monthly hospital episode statistics for admitted care, outpatients and A&E data, April 2013–October 2013: Topic of interest – Eating disorders. Retrieved from gov.uk/government/statistics/hes-for-admitted-patientcare-outpatient-and-ae-provisional-monthly-data-april-2014-to-october-2014 [Accessed 23/08/16].
- Micali, N., Hagberg, K.W., Petersen, I., & Treasure, J.L. (2013). The incidence of eating disorders in the UK in 2000–2009: Findings from the General Practice Research Database. *BMJ Open*, 3(5), 1–8.
- 137. Institution for Employment Studies. (2015). Understanding provision for students with mental health problems and intensive support needs. Retrieved from <u>hefce.ac.uk/</u> <u>media/HEFCE.2014/Content/Pubs/Independentresearch/2015/</u> <u>Understanding.provision.for.students.with.mental.health.problems/</u> <u>HEFCE2015 mh.pdf</u> [Accessed 23/08/16].
- Green, H., McGinnity, A., Meltzer, H., Ford, T., & Goodman, R. (2005). Mental health of children and young people in Great Britain, 2004. New York: Palgrave Macmillan. Retrieved from <u>hscic.gov.uk/catalogue/PUB06116/mentheal-chil-youn-peop-gb-2004-rep1.pdf</u> [Accessed 08/07/16].
- 139. Fink, E., Patalay, P., Sharpe, H., Holley, S., Deighton, J., & Wolpert, M. (2015). Mental health difficulties in early adolescence: A comparison of two cross-sectional studies in England from 2009 to 2014. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 56(5), 502–507.
- 140. Green, H., McGinnity, A., Meltzer, H., Ford, T., & Goodman, R. (2005). Mental health of children and young people in Great Britain, 2004. New York: Palgrave Macmillan. Retrieved from <u>hscic.gov.uk/catalogue/PUB06116/mentheal-chil-youn-peop-gb-2004-rep1.pdf</u> [Accessed 08/07/16].
- 141. Healthcare Commission, & HM Inspectorate of Probation. (2009). Actions Speak Louder: A Second Review of Healthcare in the Community for Young People Who Offend. London: Healthcare Commission.
- 142. National Treatment Agency. (2009). Young People's Specialist Drug and Substance Misuse Treatment: Exploring the Evidence. London: National Treatment Agency for Substance Misuse.
- 143. ONS. (2015). Measuring National Well-being: Insights into children's mental health and well-being. Retrieved from ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/wellbeing/ articles/measuringnationalwellbeing/2015-10-20 [Accessed 08/17/16].
- 144. Ditch the Label. (2016). *The Annual Cyberbullying Survey*. Retrieved from <u>ditchthelabel.org/research-papers/the-</u> <u>cyberbullying-survey-2013/</u> [Accessed 09/08/16].
- Gini, G., & Pozzoli, T. (2009). Association between bullying and psychosomatic problems: A meta-analysis. *Paediatrics,* 123, 1059–1065. doi:10.1542/peds.2008-1215.

- 146. Dyer, K., & Teggart, T. (2007). Bullying Experiences of Child and Adolescent Mental Health Service-Users: A Pilot Survey. Child Care In Practice, 13(4), 351–365.
- 147. Ditch the Label. (2016). *The Annual Bullying Survey 2016*. Retrieved from <u>ditchthelabel.org/research-papers/the-annual-bullying-survey-2016/</u> [Accessed 09/08/16].
- 148. Lereya, S.T., Copeland, W., Costello, E.J., & Wolke, D. (2015). Adult mental health consequences of peer bullying and maltreatment in childhood: Two cohorts in two countries. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 2(6), 524–531.
- 149. Bowes, L., Joinson, C., Wolke, D., & Lewis, G. (2015). Peer victimisation during adolescence and its impact on depression in early adulthood: Prospective cohort study in the United Kingdom. *British Medical Journal*, 350, h2469. doi:10.1136/bmj.h2469.
- 150. Takizawa, R., Danese, A., Maughan, B., & Arseneault, L. (2015). Bullying victimization in childhood predicts inflammation and obesity at mid-life: A five-decade birth cohort study. *Psychological Medicine*, 45(12), 2705–2715.
- 151. Takizawa, R., Maughan, B., & Arseneault, L. (2014). Adult health outcomes of childhood bullying victimization: Evidence from a 5-decade longitudinal British birth cohort. *The American Journal of Psychiatry, 171*(7), 777–784.
- 152. Goodman, A., Joyce, R., & Smith, J.P. (2011). The long shadow cast by childhood physical and mental problems on adult life. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 108*(15), 6032–6037.
- 153. Bowes, L., Joinson, C., Wolke, D., & Lewis, G. (2015). Peer victimisation during adolescence and its impact on depression in early adulthood: Prospective cohort study in the United Kingdom. *British Medical Journal*, 350, h2469. doi:10.1136/bmj.h2469.
- 154. Public Health England. (2015). *Early adolescence: Applying All Our Health*. Retrieved from <u>gov.uk/government/</u> <u>publications/early-adolescence-applying-all-our-health/</u> <u>early-adolescence-applying-all-our-health</u> [Accessed 08/07/16].
- 155. The Children's Society. (2015). Access Denied: A teenager's pathway through the mental health system. Retrieved from childrenssociety.org.uk/sites/default/files/AccessDenied_final.pdf [Accessed 08/07/16].
- 156. Roberts, R., O'Connor, T., Dunn, J., & Golding, J. (2014). The effects of child sexual abuse in later family life: Mental health, parenting and adjustment of offspring. *Child Abuse* and Neglect, 28, 525–545.
- 157. ONS. (2016). Abuse during childhood: Findings from the Crime Survey for England and Wales, year ending March 2016. Retrieved from <u>ons.gov.uk/</u> peoplepopulationandcommunity/crimeandjustice/articles/ abuseduringchildhood/findingsfromtheyearendingmar ch2016crimesurveyforenglandandwales#main-points [Accessed 22/08/16].
- 158. NSPCC. (2013). How safe are our children? The most comprehensive overview of child protection in the UK. Retrieved from <u>nspcc.org.uk/globalassets/documents/</u> <u>research-reports/how-safe-children-2013-report.pdf</u> [Accessed 08/07/16].
- 159. Ibid.

93

- 160. NSPCC. (2016). How safe are our children? The most comprehensive overview of child protection in the UK. Retrieved from <u>nspcc.org.uk/globalassets/documents/</u> <u>research-reports/how-safe-children-2016-report.pdf</u> [Accessed 08/07/16].
- 161. Ibid
- 162. Department for Education. (2016). *Characteristics of children in need: 2014 to 2015*. Retrieved from <u>gov.uk/</u> <u>government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/</u> <u>file/469737/SFR41-2015_Text.pdf</u> [Accessed 08/07/16].
- The Scottish Government. (2016). Children's Social Work Statistics Scotland 2014/15. Retrieved from <u>gov.scot/</u> <u>Publications/2016/03/5133</u> [Accessed 08/07/16].
- 164. The Welsh Assembly Government. (2015). Children on child protection register by local authority, category of abuse and age group. Retrieved from <u>statswales.gov.</u> wales/Catalogue/Health-and-Social-Care/Social-Services/ Childrens-Services/Service-Provision/childrenonchildprote ctionregister-by-localauthority-categoryofabuse-agegroup [Accessed 08/07/16].
- Department of Health. (2015). Publication of 'Children's Social Care Statistics for Northern Ireland 2014/15'. Retrieved from <u>health-ni.gov.uk/news/publication-</u> %E2%80%98children%E2%80%99s-social-care-statisticsnorthern-ireland-201415%E2%80%99 [Accessed 08/07/16].
- ESRC. (2016). ESRC Evidence Briefing July 2016. Retrieved from <u>esrc.ac.uk/files/news-events-and-</u> <u>publications/evidence-briefings/wellbeing-and-social-</u> <u>cohesion/</u> [Accessed 29/07/16].
- 167. OECD. (2013). *Employment Outlook 2013*. Retrieved from <u>oecd-ilibrary.org/employment/oecd-employment-</u> <u>outlook-2013 empl_outlook-2013-en</u> [Accessed 01/08/16].
- Lelliott, P., Tulloch, S., Boardman, J., Harvey, S., & Henderson, H. (2008). *Mental Health and Work*. Retrieved from <u>gov</u>. <u>uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/</u> <u>file/212266/hwwb-mental-health-and-work.pdf</u> [Accessed 25/08/16].
- 169. Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 170. ONS. (2014). Full Report: Sickness Absence on the Labour Market, February 2014. Retrieved from <u>webarchive</u>. <u>nationalarchives.gov.uk/20160105160709/http://www.ons.</u> <u>gov.uk/ons/dcp171776_353899.pdf</u> [Accessed 28/07/16].
- 171. Dewa, C.S., Lin, E., Kooehoorn, M., & Goldner, E. (2007). Association of chronic work stress, psychiatric disorders, and chronic physical conditions with disability among workers. *Psychiatric services*, 58(5), 652–658.
- 172. Mind. (2014). We've Got Work To Do: Transforming employment and back-to-back support for people with mental health problems. Retrieved from <u>mind.org.uk/</u> <u>media/1690126/weve_got_work_to_do.pdf</u> [Accessed 05/05/16].

- 173. Holt-Lunstad, J., Birmingham, W., & Jones, B.Q. (2008). Is There Something Unique about Marriage? The Relative Impact of Marital Status, Relationship Quality, and Network Social Support on Ambulatory Blood Pressure and Mental Health. *Annals of Behavioural Medicine, 35*, 239–244.
- Robles, T.F., Slatcher, R.B., Trombello, J.M., & McGinn, M.M. (2014). Marital quality and health: A meta-analytic review. *Psychological Bulletin*, 140(1), 140–187.
- Randall, C. (2015). Measuring National Well-being: Our Relationships, 2015. Retrieved from webarchive. nationalarchives.gov.uk/20160105160709/http://www.ons. gov.uk/ons/dcp171766_394187.pdf [Accessed 29/02/16].
- 176. Wrzus, C., Hänel, M., Wagner, J., & Neyer, F.J. (2012). Social Network Changes and Life Events Across the Life Span: A Meta-Analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*. Advance online publication. doi:10.1037/a0028601.
- 177. Relate. (2014). *The Way We Are Now*. Retrieved from relate.org.uk/sites/default/files/publication-way-we-arenow-aug2014_1.pdf [Accessed 11/03/16].
- 178. Ibid.
- 179. UNFPA, & HelpAge International. (2012). Ageing in the 21st Century: A celebration and a challenge. London: UNFPA, & HelpAge International. Retrieved from <u>helpage.org/</u> <u>resources/ageing-in-the-21st-century-a-celebration-and-achallenge/</u> [Accessed 26/07/16].
- 18O. United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division. (2015). World Population Prospects: The 2015 Revision, Key Findings and Advance Tables. Retrieved from <u>esa.un.org/unpd/wpp/publications/</u> <u>files/key_findings_wpp_2015.pdf</u> [Accessed 26/07/16].
- ONS. (2016). Population Estimates for UK, England and Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland, Mid-2015. Retrieved from <u>ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/</u> populationandmigration/populationestimates/bulletins/ <u>annualmidyearpopulationestimates/mid2015</u> [Accessed 01/07/16].
- 182. Beaumont, J., & Loft, H. (2013). *Measuring National Wellbeing: Health, 2013.* London: ONS.
- Luppa, M., Sikrski, C., Luck, T., Ehrekem, L., Konnopka, A., Wiese, B., ... & Riedel-Heller, S.G. (2012). Age- and genderspecific prevalence of depression in latest-life – Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 136(36), 212–221.
- 184. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2007). Health Survey for England, 2005: Health of Older People. Retrieved from <u>hscic.gov.uk/pubs/hse05olderpeople</u> [Accessed 04/07/16].
- 185. Royal College of General Practitioners. (2014). Management of Depression in Older People: Why this is Important in Primary Care. Retrieved from rcgp.org.uk/ clinical-and-research/a-to-z-clinical-resources/~/media/ Files/CIRC/Mental%20Health%20-%202014/5%20 Older%20People%20and%20depression%20Primary%20 care%20guidance%202014.ashx [Accessed 27/07/16].
- IAPT. (2015). Older People. NHS. Retrieved from <u>https://www.england.nhs.uk/mentalhealth/adults/iapt/older-people/</u> [Accessed 17/10/16].
- 187. Godfrey, M. (2005). Literature and policy review on prevention and services. UK Inquiry into Mental Health and Well-Being in Later Life. London: Age Concern, & Mental Health Foundation.

(94)

- 188. Age UK. (2016). Later life in the UK. Retrieved from <u>ageuk</u>. org.uk/Documents/EN-GB/Factsheets/Later_Life_UK_ factsheet.pdf?dtrk=true [Accessed 26/07/16].
- 189. Goldberg, S.E., Whittamore, K.H., Harwood, R.H., Bradshaw, L.E., Gladman, J.R.F. & Jones, R.G. (2012). The prevalence of mental health problems among older people admitted as an emergency to a general hospital. *Age and Ageing*, *41*(1), 80–86.
- 190. Ibid.
- 191. Prince, M., Wimo, A., Geurchet, M., Ali, G.M., Wu, Y.T., & Prina, M. (2015). World Alzheimer's Report 2015: The Global Impact of Dementia. An analysis of prevalence, incidence, cost and trends. London, England: ADI.
- 192. Ibid.
- 193. Prince, M., Knapp, M., Guerchet, M., McCrone, P., Prina, M., Comas-Herrera, A., ... & Salimkumar, D. (2014). *Dementia UK: The Second Edition*. London: Alzheimer's Society.
- 194. Ibid
- 195. Alzheimer's Society. (2015). Learning disabilities and dementia factsheet. Retrieved from <u>alzheimers.org.uk/</u> <u>site/scripts/download_info.php?fileID=1763</u> [Accessed 26/07/16].
- 196. Ibid.
- 197. Lee, M. (2006). Promoting mental health and well-being in later life: A first report from the UK Inquiry into Mental Health and Well-Being in Later Life. Age Concern, & Mental Health Foundation. Retrieved from <u>apho.org.uk/</u> <u>resource/item.aspx?RID=70413</u> [Accessed 26/07/16].
- 198. Department for Culture, Media & Sport. (2015). *Taking Part* 2015/16 Quarter 2. London: Department for Culture, Media & Sport.
- 199. Chakkalackal, L., & Kalathil, J. (2014). Evaluation Report: Peer support groups to facilitate self-help coping strategies for people with dementia in extra care housing. London: Mental Health Foundation.
- 200. Bourassa, K., Memel, M., Woolverton, C., & Sbarra, D.A. (2015). Social Participation Predicts Cognitive Functioning in Aging Adults Over Time: Comparisons with Physical Health, Depression, and Physical Activity. *Aging and Mental Health*, 1, 1-14. doi:10.1080/13607863.2015.1081152.
- 201. Shankar, A., Hamer, M., McMunn, A., & Steptoe, A. (2013). Social isolation and loneliness: Relationships with cognitive function during 4 years of follow-up in the English Longitudinal Study of Ageing. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 75(2), 161–170.
- 202. Rafnsson, S.B., Shankar, A., & Steptoe, A. (2015). Longitudinal Influences of Social Network Characteristics on Subjective Well-Being of Older Adults: Findings from the ELSA Study, 27(5), 919-34. *Journal of Aging and Health*. doi:0898264315572111.
- 203. Windle, K., Francis, J., & Coomber, C. (2011). Research briefing 39: Preventing loneliness and social isolation: Interventions and outcomes. London: Social Care Institute for Excellence.
- 204. ONS. (2015). Measuring National Well-Being: Insights into Loneliness, Older People and Well-Being, 2015. Retrieved from <u>ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/</u> wellbeing/articles/measuringnationalwellbeing/2015-10-<u>01#older-people-well-being-and-loneliness</u> [Accessed 26/07/16].

- 205. Age UK. (2015). Evidence Review: Loneliness in Later Life. Retrieved from <u>ageuk.org.uk/Documents/EN-GB/</u> For-professionals/Research/Age%20UK%20Evidence%20 Review%20on%20Loneliness%20July%202014. pdf?dtrk=true [Accessed 26/07/16].
- 206. O'Connor, S. (2014). Over 1 million older people in the UK feel lonely. Age UK. Retrieved from <u>ageuk.org.uk/latest-</u><u>news/archive/1-million-older-people-feel-lonely</u> [Accessed 26/07/16].
- 207. Holt-Lunstad, J., Smith, TB., Baker, M., Harris, T., & Stephenson, D., (2015). Loneliness and Social Isolation as Risk Factors for Mortality: A Meta-Analytic Review. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 10(2), 227–237.
- 208. The International Longevity Centre. (2015). 80 at Eighty Fact file: 8 ELSA, ILC-UK Factpack. The International Longevity Centre UK. Retrieved from <u>ilcuk.org.uk/images/</u><u>uploads/publication-pdfs/80 at Eighty Factpack ILC-UK.</u> <u>pdf</u> [Accessed 27/07/16].
- 209. ONS. (2013). Adult Health in Great Britain, 2013. Retrieved from <u>ons.gov.uk/ons/rel/ghs/opinions-and-lifestyle-survey/adult-health-in-great-britain--2013/stb-health-2013.html</u> [Accessed 14/09/16].
- 210. WHO. (2016). *Mental health and older adults*. Retrieved from <u>who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs381/en</u> [Accessed 26/07/16].
- 211. Moussavi, S., Chatterji, S., Verdes, E., Tandon, A., Patel, V. & Ustun, B. (2007). Depression, chronic disease and decrements in health: Results from the world health surveys. *The Lancet, 370*, 851–858.
- Yen, I.H., Michael, Y.L., & Perdue, L. (2009). Neighborhood environment in studies of health of older adults: A systematic review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 37(5), 455–463.
- 213. Cramm, J.M., Van Dijk, H.M., & Nieboer, A.P. (2013). The importance of neighborhood social cohesion and social capital for the well-being of older adults in the community. *The Gerontologist, 53*(1), 142–152.
- 214. ONS. (2014). Living Alone in England and Wales. Retrieved from ons.gov.uk/ons/rel/census/2011-censusanalysis/do-the-demographic-and-socio-economiccharacteristics-of-those-living-alone-in-englandand-wales-differ-from-the-general-population-/ sty-living-alone-in-the-uk.html [Accessed 26/07/16].
- 215. Lofts, H. (2013). Measuring National Well-Being Older People's Neighbourhoods, 2013. London: ONS.
- Alzheimer's Society. (2015). Dementia 2015: Aiming higher to transform lives. Retrieved from <u>alzheimers.org.uk/site/</u> <u>scripts/documents_info.php?documentID=2888</u> [Accessed 26/07/16].
- 217. Bhui, K., & McKenzie, K. (2008). Rates and risk factors by ethnic group for suicides within a year of contact with mental health services in England and Wales. *Psychiatric Services*, 59 (4), 414–420.
- 218. Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital

(95

- 219. Lubian, K., Weich, S., Stansfeld, S., Bebbington, P., Brugha, T., Spiers, N. ... & Cooper, C. (2016). Chapter 3: Mental health treatment and services. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 220. Stewart-Brown, S., Samaraweera, P., Taggart, F., Kandala, N.B, & Stranges, S. (2015) Socio-economic gradients and mental health: Implications for public health. *The British Journal of Psychiatry, 206*(6), 461–465. doi:10.1192/bjp. bp.114.147280.
- 221. Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 222. Qassem, T., Bebbington, P., Spiers, N., McManus, S., Jenkins, R., & Dean, S. (2015). Prevalence of psychosis in black ethnic minorities in Britain: Analysis based on three national surveys. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 50(7), 1057–1064.
- 223. Kirkbride, J.B., Barker, D., Cowden, F., Stamps, R., Yang, M., Jones, P.B. & Coid, J.W.(2008). Psychoses, ethnicity and socio-economic status. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, *193*(1), 18–24.
- 224. Black, M.C., Basile, K.C., Breiding, M.J., Smith, M.J., Walters, S.G., Merrick, M.T., & Stevens, M.R. (2011). *The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey (NISVS)*: 2010 summary report. US Department of Health and Human Services, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, & Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved from <u>cdc.gov/violenceprevention/nisvs/</u> [Accessed 23/08/16].
- 225. Ullman, S.E., & Filipas, H.H. (2001). Predictors of PTSD symptom severity and social reactions in sexual assault victims. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, *14*, 369–389.
- 226. National Institute for Mental Health in England. (2003). Inside Outside: Improving Mental Health Service for Black and Minority Ethnic Communities in England. London: Department of Health.
- 227. Gajwani, R., Parsons, H., Birchwood, M., & Singh, S.P. (2016). Ethnicity and detention: Are black and minority ethnic (BME) groups disproportionately detained under the Mental Health Act 2007? Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology, 51(5), 703–711.
- 228. All Ireland Traveller Health Study Team. (2010). All Ireland Traveller Health Study: Summary of Findings. Retrieved from <u>ucd.ie/t4cms/AITHS_SUMMARY.pdf</u> [Accessed 19/07/16].
- 229. UNHCR. (2015). World at war Global Trends Report: Forced displacement in 2015. Geneva: UNHCR.
- 230. Scottish Refugee Council. (2014). Asylum applications (UK and Scotland figures). Retrieved from scottishrefugeecouncil.org.uk/media/facts_and_figures/ asylum_applications_uk_figures [Accessed 22/08/16].
- Crawley, H. (2013). Asylum seekers and refugees in Wales. Wales Migration Partnership. Retrieved from <u>wmp.org.uk/</u> <u>documents/wsmp/News%20and%20Events/Migration%20</u> <u>Briefings/Asylum%20Seekers%20and%20Refugees%20</u> <u>in%20Wales.pdf</u> [Accessed 22/08/16].

- 232. Law Centre NI. (2015). *How many asylum seekers and refugees are there in Northern Ireland?* Retrieved from lawcentreni.org/Publications/Policy-Briefings/How-many-refugees-in-NI-Oct-2015.pdf [Accessed 22/08/16].
- 233. Tribe, R. (2002). Mental health of refugees and asylumseekers. Advances in Psychiatric Treatment, 8, 240–247.
- Fazel, M., Wheeler, J., & Danesh, J. (2005). Prevalence of serious mental disorder in 7,000 refugees resettled in Western countries: A systematic review. *The Lancet*, 365, 1309–1314.
- 235. Tempany, M. (2009). What research tells us about the mental health and psychosocial wellbeing of Sudanese refugees: A literature review. *Transcultural Psychiatry, 46*, 300–315.
- 236. Steel, Z., Chey, T., Silove, D., Marnane, C., Bryant, R., & van Ommeren, M. (2009). Association of torture and other potentially traumatic events with mental health outcomes among populations exposed to mass conflict and displacement: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA*, *302*, 537–549.
- 237. Porter, M., & Haslam, N. (2005). Predisplacement and postdisplacement factors associated with mental health of refugees and internally displaced persons: A meta-analysis. *JAMA*, 294, 602–612.
- Kiss, L., Yun, K., Pocock, N., & Zimmerman, C. (2015). Exploitation, violence, and suicide risk among child and adolescent survivors of human trafficking in the Greater Mekong Subregion. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 169 (9),: e152278. doi:10.1001/jamapediatrics.2015.2278.
- 239. Fazel, M., Reed, R.V., Panter-Brick, C., & Stein, A. (2012). Mental health of displaced and refugee children resettled in high-income countries: Risk and protective factors. *The Lancet, 379*, 266–282.
- 240. Eaton, V., Ward, C., Womack, J., & Taylor, A. (2011). *Mental* Health and Wellbeing in Leeds: An Assessment of Need in the Adult Population. NHS Leeds.
- 241. Aspinall, P., & Watters, C. (2010). *Refugees and asylum seekers: A review from an equality and human rights perspective.* Equality and Human Rights Commission Research report 52, University of Kent.
- 242. Sherwood, L. (2008). Sanctuary Mosaics of Meaning: Exploring Asylum Seekers' and Refugees' Views on the Stigma Associated with Mental Health Problems. Positive Mental Attitudes, East Glasgow Community Health & Care Partnership.
- 243. Quinn, N., Shirjeel, S., Siebelt, L., & Donnelly, R. (2011). An evaluation of the Sanctuary Community Conversation programme to address mental health stigma with asylum seekers and refugees in Glasgow. Glasgow: NHS Health Scotland.
- 244. Scottish Refugee Council, & London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine. (2009). *Asylum-Seeking Women: Violence and Health. Results from a pilot study in Scotland and Belgium.* London: London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, & Scottish Refugee Council.
- 245. Young, O. (2012). The Horn of Africa Community in Belfast: A Needs Assessment. Institute for Conflict Research.
- 246. APA. (2013). *Diagnostic Statistical Manual*. American Psychiatric Association. Retrieved from <u>dsm5.org/</u> <u>Documents/Intellectual%20Disability%20Fact%20Sheet.</u> <u>pdf</u> [Accessed 03/08/16].

- 247. Public Health England. (2014). *People with learning disabilities in England* 2013. England: HSCIC.
- 248. Scottish Consortium for Learning Disability. (2015). Learning Disability Statistics Scotland, 2014. Glasgow: Scottish Consortium for Learning Disability.
- 249. The Welsh Government. (2015). *Local authority registers of people with disabilities, 31 March 2015*. Cardiff: The Welsh Government.
- 250. Northern Ireland Neighbourhood Information Service, & NISRA. (2012). *Table KS302: Type of Long-Term Condition, Census 2011.* Retrieved from <u>ninis2.nisra.gov.uk/</u> <u>public/census2011analysis/index.aspx</u> [Accessed 19/10/16].
- 251. Raj, D., Stansfeld, S., Weich, S., Stewart, R., McBride, O., Brugha, T., ... & Papp, M. (2016). Chapter 13: Comorbidity in mental and physical illness. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014.* Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 252. Cooper, S.A., Smiley, E., Morrison, J., Williamson, A., & Allan, L. (2007). Mental ill-health in adults with intellectual disabilities: Prevalence and associated factors. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, 190, 27–35.
- 253. Emerson, E., & Hatton, C. (2007). Mental health of children and adolescents with intellectual disabilities in Britain. *The British Journal of Psychiatry, 191*(6), 493–499.
- 254. Ibid
- 255. NHS England. (2016). Urgent action pledged on overmedication of people with learning disabilities. Retrieved from <u>england.nhs.uk/2015/07/urgent-pledge</u> [Accessed 13/06/16].
- 256. Naylor, C., Parsonage, M., McDaid, D., Knapp, M., Fossy, M., & Galea, A. (2012). Long-term conditions and mental health – The cost of co-morbidities. London: The King's Fund, & Centre for Mental Health.
- 257. Raj, D., Stansfeld, S., Weich, S., Stewart, R., McBride, O., Brugha, T., ... & Papp, M. (2016). Chapter 13: Comorbidity in mental and physical illness. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014.* Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 258. Ibid
- 259. Ibid.
- 260. Ibid.
- 261. Ibid
- Naylor, C., Parsonage, M., McDaid, D., Knapp, M., Fossy, M., & Galea, A. (2012). Long-term conditions and mental health

 The cost of co-morbidities. London: The King's Fund, & Centre for Mental Health.
- 263. Ibid
- van Melle, J., de Jonge, P., Spijkerman, T.A., Tijssen, J.G., Ormel, J., van Veldhuisen, D.J., van der Brink, R.H., et al. (2004). Prognostic association of depression following myocardial infarction with mortality and cardiovascular events: A meta-analysis. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 66, 814–822.
- van Manen, J.G., Bindels, P.J.E., & Dekker, F.W. (2002). Risk of depression in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and its determinants. *Thorax*, 57, 412–416.

- 266. Maurer, J., Rebbagragada, V., Borson, S., Goldstein, R., Kunik, M.E., Yohannes, A.M., Hanania, N.A. & ACCP Workshop Panel on Anxiety and Depression in COPD. (2008). Anxiety and depression in COPD. Current understanding, unanswered questions and research needs. *CHEST*, 134(4), 435–565.
- 267. Ng, T., Niti, M., Tan, W., Cao, Z., Ong, K., & Eng, P. (2007). Depressive symptoms and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: Effect on mortality, hospital readmission, symptom burden, functional status, and quality of life. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 167(1), 60–67.
- Krebber, A.M.H., Buffart, L.M., Kleiji, G., Riepma, I.C., de Bree, R., Leemans, C.R., ... & Verdonck-de Leeuw, I.M. (2013). Prevalence of depression in cancer patients: A meta-analysis of diagnostic interviews and self-report instruments. *Psycho-Oncology, 23*(2), 121–130.
- 269. NHS. (2014). Registered Blind and Partially Sighted People – Year Ending 31 March 2014. Retrieved from <u>content.</u> <u>digital.nhs.uk/catalogue/PUB14798/regi-blin-part-sigh-eng-</u> <u>14-rep.pdf</u> [Accessed 04/08/16].
- 270. National Statistics Publication for Scotland. (2010). Registered Blind and Partially Sighted Persons, Scotland 2010. Retrieved from gov.scot/Resource/ Doc/328379/0106165.pdf [Accessed 04/08/16].
- 271. The Welsh Government. (2014). CAREOO16: Register of physically/sensory disabled persons. Retrieved from statswales.gov.wales/Catalogue/Health-and-Social-Care/Social-Services/Disability-Registers/ PhysicallySensoryDisabledPersons-by-LocalAuthority-Disability-AgeRange [Accessed 04/08/16].
- 272. Action for Blind People. (2012). *Key Statistics*. Retrieved from <u>actionforblindpeople.org.uk/about-us/media-centre/key-statistics/</u> [Accessed 25/08/16].
- NHS. (2010). People Registered as Deaf or Hard of Hearing – England, Year ending 31 March 2010. Retrieved from <u>content.digital.nhs.uk/pubs/regdeaf10</u> [Accessed 04/08/16].
- 274. Bodsworth, S.M., Clare, I.C.H., & Simblett, S.K. (2011). Deafblindness and mental health: Psychological distress and unmet need among adults with dual sensory impairment. *British Journal of Visual Impairment, 29*(1), 6–26.
- Emond, A., Ridd, M., Sutherland, H., Allsop, L., Alexander, A., & Kyle, J. (2015). The current health of the signing deaf community in the UK compared to the general population: A cross-sectional study. *BMJ Open*, 5(1), 5:e006668. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2014-006668.
- 276. Matthews, L. (2013). *Hearing Loss, Tinnitus and Mental Health: A literature review*. Action on Hearing Loss. Retrieved from <u>actiononhearingloss.org.uk/~/media/</u> <u>Documents/Policy%20research%20and%20influencing/</u> <u>Research/Mental%20health/Mental_health_report.ashx</u> [Accessed 23/08/16].
- 277. Department of Health, Mental Health and Deafness. (2005). *Towards equity and access*. Retrieved from webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/+/www.dh.gov.uk/en/ <u>Consultations/Responsestoconsultations/DH_4103977</u> [Accessed 23/08/16].
- 278. van der Aa, H.P., Comijs, B.W., Penninx, B.W., van Rens, G.H., & van Nispen, R.M. (2015). Major depressive and anxiety disorders in visually impaired older adults. *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, 56(2), 849–854.

- 279. Elliott, M.N., Kanouse, D.E., Burkhart, Q., Abel, G.A., Lyratzopoulos, G., Beckett, M.K., & Roland, M. (2015). Sexual Minorities in England Have Poorer Health and Worse Health Care Experiences: A National Survey. *Journal of General Internal Medicine, 30*(1), 9–16.
- 280. Hickson, F., Davey, C., Reid, D., Weatherburn, P., & Bourne, A. (2016). Mental health inequalities among gay and bisexual men in England, Scotland and Wales: A large communitybased cross-sectional survey. *Journal of Public Health*, 1–8.
- Chakraborty, A., McManus, S., Brugha, T., Bebbington, P., & King, M. (2011). Mental health of the non-heterosexual population of England. *Journal of Psychiatry*, 198, 143–148.
- King, K., Semlyen, J., Tai, S., Killaspy, H., Osborn, D., Popelyuk, D., & Nazareth, I. (2008). A systematic review of mental health disorder, suicide, and deliberate self-harm in lesbian, gay and bisexual people. *BMC Psychiatry*, 8, 70.
- Zietsch, B.P., Verweij, K.J.H., Heath, A.C., Madden, P.A.F., Martin, N.G., Nelson, E.C., & Lynskey, M.T. (2012). Do shared etiological factors contribute to the relationship between sexual orientation and depression? *Psychological Medicine*, 42(3), 521–532.
- Liu, R., & Mustanski, B. (2012). Suicidal Ideation and Self-Harm in Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Youth. *American Journal of Preventative Medicine*, 42(3), 221–228.
- Marshal, M.P., Friedman, M.S., Stall, R., & Thompson, A.L. (2009). Individual trajectories of substance use in lesbian, gay and bisexual youth and heterosexual youth. *Addiction*, 104, 974–981.
- 286. LGBT Foundation. (2015). *Mental Health*. Retrieved from <u>lgbt.foundation/information-advice/mental-health/</u> [Accessed 20/11/15].
- Guasp, A. (2012). Gay and Bisexual Men's Health Survey. Stonewall. Retrieved from <u>stonewall.org.uk/sites/default/</u><u>files/Gay_and_Bisexual_Men_s_Health_Survey_2013_pdf</u> [Accessed 23/08/16].
- Colledge, L., Hickson, F., Reid, D., & Weatherburn, P. (2015). Poorer mental health in UK bisexual women than lesbians: Evidence from the UK 2007 Stonewall Women's Health Survey. *Journal of Public Health*, 1–11. doi:10.1093/pubmed/ fdu105.
- Lee, B., Dennell, L., & Logan, C. (2013). Life in Scotland for LGBT Young People: Health Report. LGBT Youth Scotland. Retrieved from <u>lgbtyouth.org.uk/files/documents/Life_in</u> <u>Scotland_for_LGBT_Young_People_Health_Report.pdf</u> [Accessed 04/07/16].
- 290. O'Hara, M. (2013). Through Our Minds: Exploring the Emotional Health and Wellbeing of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender People in Northern Ireland. The Rainbow Project. Retrieved from <u>rainbow-project.org/assets/</u> <u>publications/through%20our%20minds.pdf</u> [Accessed 05/07/16].
- 291. Rooney, E. (2012). All Partied Out? Substance Use in Northern Ireland's Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Community. The Rainbow Project. Retrieved from <u>rainbow-</u> project.org/assets/publications/All%20Partied%20Out.pdf [Accessed 05/07/16].

- 292. Shearer, A., Herres, J., Kodish, T., Squitieri, H., James, K., Russon, J., ... & Diamond, G.S. (2016). Differences in Mental Health Symptoms Across Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Questioning Youth in Primary Care Settings. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 59 (1), 1–6.
- 293. Shah, A.J., Wadoo, O., & Latoo, J. (2010). Review Article: Psychological Distress in Carers of People with Mental Disorders. *British Journal of Medical Practitioners, 3*(3), 327.
- 294. Carers UK. (2015). Facts about Carers: Policy Briefing 2015. Retrieved from <u>carersuk.org/for-professionals/</u> <u>policy/policy-library/facts-about-carers-2015</u> [Accessed 01/07/16].
- 295. HM Government. (2008). Carers at the heart of the 21stcentury families and communities. London: Department of Health. Retrieved from <u>gov.uk/government/publications/</u><u>the-national-carers-strategy</u> [Accessed 23/08/16].
- 296. Carers UK. (2015). *State of Caring 2015*. London: Carers UK. Retrieved from <u>carersuk.org/for-professionals/policy/</u><u>policy-library/state-of-caring-2015</u> [Accessed 13/06/16].
- 297. White, C. (2013). 2011 Census Analysis: Unpaid care in England and Wales, 2011 and comparison with 2001.
 ONS. Retrieved from <u>ons.gov.uk/ons/dcp171766_300039</u>. <u>pdf</u> [Accessed 13/06/16].
- 298. Scotland's Carers. (2015) *The Official Statistics Publication for Scotland*. Retrieved from <u>gov.scot/Topics/Statistics/</u> <u>Browse/Health/Data/Carers</u> [Accessed 23/08/16].
- 299. NISRA. (2014). Northern Ireland 2011 Key Statistics Summary Report. Retrieved from <u>nisra.gov.uk/archive/</u> <u>census/2011/results/key-statistics/summary-report.pdf</u> [Accessed 22/08/16].
- 300. Department of Health. (2016). Publication of Quarterly Carers' Statistics for Northern Ireland (April–June 2016). Retrieved from northernireland.gov.uk/news/publicationquarterly-carers-statistics-ni-april-june-2016 [Accessed 13/09/16].
- Loi, S.M., Dow, B., Moore, K., Russell, M., Cyarto, E., Malta, S, ... & Lautenschlager, N.T. (2015). The adverse mental health of carers: Does the patient diagnosis play a role? *Maturitas*, 82(1), 134–138.
- 302. ONS. (2011). Providing unpaid care may have an adverse affect on young carers' general health. Retrieved from webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20160105160709/ http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/rel/census/2011-census-analysis/ provision-of-unpaid-care-in-england-and-wales--2011/styunpaid-care.html [Accessed 04/07/16].
- 303. NHS England. (2014). *Five year forward view*. NHS England. Retrieved from <u>england.nhs.uk/wp-content/</u><u>uploads/2014/10/5yfv-web.pdf</u> [Accessed 04/07/16].
- 304. Hounsell, D. (2013). *Hidden from view: The experiences of young carers in England*. The Children's Society. Retrieved from childrenssociety.org.uk/sites/default/files/hidden_from_view_final.pdf [Accessed 04/07/16].
- 305. Brennan, C., Smith, E., & Farragher, T. (2013). Poor Educational Outcomes for Young People with Caring Responsibilities. *Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health*, 67(1), A29.
- 306. Audit Commission. (2010). Against the odds: Targeted briefing Young carers. London: Audit Commission.

 \mathbb{M}

- 307. Balmer, N.J., Pleasence, P., & Hagell, A. (2015). *Health Inequality and Access to Justice: Young People, Mental Health and Legal Issues.* London: Youth Access.
- 308. Sempik, J., & Becker, S. (2013). Young Adult Carers at School Experiences and Perceptions of Caring and Education. Carers Trust. Retrieved from professionals. carers.org/sites/default/files/media/young_adult_carers_at_ school_-_summary.pdf [Accessed 04/07/16].
- 309. We Will Speak Out. (2013). Statistics about domestic violence. Retrieved from wewillspeakout.org/wp-content/ uploads/2013/11/UK-Statistics_May_2013.pdf [Accessed 11/03/16].
- 310. Home Office. (2013). Information for Local Areas on the change to the Definition of Domestic Violence and Abuse. Retrieved from gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/142701/guide-on-definitionof-dv.pdf [Accessed 18/02/16].
- The Scottish Government. (2015). Crime and Disorders Domestic Abuse. Retrieved from <u>gov.scot/Topics/Statistics/</u> <u>Browse/Crime-Justice/TrendDomesticAbuse</u> [Accessed 21/03/16].
- Women's Aid NI. (2015). PSNI Statistics 2014/2015. Retrieved from womensaidni.org/domestic-violence/ domestic-violence-statistics/ [Accessed 31/03/16].
- 313. ONS. (2015). Violent Crime and Sexual Offences Intimate Personal Violence and Serious Sexual Assault: Findings from the 2013/2014 Crime Survey for England and Wales and police recorded crime over the same period on violent crime and sexual offences. Retrieved from ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/ crimeandjustice/compendium/ focusonviolentcrimeandsexualoffences/2015-02-12 [Accessed 23/08/16].
- ONS. (2014). Intimate Personal Violence and Partner Abuse. Retrieved from <u>ons.gov.uk/ons/dcp171776_352362</u>. <u>pdf</u> [Accessed 18/02/16].
- 315. Walby, S. (2004). The Cost of Domestic Violence. Research Summary: Women & Equality Unit. Retrieved from paladinservice.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2013/07/ cost_of_dv_research_summary-Walby-2004.pdf [Accessed 29/02/16].
- Devries, K.M., Mak, J.Y.B., Loraine, J., Child, J.C., Falder, G., Petzold, M. ... & Astbury, J.(2013). Intimate partner violence and incident depressive symptoms and suicide attempts: A systematic review of longitudinal studies. *PLOS Med*, 10, e1001439.
- 317. Howard, L.M., Trevillion, K., Khalifeh, H., Woodall, A., Agnew-Davies, R., & Feder, G. (2009). Domestic violence and severe psychiatric disorders: Prevalence and interventions. *Psychological Medicine*, 40(6), 881–893.
- Ferrari, G., Agnew-Davies, R., Bailey, J., Howard, L., Howarth, E., Peters, T.J., Sardinha, L., & Feder, G.S. (2016). Domestic violence and mental health: A cross-sectional survey of women seeking help from domestic violence support services. *Global Health Action*, 9, 2989O.
- 319. Hegarty, K., O'Doherty, L., Taft, A., Chondros, P., Brown, S., Valpied, J., et al. (2013). Screening and counselling in the primary care setting for women who have experienced intimate partner violence (WEAVE): A cluster randomised controlled trial. *The Lancet, 382*, 24958.

- 320. Trevillion, K., Oram, S., Feder, G., & Howard, L.M. (2012). Experiences of domestic violence and mental disorders: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLOS One, 7*, e51740.
- Gilbert, R., Kemp, A., Thoburn, J., Sidebotham, P., Radford, L., Glaser, D., & MacMillan, H. (2009). Recognising and responding to child maltreatment. *The Lancet, 373*(9658), 167–180.
- 322. McManus, S., Scott, S., & Sosenko, F. (2016). Joining the dots: The combined burden of violence, abuse and poverty in the lives of women. Agenda. Retrieved from weareagenda.org/policy-research/agendas-reports [Accessed 17/10/16].
- 323. Ibid.
- 324. Bramley, G., Fitzpatrick, S., Edwards, J., Ford, D., Johnsen, S., Sosenko, F., & Watkins, D. (2015). Hard Edges: Mapping severe and multiple disadvantage. Lankelly Chase Foundation. Retrieved from <u>lankellychase.org.uk/</u><u>wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Hard-Edges-Mapping-SMD-2015.pdf</u> [Accessed 17/10/16].
- 325. Ibid.
- 326. Ibid.
- 327. Ibid.
- 328. Ibid.
- 329. Beaumont, J. (2011). Housing. London: ONS.
- 330. Fitzpatrick, S., Johnson, S., & White, M. (2011) Multiple Exclusion Homelessness in the UK: Key Patterns and Intersections. *Social Policy & Society, 10*(4), 501–512.
- 331. Homeless Link. (2014). The unhealthy state of homelessness: Health audit results 2014. Retrieved from homeless.org.uk/sites/default/files/site-attachments/ The%20unhealthy%20state%20of%20homelessness%20 FINAL.pdf [Accessed 04/08/16].
- 332. Folsom, D.P., Hawthorne, W., Lindamer, L., Gilmer, T., Bailey, A., Golshan, S. ... & Jeste, D.V. (2005). Prevalence and risk factors for homelessness and utilization of mental health services among 10,340 patients with serious mental illness in a large public mental health system. *American Journal of Psychology*, *162*(2), 370–376.
- 333. Homeless Link. (2015). Support for single homeless people in England: Annual Review 2015. London: Homeless Link. Retrieved from <u>homeless.org.uk/sites/default/files/</u> <u>site-attachments/Full%20report%20-%20Single%20</u> <u>homelessness%20support%20in%20England%202015.</u> <u>pdf</u> [Accessed 23/08/16].
- 334. Middleton, R. (2008). *Brokering Realities*. Community Links. The Leeds Personality Disorder Clinical Network.
- 335. Murphy, T., Burley, A., & Worthington, H. (2002). Homelessness and Personality Disorder. Executive Summary. Psychotherapy Department, Royal Edinburgh Hospital, Edinburgh.
- 336. ONS. (2013). Operation of the Homeless Persons Legislation in Scotland: 2012–13. A National Statistics Publication for Scotland. Retrieved from <u>gov.scot/</u> <u>Resource/O043/00434119.pdf</u> [Accessed 22/08/16].
- 337. Fitzpatrick, S., Bramley, G., & Johnsen, S. (2012). Pathways into Multiple Exclusion Homelessness in Seven UK Cities. *Urban Studies*, 50, 148–168.

- 338. Rees, S. (2009). Mental III Health in the Adult Single Homeless Population: A review of the literature. Crisis. Retrieved from <u>crisis.org.uk/data/files/publications/</u> <u>Mental%20health%20literature%20review.pdf</u> [Accessed 06/07/16].
- 339. Fitzpatrick, S., Bramley, G., & Johnsen, S. (2012). Multiple exclusion homelessness in the UK: An overview of key findings. Briefing paper no. 1. Edinburgh: Institute for Housing, Urban and Real Estate Research. Retrieved from hw.ac.uk/schools/energy-geoscience-infrastructure-society/ documents/MEH_Briefing_No_1_2012.pdf [Accessed 14/09/16].
- 340. Hutchinson, S., Page, A., & Sample, E. (2014). *Rebuilding Shattered Lives: The Final Report*. Retrieved from <u>rebuildingshatteredlives.org/read-the-report</u> [Accessed 23/08/16].
- 341. Cuthbert, C., Rayns, G., & Stanley, K. (2011). All Babies Count: Prevention and protection for vulnerable babies. NSPCC. Retrieved from <u>nspcc.org.uk/services-and-</u> <u>resources/research-and-resources/pre-2013/all-babies-</u> <u>count/</u> [Accessed 18/10/16].
- 342. Hart-Shegos, E. (1999). *Homelessness and its effects on children*. Family Housing Fund. Retrieved from <u>fhfund</u>. <u>org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/Homlessness_Effects_Children.pdf</u> [Accessed 18/10/16].
- 343. Department for Communities and Local Government. (2012). *Evidence review of the costs of homelessness*. Retrieved from <u>gov.uk/government/uploads/system/</u><u>uploads/attachment_data/file/7596/2200485.pdf</u> [Accessed 02/06/16].
- 344. ONS. (2001). ONS Survey of Psychiatric Morbidity among Prisoners in England and Wales, 1997. Retrieved from <u>ons.</u> gov.uk/ons/rel/psychiatric-morbidity/psychiatric-morbidityamong-prisoners/psychiatric-morbidity-among-prisoners-summary-report/psychiatric-morbidity---among-prisoners-summary-report.pdf [Accessed 23/08/16].
- 345. Cunniffe, C., Van de Kerckhove, R., Williams, K., & Hopkins, K. (2012). Estimating the prevalence of disability amongst prisoners: Results from the Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction (SPCR) survey. London: Ministry of Justice.
- 346. Ibid
- 347. Light, M., Grant, E., & Hopkins, K. (2013). Gender differences in substance misuse and mental health amongst prisoners. London: Ministry of Justice.
- 348. HMCIP. (2014). Report on an Unannounced Inspection of HMP Durham. London: HMCIP.
- 349. Prisons & Probation Ombudsman. (2016). *Learnings from PPO investigations. Prisoner mental health.* Retrieved from ppo.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/PPOthematic-prisoners-mental-health-web-final.pdf [Accessed 05/07/16].
- 350. Fazel, S., & Baillargeon, J. (2011). The Health of prisoners. *The Lancet, 377*(9769), 956–965.
- 351. Prisons & Probation Ombudsman. (2016). *Learnings from PPO investigations*. Prisoner mental health. Retrieved from ppo.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/PPOthematic-prisoners-mental-health-web-final.pdf [Accessed 05/07/16].

- 352. Drummond, C., McBride, O., Fear, N., & Fuller, E. (2016). Chapter 10: Alcohol dependence. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 353. Ibid.
- 354. Ibid.
- 355. Roberts, C., Lepps, H., Strang, J., & Singleton, N. (2016). Chapter 11: Drug use and dependence. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 356. Ibid.
- 357. Ibid.
- 358. Ibid.
- 359. WHO. What are social determinants of health? Retrieved from <u>who.int/social_determinants/sdh_definition/en/</u> [Accessed 26/08/16].
- 360. Friedli, L. (2009). *Mental health, resilience and inequalities.* WHO Europe. Retrieved from <u>euro.who.int/__data/assets/</u> <u>pdf_file/0012/100821/E92227.pdf</u> [Accessed 26/08/16].
- 361. Marmot, M., Allen, J., Goldblatt, P., Boyce, T., McNeish, D., Grady, M., & Geddes, I. (2010). Fair society, healthy lives: Strategic review of health inequalities in England post 2010. Retrieved from instituteofhealthequity.org/projects/ fair-society-healthy-lives-the-marmot-review [Accessed 07/11/16].
- Allen, J., Balfour, R., Bell, R., & Marmot, M. (2014). Social determinants of mental health. *International Review of Psychiatry*, 26(4), 392–407.
- 363. WHO, & Calouste Gulbenkian Foundation. (2014). Social determinants of mental health. WHO Geneva. Retrieved from who.int/social_determinants/sdh_definition/en/ [Accessed 16/08/16].
- 364. Patel, V., Lund, C., Hatherill, S., Plagerson, S., Corrigall, J., Funk, M., & Flisher, A.J. (2010). Mental disorders: Equity and social determinants. In E. Blas, & A.S. Kurup (Eds.), *Equity, Social Determinants and Public Health Programmes* (p. 115).
- 365. Patel, V., & Kleinman, A. (2003). Poverty and common mental disorders in developing countries. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, *81*(8), 609–615.
- 366. Fryers, T., Melzer, D., & Jenkins, R. (2003). Social inequalities and the common mental disorders. Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology, 38(5), 229–237.
- 367. Pickett, K., Oliver, J., & Wilkinson, R. (2006). Income inequality and the prevalence of mental illness: A preliminary international analysis. *Journal of Epidemiology* and Community Health, 60, 646–647.
- 368. Marmot, M., Allen, J., Goldblatt, P., Boyce, T., McNeish, D., Grady, M., & Geddes, I. (2010). Fair society, healthy lives: Strategic review of health inequalities in England post 2010. Retrieved from instituteofhealthequity.org/projects/ fair-society-healthy-lives-the-marmot-review [Accessed 07/11/16].
- 369. Ibid.
- 370. Green, H., McGinnity, A., Meltzer, H., Ford, T., & Goodman, R. (2005). *Mental Health of Children and Young People in Great Britain: 2004*. ONS.

- 371. Gutman, L., Joshi, H., Parsonage, M., & Schoon, I. (2015). Children of the new century: Mental health findings from the Millennium Cohort Study. London: Centre for Mental Health.
- 372. Reiss, F. (2013). Socioeconomic inequalities and mental health problems in children and adolescents: A systematic review. *Social Science and Medicine*, 90, 24–31.
- 373. Ibid
- 374. Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 375. Pinto-Meza, A., Moneta, M.V., Alonso, J., Angermeyer, M.C., Bruffaerts, R., de Almeida, J.M.C., ... & Haro, J.M. (2012). Social inequalities in mental health: Results from the EU contribution to the World Mental Health Surveys Initiative. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology, 48*(2), 173–181.
- 376. HM Government. (2011). No Health without Mental Health: A cross-government mental health outcomes strategy for people of all ages. Retrieved from gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/213761/ dh_124058.pdf [Accessed 26/08/16].
- 377. Richardson, T., Elliott, P., & Roberts, R. (2013). The relationship between personal unsecured debt and mental and physical health: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 33(8), 1148–1162.
- 378. Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 379. Marmot, M., Allen, J., Goldblatt, P., Boyce, T., McNeish, D., Grady, M., & Geddes, I. (2010). Fair society, healthy lives: Strategic review of health inequalities in England post 2010. Retrieved from instituteofhealthequity.org/projects/ fair-society-healthy-lives-the-marmot-review [Accessed 07/11/16].
- 380. Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 381. Ibid
- 382. Bebbington, P., Rai, D., Strydom, A., Brugha, T., McManus, S., & Morgan, Z. (2016). Chapter 5: Psychotic disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 383. Marwaha, S., Sal, N., & Bebbington, P. (2016). Chapter 9: Bipolar disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England:* Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014. Leeds: NHS Digital.

- 384. Stansfeld, S., Clark, C., Bebbington, P., King, M., Jenkins, R., & Hinchliffe, S. (2016). Chapter 2: Common mental disorders. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 385. Marwaha, S., Sal, N., & Bebbington, P. (2016). Chapter 9: Bipolar disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England:* Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 386. Bebbington, P., Rai, D., Strydom, A., Brugha, T., McManus, S., & Morgan, Z. (2016). Chapter 5: Psychotic disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 387. Milner, A., Page, A., & LaMontagne, A.D. (2013). Cause and effect in studies on unemployment, mental health and suicide: A meta-analytic and conceptual review. *Psychological Medicine, 44*, 909–917.
- 388. Howden-Chapman, P.L., Chandola, T., Stafford, M., & Marmot, M. (2011). The effect of housing on the mental health of older people: The impact of lifetime housing history in Whitehall II. *BMC Public Health*, *11*(682). Retrieved from <u>bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/ articles/10.1186/1471-2458-11-682</u> [Accessed on O7/11/16].
- 389. Jones-Rounds, M.L., Evans, G.W., & Braubach, M. (2013). The interactive effects of housing and neighbourhood quality on psychological well-being. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 68, 171–175.
- 390. Ibid.
- Friedli, L. (2009). Mental health, resilience and inequalities. WHO Europe. Retrieved from <u>euro.who.int/__data/assets/</u> pdf_file/0012/100821/E92227.pdf [Accessed 26/08/16].
- 392. Pickett, K.E., James, O.W., & Wilkinson, R.G. (2006). Income inequality and the prevalence of mental illness: A preliminary international analysis. *Journal of Epidemiology* and Community Health, 60, 646–647.
- Pickett, K.E., & Wilkinson, R.G. (2010). Inequality: An underacknowledged source of mental illness and distress. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, 197(6), 426–428.
- 394. Paul, K.I., & Moser, K. (2009). Unemployment impairs mental health: Meta-analyses. *Journal of Vocational Behaviour, 74*, 264–282.
- 395. Marmot, M., Allen, J., Goldblatt, P., Boyce, T., McNeish, D., Grady, M., & Geddes, I. (2010). Fair society, healthy lives: Strategic review of health inequalities in England post 2010. Retrieved from instituteofhealthequity.org/projects/ fair-society-healthy-lives-the-marmot-review [Accessed 07/11/16].
- 396. Layte, R. (2011). The Association Between Income Inequality and Mental Health: Testing Status Anxiety, Social Capital, and Neo-Materialist Explanations. *European Sociological Review*, 28(4), 498–511.
- 397. Albor, C., Uphoff, E.P., Stafford, M., Ballas, D., Wilkinson, R.G., & Pickett, K.E. (2014). The effects of socioeconomic incongruity in the neighbourhood on social support, selfesteem and mental health in England. Social Science and Medicine, 111, 1–9.

M

- 398. Fone, D., Green, G., Farewell, D., White, J., Kelly, M., & Dunstan, F. (2013). Common mental disorders, neighbourhood income inequality and income deprivation: Small-area multilevel analysis. *The British Journal of Psychiatry, 202*(4), 286–293.
- 399. Bell, R., Donkin, A., & Marmot, M. (2013). Tackling Structural and Social Issues to Reduce Inequalities in Children's Outcome in Low and Middle Income Countries. Retrieved from instituteofhealthequity.org/projects/ unicef-tackling-inequities-in-childrens-outcomes/fullreport-tackling-structural-and-social-issues-to-reduceinequities-in-childrens-outcomes-in-low-to-middleincome-countries.pdf [Accessed 26/08/16].
- 400. NatCen Social Research. (2013). *Predicting wellbeing*. London: NatCen Social Research. Retrieved from <u>natcen</u>. <u>ac.uk/media/205352/predictors-of-wellbeing.pdf</u> [Accessed 18/02/16].
- 401. Wolpert, M., & Martin, P. (2015). THRIVE and PbR: Emerging thinking on a new organisational and payment system for CAMHS. New Savoy Partnership Conference, London, 11/02/15.
- 402. Childline. (2015). Always There When I Need You Childline Review: What's affected children in April 2014– March 2015. Retrieved from <u>nspcc.org.uk/globalassets/</u> documents/annual-reports/childline-annual-review-alwaysthere-2014-2015.pdf [Accessed 17/10/16].
- 403. Garriga, A., & Kiernan, K. (2014). Parents' relationship quality, mother-child relations and children's behaviour problems: Evidence from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. Working paper. University of York. Retrieved from <u>york.</u> <u>ac.uk/media/spsw/documents/research-and-publications/</u> <u>Garriga-KiernanWP2014.pdf</u> [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 404. Cowan, P.A., & Cowan, C.P. (2002). Interventions as tests of family systems theories: Marital and family relationships in children's development and psychopathology. *Development and Psychopathology, 14*, 731–759.
- 405. Cowan, P.A., Cowan, C.P., Pruett, M., Pruett, K., & Wong, J.J. (2009). Promoting fathers' engagement with children: Preventive interventions for low-income families. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 71(3), 663–679.
- 406. Holt-Lunstad, J., Birmingham, W., & Jones, B.Q. (2008). Is There Something Unique about Marriage? The Relative Impact of Marital Status, Relationship Quality, and Network Social Support on Ambulatory Blood Pressure and Mental Health. *Annals of Behavioural Medicine, 35*, 239–244.
- 407. Teo, A.R., Choi, H.J., & Valenstein, M. (2013). Social Relationships and Depression: Ten-Year Follow-Up from a Nationally Representative Study. *PLOS One, 8*(4). Retrieved from journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/ journal.pone.0062396 [Accessed 26/08/16].
- 408. Santini, Z.I., Koyanagi, A., Tyrovolas, S., & Haro, J.M. (2015). The association of relationship quality and social networks with depression, anxiety, and suicidal ideation among older married adults: Findings from a cross-sectional analysis of the Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing (TILDA). *Journal of Affective Disorders, 179*, 134–141.
- 409. Fone, D., White, J., Farewell, D., Kelly, M., John, G., Lloyd, K., ... & Dunstan, F. (2014). Effect of neighbourhood deprivation and social cohesion on mental health inequality: A multilevel population-based longitudinal study. *Psychological Medicine, 44*(11), 2449–2460.

- 410. Stafford, M., McMunn, A., & de Vogli, R. (2011). Neighbourhood social environment and depressive symptoms in mid-life and beyond. *Ageing and Society, 31*, 893–910.
- 411. Regan, M., Elliott, I., Goldie, I., Stewart-Brown, S., Gray, C., Hughes, L., ... & Steiner, D. (2016). Better Mental Health for All: A Public Health Approach to Mental Health Improvement. London: Faculty of Public Health, & Mental Health Foundation. Retrieved from mentalhealth.org.uk/ sites/default/files/Better%20MH%20for%20all%20web. pdf [Accessed 18/10/16].
- 412. Goldie, I., Elliott, I., Regan, M., Bernal, L., & Makurah, L. (2016) Mental health and prevention: Taking local action. London: Mental Health Foundation. Retrieved from <u>mentalhealth.</u> <u>org.uk/sites/default/files/mental-health-and-prevention-</u> <u>taking-local-action-for-better-mental-health-july-2016.pdf</u> [Accessed 18/10/16].
- Hetrick, S.E., Cox, G.R., Witt, K.G., Bir, J.J., & Merry, S.N. (2016). Cognitive behavioural therapy (CBT), third-wave CBT and interpersonal therapy (IPT) based interventions for preventing depression in children and adolescents. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, Issue 8., Art. no: CDOO3380. doi:10.1002/14651858.CDOO3380.pub4.
- 414. The National Mental Health Development Unit. (2010). *The Cost of Mental III Health*. Retrieved from webcache.googleusercontent.com/ search?q=cache:ODVqRgcZHglJ:https://www.networks.nhs. uk/nhs-networks/regional-mental-health-workshop-midseast/documents/supporting-materials/nmhdu-factfile-3. pdf/at_download/file+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=uk [Accessed O2/07/16].
- 415. Knapp, M., McDaid, D., & Parsonage, M. (2011). Mental Health Promotion and Mental Illness Prevention: The Economic Case. Retrieved from gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/215626/ dh_126386.pdf [Accessed O2/07/16].
- Parkkonen, J., Campion, J., & Wahlbeck, K. (Eds.). (2015). Mental Health in All Policies. Background paper. Helsinki: European Commission.
- Andrews, G., Issakidis, C., Sanderson, K., Corry, J., & Lapsley, H. (2004). Utilising survey data to inform public policy: Comparison of the cost-effectiveness of treatment of ten mental disorders. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, 184, 526–533. doi:10.1192/bjp.184.6.526.
- 418. Sandler, I., Wolchik, S.A., Cruden, G., Mahrer, N.E., Brincks, A., & Hendricks Brown, C. (2014). Overview of Meta-Analyses of the Prevention of Mental Health, Substance Use and Conduct Problems. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology, 28*(10), 243–273.
- 419. Regan, M., Elliott, I., Goldie, I., Stewart-Brown, S., Gray, C., Hughes, L., ... & Steiner, D. (2016). Better Mental Health for All: A Public Health Approach to Mental Health Improvement. London: Faculty of Public Health, & Mental Health Foundation. Retrieved from mentalhealth.org.uk/ sites/default/files/Better%20MH%20for%20all%20web. pdf [Accessed 20/10/16].
- 420. Beardslee, W.R., Wright, E.J., Gladstone, T.R., & Forbes, P. (2007). Long-term effects for a randomized trial of two public health preventive interventions for parental depression. *Journal of Family Psychology, 21*(4), 703–713.

 \mathbb{M}

- 421. Tchernegovski, P., Reupert, A., & Maybery, D. (2014). "Let's Talk about Children": A pilot evaluation of an e-learning resource for mental health clinicians. *Clinical Psychologist*, *19*(1), 49–58.
- 422. Dawe, S., & Harnett, P. (2007). Reducing potential for child abuse among methadone-maintained parents: Results from a randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Substance Misuse*, 32, 381–390.
- 423. Friedli, L., & Parsonage, M. (2007). *Mental Health Promotion: Building an Economic Case*. Retrieved from <u>chex.org.uk/media/resources/mental_health/Mental%20</u> <u>Health%20Promotion%20-%20Building%20an%20</u> <u>Economic%20Case.pdf</u> [Accessed 02/07/16].
- 424. Knapp, M., McDaid, D., & Parsonage, M. (2011). *Mental* Health Promotion and Mental Illness Prevention: The Economic Case. Retrieved from <u>gov.uk/government/</u> <u>uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/215626/</u> <u>dh_126386.pdf</u> [Accessed O2/O7/16].
- 425. Ibid.
- 426. Khan, L. (2016). *Missed opportunities: A review of recent evidence into children and young people's mental health.* Retrieved from <u>crisiscareconcordat.org.uk/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2016/07/Missed_Opportunities.pdf</u> [Accessed 02/07/16].
- 427. Friedli, L., & Parsonage, M. (2009). Promoting Mental Health and Preventing Mental Illness: The economic case for investment in Wales. Retrieved from publicmentalhealth.org/Documents/749/Promoting%20 Mental%20Health%20Report%20(English).pdf [Accessed 02/07/16].
- 428. Weare, K. (2012). Evidence for the Impact of Mindfulness on Children and Young People. Exeter: Mindfulness in Schools Project. Retrieved from <u>mindfulnessinschools.</u> org/wp-content/uploads/2013/02/MiSP-Research-<u>Summary-2012.pdf</u> [Accessed 04/11/16].
- 429. Regan, M., Elliott, I., Goldie, I., Stewart-Brown, S., Gray, C., Hughes, L., ... & Steiner, D. (2016). *Better Mental Health for All: A Public Health Approach to Mental Health Improvement*. London: Faculty of Public Health, & Mental Health Foundation. Retrieved from <u>mentalhealth.org.uk/</u> <u>sites/default/files/Better%20MH%20for%20all%20web.</u> <u>pdf</u> [Accessed 20/10/16].
- 430. Shaw, H., & Stice, E. (2016). The implementation of evidence-based eating disorder prevention programs. *Eating Disorders*, 24(1), 71–78.
- 431. Knapp, M., McDaid, D., & Parsonage, M. (2011). Mental Health Promotion and Mental Illness Prevention: The Economic Case. Retrieved from gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/215626/ dh_126386.pdf [Accessed O2/07/16].
- 432. Ibid
- 433. Sainsbury Centre for Mental Health. (2009). Briefing 40: Removing Barriers. The facts about mental health and employment. Retrieved from <u>ohrn.nhs.uk/resource/policy/</u> <u>TheFactsaboutMentalHealth.pdf</u> [Accessed 02/07/16].
- 434. Knapp, M., McDaid, D., & Parsonage, M. (2011). *Mental* Health Promotion and Mental Illness Prevention: The Economic Case. Retrieved from <u>gov.uk/government/</u> <u>uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/215626/</u> <u>dh_126386.pdf</u> [Accessed O2/O7/16].

- 436. Ibid.
- 437. Ibid.
- 438. Lubian, K., Weich, S., Stansfeld, S., Bebbington, P., Brugha, T., Spiers, N., ... & Cooper, C. (2016). Chapter 3: Mental health treatment and services. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 439. Ibid.
- 440. Ibid.
- 441 Ibid
- 442 Ibid
- 443. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2015). Mental Health Bulletin: Annual Report from MHMDS Returns 2014–15. Retrieved from <u>hscic.gov.uk/catalogue/</u> <u>PUB18808</u> [Accessed 07/07/16].
- 444. NHS England. (2014). Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS) Tier 4 Report. Retrieved from <u>england.</u> <u>nhs.uk/2014/07/10/camhs-report</u> [Accessed 23/08/16].
- 445. House of Commons Library. (2016). Children and Young People's Mental Health – Policy, Services, Funding and Education. Retrieved from <u>researchbriefings.parliament.</u> <u>uk/ResearchBriefing/Summary/CBP-7196#fullreport</u> [Accessed 10/07/16].
- 446. NHS Confederation. (2016). Key Facts and Trends in Mental Health: 2016 Update. Retrieved from <u>nhsconfed.org/~/media/Confederation/Files/Publications/Documents/</u><u>MHN%20key%20facts%20and%20trends%20factsheet_Fs1356_3_WEB.pdf</u> [Accessed 10/10/16].
- 447. NHS National Services Scotland. (2016). Hospital Inpatient Care of People with Mental Health Problems in Scotland. Retrieved from isdscotland.org/Health-Topics/Mental-Health/Publications/2016-05-10/2016-05-10-MHIC-Report.pdf [Accessed 07/07/16].
- 448. The Welsh Government. (2015). Admission of patients to mental health facilities. Retrieved from gov.wales/docs/ statistics/2015/151029-admission-patients-mental-healthfacilities-2014-15-en.pdf [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 449. The Mental Health Policy Group. (2015). A manifesto for better mental health. Retrieved from <u>mind.org.uk/</u> <u>media/1113989/a-manifesto-for-better-mental-health.pdf</u> [Accessed 07/07/16].
- 450. Department of Health. (2014). Annual Report of the Chief Medical Officer 2013, Public Mental Health Priorities: Investing in the Evidence. Retrieved from <u>gov.</u> <u>uk/government/publications/chief-medical-officer-cmoannual-report-public-mental-health</u> [Accessed 05/08/16].
- 451. Dagani, J., Signorini, G., Nielssen, O., Bani, M., Pastore, A., de Girolamo, G., & Large, M. (2016). Meta-Analysis of the Interval between the Onset and Management of Bipolar Disorder. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*. doi:10.1177/0706743716656607.
- 452. Bebbington, P., Rai, D., Strydom, A., Brugha, T., McManus, S., & Morgan, Z. (2016). Chapter 5: Psychotic disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014. Leeds: NHS Digital.

M

- 453. Marwaha, S., Sal, N., & Bebbington, P. (2016). Chapter 9: Bipolar disorder. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 454. Ibid.
- 455. Lubian, K., Weich, S., Stansfeld, S., Bebbington, P., Brugha, T., Spiers, N., ... & Cooper, C. (2016). Chapter 3: Mental health treatment and services. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 456. Ibid.
- 457. Ibid.
- 458. Ibid.
- 459. CQC. (2015). *Right Here, Right Now*. Retrieved from cqc.org.uk/sites/default/files/20150630_righthere_mhcrisiscare_full.pdf [Accessed 17/07/16].
- 460. CQC. (2015). 2015 Community Mental Health Survey: Statistical Release. Retrieved from gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/469695/ MH15_statistical_release.pdf [Accessed 18/07/16].
- 461. NHS England. (2016). *General Practice*. Retrieved from england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/gpfv.pdf [Accessed 17/07/16].
- 462. CQC. (2015). *Right Here, Right Now*. Retrieved from cqc.org.uk/sites/default/files/20150630_righthere_mhcrisiscare_full.pdf [Accessed 10/07/16].
- 463. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2015). Mental Health Bulletin: Annual Report from MHMDS Returns 2014–15. Retrieved from <u>hscic.gov.uk/catalogue/</u> <u>PUB18808</u> [Accessed 10/07/16].
- 464. Ibid.
- 465. Ibid.
- 466. Lubian, K., Weich, S., Stansfeld, S., Bebbington, P., Brugha, T., Spiers, N., ... & Cooper, C. (2016). Chapter 3: Mental health treatment and services. In S. McManus, P. Bebbington, R. Jenkins, & T. Brugha (Eds.), *Mental health and wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014*. Leeds: NHS Digital.
- 467. The British Psychological Society. (2014). *We Need To Talk Coalition Manifesto*. Retrieved from: <u>beta.bps.org.uk/</u> <u>news-and-policy/we-need-talk-wales-calls-better-access-</u> <u>psychological-therapies</u> [Accessed 23/08/16].
- 468. NHS Confederation. (2016). *Key Statistics on the NHS*. Retrieved from <u>nhsconfed.org/resources/key-statistics-on-the-nhs</u> [Accessed 10/07/16].
- 469. The Welsh Government. (2015). Admission of patients to mental health facilities. Retrieved from gov.wales/docs/ statistics/2015/151029-admission-patients-mental-healthfacilities-2014-15-en.pdf [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 470. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2016). Inpatients formally detained in hospitals under the Mental Health Act 1983, and patients subject to supervised community treatment: Annual Report 2014/15. Retrieved from gov.uk/government/statistics/inpatients-formallydetained-in-hospitals-under-the-mental-health-act-1983-and-patients-subject-to-supervised-communitytreatment-2014-to-2015 [Accessed 01/08/16].

- 471. The Welsh Government. (2015). Admission of patients to mental health facilities. Retrieved from gov.wales/docs/ statistics/2015/151029-admission-patients-mental-healthfacilities-2014-15-en.pdf [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 472. O'Donnell, M., & Taggart, K. (2015). *Hospital Statistics: Mental Health and Learning Disability:* 2014/15. Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety. Retrieved from <u>health-ni.gov.uk/sites/default/files/</u> <u>publications/dhssps/mhld-annual-report-2014-15.pdf</u> [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 473. Mental Welfare Commission for Scotland. (2015). Mental Health Act Monitoring 2013/2014. Retrieved from <u>mwcscot.org.uk/media/240677/mha_monitoring_report_2014-15.pdf</u> [Accessed 01/07/16].
- 474. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2016). Inpatients formally detained in hospitals under the Mental Health Act 1983, and patients subject to supervised community treatment: Annual Report 2014/15. Retrieved from gov.uk/government/statistics/inpatients-formallydetained-in-hospitals-under-the-mental-health-act-1983-and-patients-subject-to-supervised-communitytreatment-2014-to-2015 [Accessed 01/08/16].
- 475. Mental Welfare Commission for Scotland. (2015). Mental Health Act Monitoring 2013/2014. Retrieved from <u>mwcscot.org.uk/media/240677/mha_monitoring_report_2014-15.pdf</u> [Accessed 01/07/16].
- 476. The Welsh Government. (2015). Admission of patients to mental health facilities. Retrieved from gov.wales/docs/ statistics/2015/151029-admission-patients-mental-healthfacilities-2014-15-en.pdf [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 477. O'Donnell, M., & Taggart, K. (2015). *Hospital Statistics: Mental Health and Learning Disability: 2014/15.* Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety. Retrieved from <u>health-ni.gov.uk/sites/default/files/</u> <u>publications/dhssps/mhld-annual-report-2014-15.pdf</u> [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 478. CQC. (2014). Monitoring the Use of the Mental Capacity Act Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards in 2013/14. Retrieved from cqc.org.uk/sites/default/files/20150325%20 Deprivation%20of%20Liberty%20Safeguards%20FINAL. pdf [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 479. Ibid.
- 480. Ibid.
- 481. Ibid.
- 482. Healthcare Inspectorate Wales. (2016). Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards: Annual Monitoring Report for Health and Social Care. Retrieved from <u>hiw.org.uk/docs/hiw/</u> <u>reports/160114dolsen.pdf</u> [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 483. House of Commons Library. (2015). *Talking Therapies* for Mental Health Problems: Statistics. Briefing paper. Retrieved from <u>researchbriefings.parliament.uk/</u> <u>ResearchBriefing/Summary/SNO6988</u> [Accessed 13/07/16].
- 484. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2016). Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT): Executive Summary. Retrieved from <u>hscic.gov.uk/</u> catalogue/PUB20950/IAPT-month-Mar-2016-exec-sum. <u>pdf</u> [Accessed 12/17/16].

- 485. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2015). *The Health and Care of Young People*. Retrieved from <u>hscic.</u> <u>gov.uk/catalogue/PUB17772/Focus-on-h-c-young-people-</u> <u>main-June-2015.pdf</u> [Accessed 10/07/16].
- 486. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2015). *Psychological Theories: Annual Report on the Use of IAPT Services England, 2014/15.* Retrieved from <u>hscic.gov.uk/</u> <u>catalogue/PUB19098/psyc-ther-ann-rep-2014-15.pdf</u> [Accessed 10/07/16].
- 487. NHS England. (2015). *Future in Mind*. Retrieved from <u>gov</u>. <u>uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/</u> <u>file/414024/Childrens_Mental_Health.pdf</u> [Accessed 08/08/16].
- 488. Department of Health. (2011). *Talking Therapies: A fouryear plan of action*. Retrieved from <u>iapt.nhs.uk/silo/files/</u> <u>talking-therapies-a-four-year-plan-of-action.pdf</u> [Accessed 08/07/16].
- 489. NHS England. (2014). *NHS England Investment in Mental Health 2015/16*. Retrieved from <u>england.nhs.uk/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2014/11/payment-systs-mh-note.pdf</u> [Accessed 08/07/16].
- 490. Department of Health. (2011). *Talking Therapies: A fouryear plan of action*. Retrieved from <u>iapt.nhs.uk/silo/files/</u> <u>talking-therapies-a-four-year-plan-of-action.pdf</u> [Accessed 08/08/16].
- 491. Community and Mental Health Team, Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2015). *Psychological Theories: Annual Report on the Use of IAPT Services England,* 2014/15. Retrieved from <u>hscic.gov.uk/catalogue/</u> <u>PUB19098/psyc-ther-ann-rep-2014-15.pdf</u> [Accessed 10/07/16].
- 492. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2014). Psychological Therapies, Annual Report on the Use of Improving Access to Psychological Therapies Services – England, 2012–13. Retrieved from <u>content.digital.nhs.</u> <u>uk/catalogue/PUB13339/psyc-ther-ann-rep-2012-13.pdf</u> [Accessed 09/08/16].
- 493. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2016). Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT): Executive Summary. Retrieved from <u>hscic.gov.uk/</u> <u>catalogue/PUB20950/IAPT-month-Mar-2016-exec-sum.</u> <u>pdf</u> [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 494. House of Commons Library. (2015). *Talking Therapies for Mental Health Problems: Statistics*. Briefing paper. Retrieved from <u>researchbriefings.parliament.uk/</u> <u>ResearchBriefing/Summary/SNO6988</u> [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 495. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2015). *Psychological Theories: Annual Report on the Use of IAPT Services England, 2014/15.* Retrieved from <u>hscic.gov.uk/</u> <u>catalogue/PUB19098/psyc-ther-ann-rep-2014-15.pdf</u> [Accessed 10/07/16].
- 496. Ibid.
- 497. Radhakrishnan, M., Hammond, G., Jones, P.B., Watson, A., McMillan-Shields, F. & Lafortune, L. (2013). Cost of Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) programme: An analysis of cost of session, treatment and recovery in selected Primary Care Trusts in the East of England region. *Behaviour Research and Therapy, 51*(1), 37–45.

- 498. Mental Health Foundation. (2015). *Self-management* of mental ill-health. Retrieved from <u>mentalhealth.org.</u> <u>uk/a-to-z/s/self-management-mental-ill-health</u> [Accessed 18/07/16].
- 499. Mental Health Foundation. (2015). *Peer Support*. Retrieved from <u>mentalhealth.org.uk/a-to-z/p/peer-support</u> [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 500. The Department of Health, Social Services, and Public Safety. (2016). *Patient Education/Self-Management Programmes for People with Long Term Conditions* (2014/15). Retrieved from <u>health-ni.gov.uk/sites/default/</u> <u>files/publications/dhssps/pesmp-ltc-ni-14-15.pdf</u> [Accessed 12/07/16].
- 501. Cyhlarova, E., Crepaz-Keay, D., Reeves, R., Morgan, K., lemmi, V., & Knapp, M. (2015). An evaluation of peerled self-management training for people with severe psychiatric diagnoses. *The Journal of Mental Health Training, Education and Practice, 10*(1), 3–13.
- 502. Scottish Recovery Network. (2016). *Through the Rain: Evaluation of a Peer Support Service*. Retrieved from <u>scottishrecovery.net/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/</u> <u>Through the Rain Evaluation Report February 2016.pdf</u> [Accessed 13/07/16].
- 503. Together for Mental Wellbeing. (2012). *Preserving User-Led Peer Support in Mental Health*. Retrieved from <u>together-</u> <u>uk.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/09/The-Freedom-to-</u> <u>be-The-Chance-to-dream-Full-Report1.pdf</u> [Accessed 13/07/16].
- 504. Aviva. (2015). *The Aviva Health Check UK Report: Autumn 2015.* Retrieved from <u>aviva.co.uk/healthcarezone/</u> <u>document-library/files/he/healthcheckukreport2015.pdf</u> [Accessed 13/07/16].
- 505. Rooksby, M., Elouafkaoui, P., Humphris, G., Clarkson, J., & Freeman, R. (2015). Internet-assisted delivery of cognitive behavioural therapy (CBT) for childhood anxiety: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders, 29*, 83–92.
- 506. Smith, P., Scott, R., Eshkevari, E., Jatta, F., Leigh, E., Harris, V., & Yule, W. (2015). Computerised CBT for Depressed Adolescents: Randomised Controlled Trial. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 73, 104–110.
- 507. Gilbody, S., Littlewood, E., Hewitt, C., Brierley, G., Tharmanathan, P., Araya, R, ... & White, D. (2015). Computerised cognitive behaviour therapy (CCBT) as treatment for depression in primary care (REEACT trial): Large scale pragmatic randomised controlled trial. *BMJ*, *351*. doi:10.1136/bmj.h5627.
- 508. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2015). *Psychological Theories: Annual Report on the Use of IAPT Services England, 2014/15.* Retrieved from <u>hscic.gov.uk/</u> <u>catalogue/PUB19098/psyc-ther-ann-rep-2014-15.pdf</u> [Accessed 10/07/16].
- 509. Andrews, G., Hobbs, M.J., & Newby, J.M. (2016). Computerised cognitive behaviour therapy for major depression: A reply to the REEACT train. *Evidence-Based Mental Health*, 19(2), 43–45.
- 510. Aviva. (2015). *The Aviva Health Check UK Report: Autumn 2015*. Retrieved from <u>aviva.co.uk/healthcarezone/</u> <u>document-library/files/he/healthcheckukreport2015.pdf</u> [Accessed 14/07/16].

- 511. Be Mindful. (2016). *What is Mindfulness*? Retrieved from <u>bemindful.co.uk</u> [Accessed 13/07/16].
- 512. Mental Health Foundation. (2016). *Mindfulness*. Retrieved from <u>mentalhealth.org.uk/a-to-z/m/mindfulness</u> [Accessed 13/07/16].
- 513. Kuyken, W., Warren, F.C., Taylor, R.S., Whalley, B., Crane, C., Bondolfi, G. ... Dalgleish, T. (2016). Efficacy and moderators of mindfulness-based cognitive therapy in prevention of depressive relapse: An individual patient data metaanalysis from randomized trials. *JAMA*. doi:10.1001/ jamapsychiatry.2016.0076 [Accessed 04/10/16].
- 514. Williams, J.M., Crane, C., Thorsten, B., Brennan, K., Duggan, D.S., Fennell, M.J.V., ... & Russell, I.T. (2014). Mindfulness-Based Cognitive Therapy for Preventing Relapse in Recurrent Depression: A Randomized Dismantling Trial. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 82(2), 275–286.
- 515. Krusche, A., Cyhlarova, E., & Williams, J.M.G. (2013). Mindfulness online: An evaluation of the feasibility of a web-based mindfulness course for stress, anxiety and depression. *BMJ Open, 3*, e003498. doi:10.1136/ bmjopen-2013-003498.
- 516. Taylor, B.L., Cavanagh, K., & Strauss, C. (2016). The Effectiveness of Mindfulness-Based Interventions in the Perinatal Period: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *PLOS One*, *11*(5), eO15572O. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.015572O.
- 517. Spijkerman, M.P.J., Pots, W.T.M., & Bohlemijer, E.T. (2016). Effectiveness of online mindfulness-based interventions in improving mental health: A review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 45, 102–114.
- Krusche, A., Cyhlarova, E., & Williams, J.M.G. (2013). Mindfulness online: An evaluation of the feasibility of a web-based mindfulness course for stress, anxiety and depression. *BMJ Open*, *3*, e003498.
- 519. Querstret, D., Cropley, M., & Fife-Schaw, C. (2016). Internet-based instructor-led mindfulness for workrelated rumination, fatigue and sleep: Assessing facets of mindfulness as mechanisms of change. A randomised waitlist control trial. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*. doi:10.1037/ocp0000028.
- 520. Aviva. (2013). Patients Call for Better Mental Health Provision While GPs are Sceptical That Access Will Improve. Retrieved from <u>aviva.co.uk/media-centre/</u> story/17089/patients-call-for-better-mental-healthprovision-w/ [Accessed 13/07/16].
- 521. Mental Health Foundation. (2005). Up and Running: Exercise therapy and the treatment of mild or moderate depression in primary care. Retrieved from <u>mentalhealth.</u> <u>org.uk/sites/default/files/up_running_report.pdf</u> [Accessed 09/08/16].
- 522. Aviva. (2015). *The Aviva Health Check UK Report: Autumn 2015.* Retrieved from <u>aviva.co.uk/healthcarezone/</u> <u>document-library/files/he/healthcheckukreport2015.pdf</u> [Accessed 13/07/16].
- 523. Donnelly, K.J. (2014). *Primary Care Prescribing*. Belfast: Northern Ireland Audit Office. Retrieved from <u>niauditoffice</u>. <u>gov.uk/primary_care_prescribing-2.pdf</u> [Accessed 20/07/16].

- 524. Health and Social Care Information Centre. (2015). Prescriptions Dispensed in the Community: England Statistics for 2005 to 2015. Retrieved from gov.uk/ government/statistics/prescriptions-dispensed-in-thecommunity-england-2005-to-2015 [Accessed 09/08/16].
- 525. Ibid.
- 526. CQC. (2015). 2015 Community Mental Health Survey: Statistical Release. Retrieved from gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/469695/ MH15_statistical_release.pdf [Accessed 18/07/16].
- 527. Aware. (2016). 1 in 6 people in Northern Ireland are using anti-depressant medication. Retrieved from <u>aware-ni.org/</u> <u>news/1-in-6-people-in-northern-ireland-are-using-anti-</u> <u>depressant-medication.html</u> [Accessed O8/08/16].
- 528. Bachmann, C.J., Aagaard, L., Burcu, M., Glaeske, G., Kalverdijk, L.J., Petersen, I., ... & Hoffmann, F. (2016). Trends and patterns of antidepressant use in children and adolescents from five western countries, 2005–2012. *European Neuropsychopharmacology*, 26(3), 411–419.
- 529. Burton, C., Anderson, N., Wilde, K., & Simpson, C.R. (2012). Factors associated with duration of new antidepressant treatment: Analysis of a large primary care database. *British Journal of General Practice*, 62(595), e104–e112.
- 530. Cousins, L., Whitaker, K.J., Widmer, B., Midgley, N., Byford, S., Dubicka, B., ... & Goodyer, I.M. (2016) Clinical Characteristics associated with the prescribing of SSRI medication in adolescents with major unipolar depression. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 1–9.
- 531. Marston, L., Nazareth, I., Petersen, I., Walters, K., & Osborn, D.P. (2014). Prescribing of antipsychotics in UK primary care: A cohort study. *BMJ Open, 4*(12), eOO6135.
- 532. Carter, T., Morres, I., Repper, J., & Callaghan, P. (2016). Exercise for Adolescents with Depression: Valued Aspects and Perceived Change. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 23(1), 37–44.
- 533. Stanton, R., & Happell, B. (2014). A systematic review of the aerobic exercise program variables for people with schizophrenia. *Current Sports Medicine Reports, 13*(4), 260–266.
- 534. Browne, J., Penn, D.L., Battaglini, C.L., & Ludwig, K.
 (2016). Work Out by Walking: A Pilot Exercise Program for Individuals with Schizophrenia Spectrum Disorder. Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease, 204 (9), 651-657. doi:10.1097/NMD.00000000000556.
- 535. Forbes, D., Thiessen, E.J., Blake, C.M., Forbes, S.C., & Forbes, S. (2013). Exercise programs for people with dementia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2015*, Issue 4. Art. No.: CD006489.
- 536. Cornwall Partnership NHS Foundation Trust. (2006). Nutrition and Mental Health. Retrieved from cornwallfoundationtrust.nhs.uk/DocumentsLibrary/ CornwallFoundationTrust/HealthAndWellBeing/ AdulltHealth/NutritionAndMentalHealth.pdf [Accessed 13/07/16].
- 537. Stranges, S., Samaraweera, P.C., Taggart, F., Kandala, N.B., & Stewart-Brown, S. (2014). Major health-related behaviours and mental well-being in the general population: The Health Survey for England. *BMJ Open, 4*(9), e005878.

- 538. O'Neil, A., Quirk, S.E., Housden, S., Brennan, S.L., Williams, L.J., Pasco, J.A., & Jacka, F.N. (2014). Relationship between diet and mental health in children and adolescents: A systematic review. *American Journal of Public Health*, 104(10), e31–e42.
- 539. Kulkarni, A.A., Swinburn, B.A., & Utter, J. (2014). Associations between diet quality and mental health in socially disadvantaged New Zealand adolescents. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 69*(1), 79–83.
- 540. Beyer, J., & Payne, M.E. (2016). Nutrition and Bipolar Depression. *Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, 39(1), 75–86.
- 541. British Association of Art Therapists. *What is art therapy.* Retrieved from <u>mentalhealthcare.org.uk/arts_therapies</u> [Accessed 13/07/16].
- 542. Murray, M., & Crummett, A. (2010). 'I don't think they knew we could do these sorts of things': Social representations of community and participation in community arts by older people. *Journal of Health Psychology, 15*(5), 777–785
- 543. Hui, E., Chui, B.K., & Woo, J. (2009). Effects of dance on physical and psychological wellbeing in older persons. *Archives of Gerontology and Geriatrics, 49*, e45–e50.
- 544. Erkkilä, J., Punkanen, M., Fachner, J., Ala-Ruona, E., Pöntiö, I., Tervaniemi, M., ... & Gold, C. (2011). Individual music therapy for depression: Randomised controlled trial. *The British Journal of Psychiatry, 199*(2), 132–139
- 545. Uttley, L., Stevenson, M., Scope, A., Rawdin, A., & Sutton, A. (2015). The clinical and cost effectiveness of group art therapy for people with non-psychotic mental health disorders: A systematic review and cost-effectiveness analysis. *BMC Psychiatry*, *15*(151), 1–13.
- 546. Mental Health Foundation. (2011). An Evidence Review of the Impact of Participatory Arts on Older People. Retrieved from <u>mentalhealth.org.uk/sites/default/files/evidence-</u> <u>review-participatory-arts.pdf</u> [Accessed 13/07/16].
- 547. McDermot, O., Orrell, M., & Ridder, H.M. (2014). The importance of music for people with dementia: The perspectives of people with dementia, family carers, staff and music therapists. *Aging Mental Health*, *18*(6), 706–716.
- 548. WHO. (2011). Global burden of mental disorders and the need for a comprehensive, coordinated response from health and social sectors at the country level: Report by the Secretariat. Retrieved from apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/ pdf_files/EB130/B130_9-en.pdf [Accessed 02/07/16].
- 549. WHO. (2014). *Mental Health Atlas*. Retrieved from <u>who.int/</u> <u>mental_health/evidence/atlas/mental_health_atlas_2014/</u> <u>en/</u> [Accessed O5/07/16].
- 550. Department of Health. (2014). Annual Report of the Chief Medical Officer 2013: Public Mental Health Priorities: Investing in the Evidence. Retrieved from <u>gov.</u> <u>uk/government/publications/chief-medical-officer-cmo-</u> <u>annual-report-public-mental-health</u> [Accessed 05/08/16].
- 551. Centre for Mental Health. (2010). *The Economic and Social Costs of Mental Health Problems in 2009/10*. Centre for Mental Health. Retrieved from <u>ispraisrael.org.</u> <u>il/Items/00649/Economic and social costs 2010[1].pdf</u> [Accessed 04/11/16].
- 552. Refine NI. (2002). *Mental Health Statistics*. Retrieved from http://www.refineni.com/mental-health-stats/4578563576 [Accessed O2/07/16].

- 553. Friedly, L., & Parsonage, M. (2009). Promoting Mental Health and Preventing Mental Illness: The economic case for investment in Wales. Retrieved from publicmentalhealth.org/Documents/749/Promoting%20 Mental%20Health%20Report%20(English).pdf [Accessed 02/07/16].
- 554. Scottish Parliament Information Centre. (2014). *Mental Health in Scotland*. Retrieved from <u>parliament.scot/</u><u>ResearchBriefingsAndFactsheets/S4/SB_14-36.pdf</u> [Accessed 02/07/16].
- 555. ONS. (2016). *UK Labour Market: July 2016*. Retrieved from ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/ employmentandemployeetypes/bulletins/uklabourmarket/ july2016 [Accessed 08/09/16].

- 557. Ibid.
- 558. Oxford Economics. (2016). *The economic importance of safeguarding mental health in the workplace*. Personal communication.
- 559. Oxford Economics. (2016). The economic importance of safeguarding mental health in the workplace. Personal communication.
- 560. Ibid.
- 561. Scottish Parliament Information Centre. (2014). *Mental Health in Scotland*. Retrieved from <u>parliament.scot/</u> <u>ResearchBriefingsAndFactsheets/S4/SB_14-36.pdf</u> [Accessed O2/O7/16].
- 562. OECD. (2014). Mental Health and Work: United Kingdom. Retrieved from <u>keepeek.com/Digital-Asset-Management/oecd/employment/mental-health-and-work-united-kingdom_9789264204997-en#.V9E09_krKM8</u> [Accessed 08/09/16].
- 563. ONS. (2016). Quarterly Labour Force Survey, January– March, 2015. Retrieved from <u>discover.ukdataservice.ac.uk/</u> <u>catalogue/?sn=7725</u> [Accessed 04/11/16].
- 564. ONS. (2016). UK Labour Market: July 2016. Retrieved from ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/ employmentandemployeetypes/bulletins/uklabourmarket/ july2016 [Accessed 08/09/16].
- 565. Centre for Workforce Intelligence. (2014). *In-depth review* of the psychiatrist workforce: Main report. Retrieved from cfwi.org.uk/publications/in-depth-review-of-thepsychiatrist-workforce/@@publication-detail [Accessed O2/O7/16].
- 566. Ibid.
- 567. McCorne, P., Dhanasiri, S., Patel, A., Knapp, M., & Lawton-Smith, S. (2008). Paying the Price: The cost of mental health care in England to 2006. Retrieved from kingsfund. org.uk/sites/files/kf/Paying-the-Price-the-cost-of-mentalhealth-care-England-2026-McCrone-Dhanasiri-Patel-Knapp-Lawton-Smith-Kings-Fund-May-2008_0.pdf [Accessed 02/07/16].
- 568. Bauer, A., Parsonage, M., Knapp, M., Iemmi, V., & Adelaja, B. (2014). The costs of perinatal mental health problems. Retrieved from <u>everyonesbusiness.org.uk/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2014/12/Embargoed-20th-Oct-Final-Economic-Report-costs-of-perinatal-mental-health-problems.pdf</u> [Accessed 30/08/16].
- 569. Ibid.

^{556.} Ibid.

 \mathbb{M}

570. Ibid.

- 571. Beat. (2015). The cost of eating disorders: Social, health, and economic impact. Retrieved from <u>b-eat.co.uk/</u> <u>assets/OOO/OOO/3O2/The costs of eating disorders</u> <u>Final_original.pdf</u> [Accessed O2/O7/16].
- 572. Personal Social Services Research Unit. (2014). The Cost of Perinatal Mental Health Problems. Retrieved from everyonesbusiness.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/ Embargoed-20th-Oct-Summary-of-Economic-Reportcosts-of-Perinatal-Mental-Health-problems.pdf [Accessed 02/07/16].
- 573. Department of Health. (2014). Access and waiting time standards for 2015/2016 in Mental Health Services: Impact Assessment. Retrieved from gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/362051/ Impact_Assessment.pdf [Accessed 02/07/16].
- 574. Ibid.
- 575. Ibid.
- 576. Knapp, M., McDaid, D., & Parsonage, M. (2011). *Mental* Health Promotion and Mental Illness Prevention: The Economic Case. Retrieved from gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/215626/ dh_126386.pdf [Accessed O2/O7/16].
- 577. Ibid.
- 578. Ibid.
- 579. Ibid.
- 580. Friedli, L., & Parsonage, M. (2009). Promoting Mental Health and Preventing Mental Illness: The economic case for investment in Wales. Retrieved from publicmentalhealth.org/Documents/749/Promoting%20 Mental%20Health%20Report%20(English).pdf [Accessed 02/07/16].

- MQ Landscape Analysis. (2015). UK Mental Health Research Funding. Retrieved from <u>b.3cdn.net/</u> joinmq/1f731755e4183d5337_apm6bOgll.pdf [Accessed 02/07/16].
- 582. Mental Health Strategies. (2012). 2011/12 National survey of investment in adult mental health services. Retrieved from gov.uk/government/publications/investment-inmental-health-in-2011-to-2012-working-age-adults-andolder-adults [Accessed 02/07/16].
- 583. Ibid.
- 584. Ibid.
- 585. Ibid.
- 586. McNicoll, A. (2015). Mental health trust funding down 8 per cent from 2010 despite coalition's drive for parity of esteem. Retrieved from <u>communitycare.co.uk/2015/03/20/</u> <u>mental-health-trust-funding-8-since-2010-despite-</u> <u>coalitions-drive-parity-esteem/</u> [Accessed 02/07/16].
- Bloch, S. (2016). NHS Mental Health Funding Falls in England – Fol Figures. Retrieved from <u>bbc.co.uk/news/</u> <u>health-35559629</u> [Accessed O2/07/16].
- 588. Ibid.
- 589. Ibid.
- 590. The King's Fund. (2008). Paying the price: The cost of mental health care in England to 2026. Retrieved from kingsfund.org.uk/sites/files/kf/Paying-the-Price-the-costof-mental-health-care-England-2026-McCrone-Dhanasiri-Patel-Knapp-Lawton-Smith-Kings-Fund-May-2008_0.pdf [Accessed 09/08/16].



mentalhealth.org.uk

Good mental health for all

The Mental Health Foundation is the UK's charity for everyone's mental health. With prevention at the heart of what we do, we aim to find and address the sources of mental health problems so that people and communities can thrive.

- We deliver and run ground-breaking mental health programmes, giving us the expertise to share what works
- We help by offering straightforward information and tools for everyone
- We produce authoritative reports and evidence used by government and the media
- We influence policymakers and advocate for change.

The Foundation is a UK charity that relies on public donations and grant funding to deliver its work.

mentalhealthfoundation
 @mentalhealth
 @mentalhealthfoundation

London Office: Mental Health Foundation Colechurch House 1 London Bridge Walk London SE1 2SX

Glasgow Office: Mental Health Foundation Merchants House 30 George Square Glasgow G2 1EG Cardiff Office: Mental Health Foundation Castle Court 6 Cathedral Road Cardiff, CF11 9LJ